#### NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES

# TAXATION

### Louis Kaplow

Working Paper 12061 http://www.nber.org/papers/w12061

# NATIONAL BUREAU OF ECONOMIC RESEARCH 1050 Massachusetts Avenue Cambridge, MA 02138 February 2006

I am grateful to Alan Auerbach, James Hines, and Steven Shavell for comments and the John M. Olin Center for Law, Economics, and Business at Harvard University for financial support. Further elaboration on a number of the subjects addressed herein appears in *Taxation and Redistribution*, a book in progress. The views expressed herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bureau of Economic Research.

©2006 by Louis Kaplow. All rights reserved. Short sections of text, not to exceed two paragraphs, may be quoted without explicit permission provided that full credit, including © notice, is given to the source.

Taxation Louis Kaplow NBER Working Paper No. 12061 February 2006 JEL No. H20, H21, H23, H26, H43, H53, H71, H87, D61, D62, D63, I38, K34

# **ABSTRACT**

This Handbook entry presents a conceptual, normative overview of the subject of taxation. It emphasizes the relationships among the main functions of taxation – notably, raising revenue, redistributing income, and correcting externalities – and the mapping between these functions and various forms of taxation. Different types of taxation as well as expenditures on transfers and public goods are each integrated into a common optimal tax framework with the income tax and commodity taxes at the core. Additional topics addressed include a range of dynamic issues, the unit of taxation, tax administration and enforcement, and tax equity.

Louis Kaplow Harvard Law School Hauser 322 Cambridge, MA 02138 and NBER moverholt@law.harvard.edu

# **Table of Contents**

- 1 Introduction
- 2 Framework
  - 2.1 Purposes of taxation
  - 2.2 Integrated view
  - 2.3 Social objective
- 3 Optimal Income Taxation
  - 3.1 Model
  - 3.2 Linear income tax
  - 3.3 Two-bracket income tax
  - 3.4 Nonlinear income tax
  - 3.5 Elaboration
    - 3.5.1 Taxation of earning ability
    - 3.5.2 Additional considerations
- 4 Commodity Taxation
  - 4.1 Model
  - 4.2 Analysis
  - 4.3 Qualifications
  - 4.4 Ramsey taxation
- 5 Other Types of Taxation
  - 5.1 Capital taxation
    - 5.1.1 Income versus consumption taxation
    - 5.1.2 Capital taxation more generally
    - 5.1.3 Corporate taxation
  - 5.2 Transfer (estate and gift) taxation
  - 5.3 Social security taxation
  - 5.4 State and local taxation
  - 5.5 International taxation
- 6 Taxation and Transfer Payments
  - 6.1 Optimal transfers
  - 6.2 Categorical assistance
  - 6.3 Work inducements
  - 6.4 Cash versus in-kind transfers

- 7 Taxation and Public Goods
  - 7.1 Distributive incidence and optimal redistribution
  - 7.2 Distribution and distortion
  - 7.3 Benefit taxation
- 8 Corrective Taxation
  - 8.1 Pigouvian taxes and subsidies
  - 8.2 Choice of instruments
  - 8.3 Distribution and distortion
- 9 Additional Dynamic Issues
  - 9.1 Inflation
  - 9.2 Risk-bearing
    - 9.2.1 Uncertain labor income
    - 9.2.2 Uncertain capital income
    - 9.2.3 Other losses
  - 9.3 Transitions and capital levies
  - 9.4 Capital gains
  - 9.5 Human capital
  - 9.6 Lifetime horizon
  - 9.7 Budget deficits and intergenerational redistribution
- 10 Unit of Taxation
  - 10.1 Framework
  - 10.2 Intrafamily sharing
  - 10.3 Economies of scale
  - 10.4 Altruism
  - 10.5 Children
  - 10.6 Incentives
- 11 Tax Administration and Enforcement
  - 11.1 Choice of tax systems
  - 11.2 Optimal administration and enforcement
  - 11.3 Elasticity of taxable income
- 12 Additional Features of Tax Systems
  - 12.1 Tax base
    - 12.1.1 Exclusion of nonpecuniary income
    - 12.1.2 Business versus personal expenditures
    - 12.1.3 Retirement savings
    - 12.1.4 Tax expenditures
  - 12.2 Forms of consumption taxation
    - 12.2.1 Cash-flow consumption taxation
      - 12.2.2 VAT and sales taxation

# 13 Tax Equity

- 13.1 Welfarism
- 13.2 Choice of social welfare function
- 13.3 Other normative criteria
  - 13.3.1 Traditional principles
  - 13.3.2 Horizontal equity
  - 13.3.3 Inequality, poverty, progressivity, and redistribution
- 14 Conclusion

# 1. Introduction

The subject of taxation is vast and has been a major focus of numerous economists over the ages. Accordingly, a single survey must be highly selective. Because there exists a fourvolume *Handbook of Public Economics* (1985, 1987, 2002a, 2002b), a substantial portion of which is devoted to taxation, and numerous other survey articles on various aspects of taxation, this review does not attempt to cover all the traditional topics, which would be impossible in any event. Instead, it aims to offer a guide that will complement existing work.

Specifically, this essay presents a conceptual, normative overview of the subject of taxation.<sup>1</sup> It emphasizes the relationships among the main functions of taxation – notably, raising revenue, redistributing income, and correcting externalities – and the mapping between these functions and various forms of taxation. In presenting a unified view, one grounded directly in a standard social welfare function, it should help expose and clarify connections among particular subjects in ways that often are beyond the purview of more focused treatments that consider, in much greater depth, a single piece of the larger puzzle.

Implicit in a conceptual approach is that empirical literature will not be a focus. Also excluded will be most aspects of tax incidence, questions of political economy, and macroeconomic issues. In other respects as well, this survey will not attempt to be comprehensive. Nevertheless, it covers a wide canvas and seeks to go into enough depth on the matters it does address to provide significant illumination.

Core features of the analysis appear in the preliminary sections. Section 2 considers the purposes of taxation, discusses the need for an integrated view that relates different policy instruments to specific objectives, and motivates and introduces the standard welfare economic approach to taxation. Section 3 presents optimal income taxation analysis, emphasizing the main conclusions, the intuitions underlying them, and the results of simulations.

Section 4 extends the analysis of section 3 to consider optimal commodity taxation in a setting in which an income tax is available. This extension proves particularly valuable in later sections because so many forms of taxation and other policies are analogous to differential commodity taxation. Some of the payoff appears in section 5, which considers other types of taxation, including income taxes that apply to capital as well as labor income (and the contrast between such income taxes and a personal consumption tax), corporate taxation, transfer (estate and gift) taxation, social security taxation, state and local taxation, and international taxation.

Because raising revenue and redistributing income are two central functions of taxation, a complete understanding requires further attention to government expenditures. Accordingly, section 6 analyzes income transfer payments and section 7 incorporates public goods into the framework. An additional function of taxation, the correction of externalities, is the subject of section 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Many of the topics considered here are also examined in greater depth in my in-progress book, *Taxation and Redistribution*, which has a similar motivation.

A range of further topics are related to the central framework in the remaining sections. Section 9 examines a number of issues that arise in a dynamic setting: inflation, risk-bearing, transitions, capital gains, human capital, a lifetime horizon, and budget deficits and intergenerational redistribution. Section 10 addresses how different types of family units (single individuals, married couples, households with children) should optimally be treated relative to each other. Section 11 introduces problems of administration and enforcement. Section 12 briefly considers other important features of tax systems: the choice of the tax base and the differences among various forms of consumption taxation. Section 13 discusses tax equity, including the question whether social welfare functions should depend only on individuals' utilities, the choice of social welfare function, and other normative criteria sometimes suggested to be pertinent to tax policy.

### 2. Framework

### 2.1. Purposes of taxation

Raising revenue to fund government expenditures on public goods and services is a fundamental purpose of taxation. This task of raising revenue is intimately related to the second purpose of taxation, achieving an acceptable distribution of income. The reason is that, if all individuals were identical or if raising revenue was the only objective, the revenue need could be met in developed economies without distortion through the use of a uniform, lump-sum tax, sometimes referred to as a head tax or poll tax. Substantial reliance on constant per capita levies is unacceptable precisely because of distributive concerns.<sup>2</sup> And once distributive concerns are admitted, it is familiar that economic distortion becomes a central problem. Hence, using tax and other instruments to optimize the tradeoff between distribution and distortion is a principle focus of the economic analysis of taxation.

Taxation is also employed to achieve additional goals. The correction of externalities will be considered in section 8, while other objectives, notably economic stabilization, are beyond the scope of this survey.

### 2.2. Integrated view

To analyze a type of taxation or a particular tax reform proposal, it is helpful to bear in mind a number of considerations that involve the relationships among various components of the fiscal system. First, it is important to specify a policy completely rather than to consider individual pieces in a vacuum. For example, a gasoline tax increase may appear to be moderately regressive, which is to say that the average tax burden may increase less than proportionately with income.<sup>3</sup> See the dashed line, "tax increase," in Figure 2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>See also subsection 4.4 on Ramsey taxation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Progressive, proportional, and regressive taxes are ordinarily defined as ones whose *average* rates rise, are constant, or fall with income. Occasionally, these terms are associated with *marginal* rates, but that usage will not be followed here. A motivation for focusing on average rates is that "progressive" taxes are often associated with redistributive taxes, and as subsection 3.2 will make clear, a tax with constant marginal rates (a flat tax) can be highly redistributive, in which case it will have rising average rates.

*Figure 2.1* **Government Expenditure Financed by Gasoline Tax Increase** 



A tax increase, however, generates revenue that upsets budget balance, so a complete specification of this policy requires identification of how the funds will be spent. Suppose that the revenue will be expended on a public good (or a reduction in some other tax), and that the incidence is favorable to the rich, but to an extent that is less than proportionate with income. See the dotted line, "dollar benefits," in Figure 2.1. The net effect, depicted by the solid line, is to redistribute toward poor and moderate-income individuals. Hence, what appeared to be a regressive gasoline tax increase, considered in isolation, has a net redistributive effect. Obviously, a different conclusion could be reached with different assumptions about expenditures, and the same point holds if the initial tax increase had instead been proportional or progressive. Because individual tax changes (and expenditure decisions) are part of a larger system with many instruments that may be adjusted in various ways, it is often unhelpful and potentially misleading to characterize any one instrument in a vacuum.

Second, particular policy instruments, such as forms of taxation, should be matched to those objectives to which they are most suited. For example, if consumption of gasoline causes pollution, a gasoline tax would likely be a superior means of correcting this externality than an income tax, though the latter does tend to reduce consumption as a whole, including the consumption of gasoline. Conversely, if the objective is income redistribution, an income tax is likely to be more appropriate than a gasoline tax (which, as the preceding example indicates, is capable of income redistribution in combination with other instruments).

It turns out that most types of taxation are optimally utilized in specialized ways. A general income tax (or personal consumption tax) tends to be best to address redistribution, while most other forms of taxation are primarily justified because they target particular externalities or

other imperfections, or because they address administrative and enforcement problems associated with other taxes. Although it is familiar that addressing a specific externality is best accomplished, if feasible, with a highly focused instrument, such as a corrective tax based on the externality itself, the notion that redistribution should be addressed almost exclusively with the income tax is less widely understood and thus deserves some further elaboration.

Consider, for example, whether luxury taxes should be employed to aid in the redistribution of income. (A complete analysis appears in section 4, on commodity taxation.) Initially, observe that any redistribution thereby accomplished could instead have been achieved with an adjustment to the income tax. That is, whatever is the incidence of the luxury taxes across the income distribution, one instead could have modified the income tax schedule to obtain the same result. Moreover, the use of luxury taxes tends to be a less efficient means of generating the same extent of redistribution. The reason is that luxury taxes distort both the consumption choices of the rich – who are induced to shift away from the taxed luxuries – and also the labor-leisure choice of the rich for, just as with an income tax increase, the effect of luxury taxes is to reduce the earner's benefit from additional labor effort. This lesson generalizes to other forms of taxation (and to government expenditures and regulation; see sections 7 and 8).

Given this conclusion, it is often useful to assess tax and other policy changes - other than pure reforms of the income tax and transfer system – using a *distribution-neutral* approach, as outlined in Kaplow (1996a, 2004, 2006a). That is, for any given policy, say a proposed increase in luxury taxes or in the gasoline tax, one can imagine that it is accompanied by an offsetting adjustment to the income tax and transfer system - one that, as a whole, keeps the distribution of utility constant. When such a policy experiment is examined, the relevant effects will tend to be solely the efficiency consequences regarding the specific target of the instrument in question: reduction in the consumption of luxuries or in the use of gasoline. In the former case, this consequence would tend to be inefficient (assuming the absence of externalities) whereas in the latter case the result would enhance efficiency (assuming that the externalities to gasoline consumption were not already fully internalized). The question in assessing the desirability of various forms of taxation then becomes, for individuals at a given level of income: Do we wish to relatively discourage - or in the case of subsidies or selective tax exemptions, relatively encourage – particular behaviors? For example, in examining the taxation of transfers (gift and estate taxes), questions of distribution, labor supply, and revenue-raising can largely be cast aside – for these are held constant by the offsetting income tax adjustment – and one would focus instead on whether it is desirable to discourage private income transfers relative to expenditures on direct consumption for oneself.

Relatedly, the foregoing distribution-neutral approach is extremely useful in examining policy packages that may not be distribution-neutral. In such cases, one can perform the following two-step decomposition: (1) Implement the target policy with a hypothetical adjustment to the income tax and transfer schedule that is distribution-neutral overall. (2) Implement a further reform that replaces the foregoing income tax adjustment with the one in the originally specified (and non-distribution-neutral) policy package. Step 1 can be analyzed as suggested previously. Step 2, it should be observed, is a purely redistributive adjustment to the income tax. Accordingly, for a vast range of policy packages – involving various mixes of

taxation, expenditure, and government regulation – one can employ a generic approach to step 2. Furthermore, the necessary analysis for this step is the same as that required to assess pure questions of redistribution, as developed in section 3.

Use of a distribution-neutral approach (employing, where necessary, the proposed twostep decomposition) has many virtues. Most important, it greatly facilitates the analysis of the intrinsic effects of a policy, permitting specialization by analysts and comprehension of results by policy-makers. Note that if this approach is eschewed, anyone analyzing a gasoline tax increase, for example, would not only have to determine and assess the intrinsic effects of taxing gasoline, but would also have to determine what degree of redistribution should be assumed to accompany the reform, undertake an analysis of this redistribution (including the choice of labor supply elasticities and other parameters), and choose a social welfare function (SWF) to evaluate the consequences.<sup>4</sup> Likewise, two studies of a given gasoline tax increase could reach different conclusions for a variety of reasons that could prove difficult to untangle. Indeed, different conclusions are likely even if the studies agree on the intrinsic effects of the gasoline tax increase, that is, on the analysis of step 1 of the decomposition. A further benefit of this separation is for policy-makers, who may well wish to make their own choices regarding redistribution, applying their own assessments thereof. The two elements of the decomposition can in fact be implemented independently of each other, and enactment of only a single component will often be sensible, notably, if the intrinsic policy is efficient but the redistributive effect is deemed undesirable, or vice versa. For all of these reasons - though primarily for the greater conceptual clarity that results – a distribution-neutral approach will be utilized in much of this survey (though obviously not when analyzing pure redistribution) in attempting to illuminate the distinctive features of various forms of taxation.

### 2.3. Social objective

Evaluation of purely redistributive changes to the tax system, the focus of section 3 on optimal income taxation, requires specification of the social objective, in the guise of a social welfare function. The need for an explicit statement of the social objective is heightened by a number of considerations: Not all reforms affecting distribution can readily be classified as more or less redistributive (replacing a graduated income tax with a flat tax may benefit both the poor and rich at the expense of the middle class), subtle effects on distribution are caused by important tax policy choices (adjusting the accuracy of the tax system will increase the tax burdens of some and reduce those of others), and heterogeneity (especially among different types of family units)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>It is common for analysts of other policy reforms to choose an income tax adjustment in a simple but essentially arbitrary manner, for example, by assuming that individuals' tax burdens adjust by a constant amount or proportionately. There is no accepted standard approach, and those most commonly used often involve redistribution (whether more or less redistribution depends on the target policy under consideration). Analysts also may consider actual reform proposals, although these often evolve and themselves may be incomplete (for example, they may not involve budget balance but instead increase a deficit that must in principle be financed by future tax adjustments). Although this survey does not consider matters of political economy, it should be noted that the political assumption implicit in the distribution-neutral approach – that the particular reform in question will not change the existing equilibrium of political forces with regard to the extent of redistribution – appears more plausible (on average and over time) than an arbitrary specification of how redistribution would change or an assumption that all reforms, regardless of their individual or cumulative distributive effects, would be financed in a particular, pre-specified manner.

is an important feature bearing on redistribution in complex ways.

Despite the need for explicit use of a social welfare function, tax policy analysis has often adopted a looser approach. Standard treatments such as Musgrave and Musgrave (1973) and Stiglitz (2000) list multiple objectives of tax policy, like efficiency, fairness or equity (itself consisting of various dimensions or principles), revenue adequacy, simplicity, and administrability. Some of these criteria seem to be proxies for or subsets of others (simplicity is not a good in itself, but bears on efficiency and fairness) and others, especially various notions of fairness (such as "ability to pay") are notoriously vague, subject to competing interpretations, and in some instances largely free of content.

Mirrlees (1971) seminal contribution on optimal income taxation, it should be noted, was motivated in significant part by the desire to link positive analysis of the effects of taxation to a normative framework that allowed for a rigorous synthesis of concerns for efficiency and distribution. This framework is provided by the standard welfare economic approach of basing all policy assessment on effects on individuals' utility and employing a social welfare function to aggregate individuals' utilities to make a comprehensive appraisal. This approach will be outlined here and followed throughout this essay. The justification for focusing exclusively on individuals' well-being, the choice of social welfare function, and the possible relevance of other equity criteria will be considered in section 13.

A social welfare function SW(x) indicates how any regime or social state x (taken as a complete description thereof) is evaluated, where higher values indicate superior outcomes. Here, we are concerned with so-called individualistic SWF's, wherein social welfare depends only on individuals' utility or well-being. The functional form of *SW* incorporates a view of distributive justice. In the present context of assessing redistributive taxation, it is standard to use an additive form that assumes a continuous population.

(2.1) 
$$SW(x) = \int W(u_i(x))f(i)di$$
,

where u is a utility function, the subscript i indexes individuals' types, and f(i) is the density of type i individuals in the population. The functional form of W on the right side of (2.1) incorporates a view of distributive justice, as can be seen from the following common formulation.

(2.2) 
$$SW(x) = \int \frac{u_i(x)^{1-e}}{1-e} f(i)di$$
, for  $e \neq 1$   
=  $\int \ln u_i(x) f(i)di$ , for  $e = 1$ ,

where *e* indicates the degree of aversion to inequality in the distribution of utility levels.<sup>5</sup> If e = 0, social welfare is the sum (integral) of utilities, so the SWF is utilitarian. Higher levels of *e* correspond to increasing degrees of social aversion to inequality in the distribution of utilities. In the limiting case, as *e* approaches infinity, one has the maximin formulation associated with Rawls (1971) under which all weight is placed on the utility of the least-well-off individual.

It is useful to distinguish between two sources of aversion to inequality in the distribution of incomes. First, there is concavity in individuals' utilities as a function of consumption. To focus on this feature, consider the utilitarian SWF (e = 0). Furthermore, consider the case in which (abstracting from the effect of labor effort on utility) individuals' utility functions are given by ln c, where c denotes consumption. Marginal utility equals 1/c, so the marginal utility of a poor person with consumption of \$10,000 is ten times that of an upper-middle-income person with \$100,000 and one hundred times that of a rich person with consumption of \$1,000,000. If one considered a utility function with constant relative risk aversion of 2 (instead of 1, as in the preceding case), marginal utility would equal  $1/c^2$ ; then these multipliers would be tolerable in redistributing income: For example, when the factor is ten, then further redistribution would raise social welfare as long as less than 90% of what the higher-income individual pays is lost in the redistributive process. Clearly, concavity of individuals' utility functions is an important source of a social preference for redistribution.<sup>6</sup>

Second, concavity in the SWF itself – in the *W* function in (2.1), corresponding to e > 0 in (2.2) – further favors redistribution. The relative importance of this factor will depend on the concavity of individuals' utility functions. If they are highly concave, then concavity in *W* may not contribute that much more to the social preference for equality.

Analysts sometimes, such as in performing optimal income tax simulations, use a single concavity parameter to refer to the overall concavity of social welfare as a function of individuals' consumption, in which case one may interpret any results as produced by varying combinations of concavity in the underlying u and W functions. Nevertheless, the two sources or concavity are conceptually distinct: The degree of concavity in u is an empirical question, whereas the degree of concavity in W is a normative matter.

For most of this essay, the degree of concavity in either u or W will not have a qualitative effect on the analysis. In section 3, addressing the optimal extent of redistribution, concavity will obviously be quantitatively important. In most other sections, there will not even be a quantitative effect because, as subsection 2.2 explained, the extent of redistribution will be held constant. However, in addressing some topics, such as in section 10 on taxation of different family units, it turns out that the extent of concavity may have qualitative effects, for subtle

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>To motivate the latter version in (2.2), for the case in which e = 1, the numerator in the former may alternatively be written as  $u_i(x)^{1-e} - 1$  (subtracting the constant having no effect on the ordering of states). Then, taking the limit as *e* approaches 1 (using l'Hôpital's rule) yields the latter expression.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>As is familiar from Edgeworth (1897), any concavity in u would, but for incentive and any other cost concerns, be sufficient to warrant complete equalization in individuals' levels of consumption.

reasons that will be elaborated.

# 3. Optimal Income Taxation

### 3.1. Model

The analysis of optimal income taxation addresses the question of how an income tax should be designed in order to maximize a standard SWF subject to a revenue constraint, thus integrating consideration of the revenue-raising and distributive objectives of taxation. The standard model considers a one-period setting in which individuals only choice variable is their degree of labor effort, there is a single composite consumption good, and government expenditures on public goods are taken as given. A variety of extensions will be examined in subsequent sections.

An individual's utility is given by u(c, l), where *c* denotes consumption, *l* denotes labor effort,  $u_c > 0$ , and  $u_l < 0.^7$  An individual's consumption is given by

(3.1) c = wl - T(wl),

where w is the individual's wage rate and T is the tax-transfer function (usually referred to simply as a tax function or schedule). Each of these components deserves further elaboration.

The motivation for redistributive taxation is that individuals differ, in particular in their wages, that is, their earning abilities. The distribution of abilities will be denoted F(w), with density f(w), the population being normalized to have a total mass of one. Individuals' abilities are indicated by their given wage rate, taken to be exogenous. Their pre-tax earnings are the product of their wage rate and effort level. More broadly, one can interpret effort as including not only hours of work but also intensity, and not only productive effort but also investments in human capital.

Taxes and transfers, T(wl), at any income level may be positive or negative. The (uniform) level of the transfer received by an individual earning no income, that is, -T(0), is usually referred to as the grant g. See Figure 3.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Much literature on optimal labor income taxation expresses utility as a function of leisure, or 1-*l*, where "1" denotes a normalized available amount of time for each individual. Additionally, it is common to use indirect utility functions, perhaps expressed as a function of lump-sum or virtual income and of a net-of-tax wage rate. Though these devices offer advantages, for purposes of the present exposition the use of direct utility expressed as a function of consumption and labor minimizes notation and is more transparent.

*Figure 3.1* **Nonlinear Income Tax and Transfer Schedule** 



The tax schedule T(wl) is taken to represent the entire tax-transfer system. Taxes may include sales taxes or value-added tax (VAT) payments in addition to income taxes. Transfers include those through the tax system, such as the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) in the United States, welfare programs (see section 6), and under some interpretations public goods (see section 7).<sup>8</sup>

Taxes and transfers are taken to be a function of individuals' incomes, assumed to be observable, and it is this dependence of taxes on income that is the source of distortion. If taxes could instead depend directly on individuals' abilities, *w*, individualized lump-sum taxes would be feasible and redistribution could be accomplished without distorting labor supply. Ability, however, is assumed to be unobservable.

Individuals choose the levels of labor effort *l* that maximize u(c,l) subject to their budget constraints (3.1). An individual's first-order condition is

$$(3.2) \ w(1 - T'(wl))u_c + u_l = 0,$$

where a prime denotes the derivative with respect to a function's only argument. In this case, T'(wl) indicates the marginal tax rate of an individual earning income of wl.

The government's problem is taken to be the choice of a tax-transfer schedule T(wl) to maximize social welfare, which (appropriately modifying expression (2.1)) can be expressed as

$$(3.3) \int W(u(c(w), l(w))) f(w) dw,$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>The inclusion of transfers is extremely important both practically, since they are in fact significant, and conceptually, since otherwise redistribution would be limited to transfers between the rich and middle class, once the poor were exempted from the tax system.

where c and l are each expressed as functions of w to refer to the level of consumption achieved and labor effort chosen by an individual of type (ability) w. This maximization is subject to a revenue constraint and to constraints regarding individuals' behavior. The former is

$$(3.4)\int T(wl(w))f(w)dw=R,$$

where *R* is an exogenously given revenue requirement.<sup>9</sup> Here, revenue is to be interpreted as expenditures on public goods that should be understood as implicit in individuals' utility functions; because these expenditures are taken here to be fixed, they need not be modeled explicitly. Regarding the latter constraints, individuals are assumed to respond to the given tax schedule optimally, as described by their first-order conditions (3.2), which determine the functions c(w) and l(w).<sup>10</sup>

Mirrlees's (1971) original exposition has been followed by subsequent elaborations, much of which is synthesized in Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980), Stiglitz (1987), Tuomala (1990), and Salanié (2003). Because the problem is formidable, the present survey will be confined to stating basic results, such as are embodied in first-order conditions and produced by simulations.

### *3.2. Linear income tax*

A linear income tax is defined as a tax schedule

(3.5) 
$$T(wl) = twl - g$$
,

where t is the (constant, income-independent) marginal tax rate and g, as previously noted, is the uniform per-capita grant. For example, consider the linear (flat) tax depicted in Figure 3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Some of the literature equivalently expresses this constraint in terms of aggregate resource balance, which requires that the sum of resources devoted to private and public goods equals the amount produced by all individuals' labor efforts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Substituting individuals' first-order conditions can be problematic when there may be multiple local optima, as recognized and addressed by Mirrlees (1971). Though much subsequent work sets aside such complications, the matter is potentially important because, as will be seen, optimal tax schedules can involve falling marginal tax rates, which produce nonconvexities. In such instances, changing marginal rates can cause individuals to "jump" to a different level of income, a phenomenon found to be important in Slemrod et al. (1994).

Figure 3.2 Linear Income Tax Schedule, t = 40% and g = \$12,000



In the literature, the schedule T(wl), as mentioned, refers to a unified tax-transfer schedule. Note that this can be reinterpreted to align more closely with existing institutions and understandings. For example, the portion of the schedule to the right of \$30,000 of income can be understood as an ordinary (positive) flat or proportional income tax, with a marginal rate of 40% and an exemption for the first \$30,000 of income. The portion to the left of \$30,000 can be viewed as a transfer program having a value of \$12,000, a 40% phase-out rate, and a breakeven point of \$30,000. (Numerous other interpretations are also possible, including transfers that are not fully phased out until after \$30,000 but with an income tax exemption of less than \$30,000.) Further elaboration regarding transfers will be offered in section 6.

Expression (3.5) and Figure 3.2 also help illustrate how the degree of redistributiveness is not intimately connected to whether an income tax has graduated rates. Suppose, for example, that t = 0 and g = 0 (and that there is no revenue requirement). The result would be a totally nonredistributive flat tax: T(wl) would be a horizontal line coincident with the x-axis. Now suppose that t = 100% and g is set equal to mean income (ignoring incentive effects). This would be a completely redistributive flat tax: T(wl) would be a 45-degree line intersecting the x-axis at mean income and the y-axis at negative of the mean income. Hence, a purely proportional tax covers the full range of redistributive possibilities. It follows that nonlinearities in an optimal tax schedule, considered in subsections 3.3 and 3.4, will have less to do with the extent of redistribution and more to do with accomplishing redistribution in a more efficient manner (although the two dimensions are obviously interrelated).

To derive the optimal linear income tax, the government's maximization problem can be written in Lagrangian form as choosing t and g to maximize

$$(3.6) \int \left[ W \Big( u \Big( (1-t)wl(w) + g, l(w) \Big) \Big) + \lambda \Big( twl(w) - g - R \Big) \right] f(w) dw,$$

where  $\lambda$  is the shadow price of revenue, referring to the constraint (3.4), and (3.5) is substituted into (3.1) so that consumption is expressed in terms of the specific linear tax system under

consideration. The first-order condition for the optimal tax rate can usefully be expressed as

$$(3.7) \frac{t}{1-t} = -\frac{\operatorname{cov}(\alpha(w), y(w))}{\int y(w)\varepsilon(w)f(w)dw}$$

where y(w) = wl(w), income earned by individuals of ability w;  $\varepsilon(w)$  is the compensated elasticity of labor effort of individuals of ability w; and  $\alpha(w)$  is the net social marginal valuation of income, evaluated in dollars, of individuals of ability w.<sup>11</sup> Specifically with regard to the latter,

(3.8) 
$$\alpha(w) = \frac{W'u_c(w)}{\lambda} + tw\left(\frac{\partial l(w)}{\partial g}\right).$$

The numerator of the first term on the right side of (3.8) indicates how much additional (lumpsum) income to an individual of ability *w* contributes to social welfare  $-u_c$  indicates how much utility rises per dollar and *W'* indicates the extent to which social welfare increases per unit of utility – and this is converted to a dollar value by dividing by the shadow price of government revenue. The second term takes into account the income effect, namely that giving additional lump-sum income to an individual of ability *w* will reduce labor effort  $(\partial l(w)/\partial g < 0)$ , which in turn reduces government tax collections by *tw* per unit reduction in l(w).

Expression (3.7) indicates how various factors affect the optimal level of a linear income tax. Beginning with the numerator, a higher (in magnitude) covariance between  $\alpha$  and y favors a higher tax rate. In the present setting,  $\alpha(w)$  will (under assumptions ordinarily postulated) be falling with income. Note that a larger covariance does not involve a closer (negative) correlation but rather a higher dispersion (standard deviation) of  $\alpha$  and y. The dispersion of  $\alpha$  will tend to be greater the more concave (egalitarian) is the welfare function W and the more concave is utility as a function of consumption (i.e., the greater the rate at which marginal utility falls with income). Income, y, will have a higher dispersion (again, under standard assumptions) when the distribution of underlying abilities is more unequal. In sum, more egalitarian social preferences, greater individual aversion to risk (more rapidly declining marginal utility of consumption), and higher underlying inequality will all contribute to a higher optimal tax rate.

The denominator of (3.7) indicates that a higher compensated labor supply elasticity favors a lower tax rate. The other terms in the integrand indicate that, ceteris paribus, the labor supply elasticity matters more with regard to high-income individuals and at ability levels where there are more individuals (typically the middle of the income distribution) because of the greater

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>There are many derivations of this condition, and it is expressed in a variety of equivalent ways. The present notation and manner of expression is close to that in Stiglitz (1987), page 1016, expression (29), and his derivation appears in note 31. See also Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980, pp. 407-08). These derivations, it should be noted, typically do not take into account that some individuals (those of low ability) will choose not to work, in which case (3.2) no longer characterizes their behavior (because they are at a corner solution). This problem is more often addressed in analyses of the optimal nonlinear income tax and in simulations.

sacrifice in revenue. Note further that, if this compensated elasticity is taken to be constant, as is common in performing simulations, then the denominator is just the elasticity weighted by average income.

The foregoing exposition is incomplete in not emphasizing the various respects in which income effects are relevant (they influence  $\alpha$  and also  $\lambda$ ) and in ignoring that the values on the right side of (3.7) are endogenous. Especially for the latter reason, the literature has relied heavily on simulations.

The most-reported optimal linear income taxation simulations are those of Stern (1976). For his preferred case – an elasticity of substitution of 0.4,<sup>12</sup> a government revenue requirement of 20% of national income, and a social marginal valuation of income that decreases roughly with the square of income – he finds that the optimal tax rate is 54% and that individuals' lump-sum grant equals 34% of average income. (To put these figures in perspective, it should be understood that these estimates refer to the combination of all taxes; all government expenditures and all redistribution are financed by this single tax.) To illustrate the benefits of redistribution, he finds that a scheme that uses a lower tax, just high enough to finance government programs (that is, with a grant of zero), produces a level of social welfare that is lower by an amount equivalent to approximately 5% of national income.

Stern considers a number of other variations. If there is virtually no weight on equality, the optimal tax rate is only 25%, whereas if there is extreme weight on equality, specifically, the maximin case, the optimal tax rate is 87%. Returning to his central case, an extremely low labor supply elasticity implies an optimal tax rate of 79%, and an elasticity as high as had been used in some earlier literature implies an optimal tax rate of 35%. Additionally, his central estimate assumes that (nonredistributive) government expenditures are approximately 20% of national income. In the absence of the need to finance such expenditures, the optimal tax rate is 48%, and if expenditures were twice as high, the optimal tax rate is 60%.

### 3.3. Two-bracket income tax

Before proceeding to the general optimal nonlinear income tax problem, it is illuminating to consider briefly a simpler extension. A two-bracket income tax applies a constant rate  $t_1$  to all income up to some specified level  $y^{\circ}$  and another constant rate  $t_2$  to all income over the specified level  $y^{\circ}$ . See Figure 3.3 for an illustration in which  $t_1 > t_2$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>In many simulations, including this one by Stern, investigators calibrate labor supply responsiveness by the elasticity of substitution between consumption and labor in a CES (constant elasticity of substitution) utility function. Such elasticities do not directly correspond to a compensated or uncompensated elasticity of labor supply. In fact, Stern's 0.4 elasticity of substitution corresponds to a case in which the uncompensated labor supply elasticity is negative.

*Figure 3.3* **Two-Bracket Income Tax Schedule** 



Here, the government chooses  $t_1, t_2, y^\circ$ , and g to maximize social welfare.

This problem has been explored by Slemrod et al. (1994). They report simulations for an optimal two-bracket income tax using functional forms and parameters similar to those employed by Stern (1976) and others. In all of the cases they consider, the optimal upper-bracket marginal tax rate is less than the optimal lower-bracket rate. Nevertheless, in all simulations in which the optimal transfer, g, is positive, the overall income tax schedule is progressive, which one should recall is defined as exhibiting rising average tax rates. In the case closest to Stern's central case, the optimal linear income tax has a rate of 58% whereas the optimal two-bracket tax has a marginal rate of 60% on low incomes and 52% on high incomes.

The intuition behind their results is that the lower rate on high-income individuals induces greater labor effort and thus raises more revenue without having to sacrifice revenue on income subject to the lower-bracket rate. This allows a larger grant g to be financed. Put another way, raising the bottom rate by  $\Delta t_1$ , while keeping the top rate fixed, is inframarginal regarding upper-bracket individuals; it collects  $\Delta t_1 y^\circ$  from them without distorting their labor supply. Indeed, there is also an income effect on upper-bracket individuals that further increases their labor supply and thus revenue. Interestingly, as the social preference for equality increases, not only do the tax rates and level of grant increase, but the absolute size of the gap between the two tax rates widens in their simulations; that is, a greater preference for equality makes it optimal for the marginal rate on low-income individuals to be further above the marginal rate on highincome individuals. The intuition is essentially that just noted: Allowing the first rate to be higher enables additional revenue to be raised from high-income individuals to fund a higher transfer g, and this increase in g is relatively more valuable the greater the social benefit from redistribution.

#### 3.4. Nonlinear income tax

Returning to the more general formulation of the optimal income taxation problem described in subsection 3.1 and depicted in Figure 3.1, the government chooses a tax schedule

T(wl) to maximize the SWF (3.3) subject to a revenue constraint (3.4) and constraints (3.2) requiring that individuals of all ability levels be maximizing their utility, taking the tax schedule as given. Mirrlees (1971) and subsequent investigators employ control-theoretic techniques to address this problem. In this maximization, the constraints regarding individuals' maximizing behavior entail that no individual of any type *w* will prefer the choice specified for any other type  $w^{\circ}$ . (Readers may recognize this problem as related to the revelation principle used in work on mechanism design.<sup>13</sup>)

This analysis can be summarized in a first-order condition for the optimal marginal tax rate at any income level  $y^*$ , where  $w^*$  and  $l^*$  correspond to the ability level and degree of labor effort supplied by the type of individual who would earn  $y^*$ . Following the presentation in Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980), who make the simplifying assumption that utility is separable between consumption and labor effort, adding the further assumption (discussed below) that marginal utility  $u_c$  is constant, conforming the notation, and engaging in some additional reshuffling, the condition can be expressed as<sup>14</sup>

$$(3.9) \frac{T'(w*l^*)}{1-T'(w*l^*)} = \frac{1-F(w^*)}{\xi^*w^*f(w^*)} \frac{\int_{w^*}^{\infty} \left(1-\frac{W'(u(w))u_c}{\lambda}\right) f(w)dw}{1-F(w^*)},$$

where  $\xi^* = 1/(1+l^*u_{ll}/u_l)$  – which, when marginal utility is constant as assumed here, equals  $\varepsilon/(1+\varepsilon)$ , where  $\varepsilon$  is the elasticity of labor supply. (This  $\varepsilon$  is often stated to be the compensated elasticity, but with constant marginal utility of consumption there is no income effect, so the compensated and uncompensated elasticities are identical.)

To aid in understanding expression (3.9), it is helpful to have in mind a simple perturbation of the income tax schedule that is used, for example, by Saez (2001). If one begins with some tax schedule T(wl), assumed to be optimal, it must be that no slight adjustment to the schedule will change the level of social welfare. Consider an adjustment that slightly raises the marginal tax rate at some income level,  $y^*$  (say, in a small interval from  $y^*$  to  $y^*+\delta$ ), leaving all other marginal tax rates unaltered. There are two effects of such a change. First, individuals at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Relatedly, following Stiglitz (1982a), many have advanced intuition and derived results by considering models with a finite number of types of individuals, often two. (This analysis parallels similar work on adverse selection in insurance models and on nonlinear pricing.) Corresponding incentive-compatibility constraints require that individuals will not wish to mimic other types, the problem in the case of redistributive taxation usually being that high-ability types may wish to mimic low-ability types in order to pay lower taxes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>The relationship between Atkinson and Stiglitz's (1980) expression (13-54) on page 417 and that in the text is entirely straightforward except that their term  $\xi^*$  appears in the numerator rather than in the denominator. The difference in how  $\xi^*$  is defined (that here is the reciprocal of theirs) accounts for the difference in placement. The reason for the deviation is that it is convenient to follow convention and employ an  $\xi^*$  that corresponds more directly (and in particular is positively related) to the elasticity of labor supply. (Additionally, the assumption that  $u_c$  is constant allows some further simplification.) Expression (3.9) and Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980) are essentially identical to Stiglitz (1987) (expression (25) on page 1007 and the expression in note 17 on page 1008), Diamond (1998) (expression (10) on page 86), Dahan and Strawczynski (2000) (expression (2) on page 682), and Auerbach and Hines (2002) (expressions (4.12) and (4.15) on pages 1381-82). It is also similar to the two formulations in Saez (2001, p. 215).

that income level face a higher marginal rate, which will distort their labor effort, a cost. Second, all individuals above income level  $y^*$  will pay more tax, but these individuals face no new marginal distortion. That is, the higher marginal rate at  $y^*$  is inframarginal for them. Since those thus giving up income are an above-average slice of the population (it is the part of the population with income above  $y^*$ ), there tends to be a redistributive gain.

Expression (3.9) can readily be interpreted in terms of this perturbation.<sup>15</sup> Begin with the first term. Revenue is collected from all individuals with incomes above  $y^*$ , which is to say all ability types above  $w^*$ ; hence the 1- $F(w^*)$  in the numerator. This factor favors marginal tax rates that fall with income: As there are fewer individuals who face the inframarginal tax, the core benefit of higher marginal rates falls. In the extreme, if there is a highest known type in the income distribution, the optimal marginal rate at the top would be zero because 1-F would be zero: A higher rate collects no revenue but distorts the behavior of the top individual.<sup>16</sup> However, when there is no highest type, known with certainty in advance, this result is inapplicable. Furthermore, even with a known highest type, simulations suggest that zero is not a good approximation of the optimal marginal tax rate even quite close to the top of the income distribution, so the zero-rate-at-the-top result is of little practical importance.<sup>17</sup>

Raising the marginal rate at a particular point distorts only the behavior of the marginal type, which explains the  $f(w^*)$  in the denominator of the first term. For standard distributions, this factor is rising initially and then falling, which favors falling marginal rates at the bottom of the income distribution and rising rates at the top. The denominator also contains weights of  $\xi^*$ , indicating the extent of the distortion, and  $w^*$ , indicating how much production is lost per unit of reduction in labor effort. The elasticity is often taken to be constant, though some empirical evidence on the elasticity of taxable income (see subsection 11.3) supports a rising elasticity due to the greater ability of higher-income individuals to avoid taxes.<sup>18</sup> This consideration may favor marginal rates that fall with income. Finally,  $w^*$  is rising, which also favors falling marginal rates: The greater the wage (ability level), the greater the revenue loss from a given decline in labor effort.

The second term applies a social weighting to the revenue that is collected. The integrand in the numerator is the difference between the marginal dollar that is raised and the dollar equivalent of the loss in welfare that occurs on account of individuals above  $w^*$  paying more tax. As in the interpretation of (3.7),  $u_c$  is the marginal utility of income to such individuals, W' indicates the impact of this change in utility on social welfare, and division by  $\lambda$ , the shadow

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Just as when interpreting the first-order condition (3.7) for the linear income tax, income effects and the endogeneity of terms being interpreted will be ignored. The latter problem is more serious here because parameters on the right side of (3.9) depend implicitly on marginal tax rates other than at  $y^*$  (through the term  $W'u_c/\lambda$ ).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>This result first appears in Phelps (1973) and Sadka (1976) and is explored in some detail by Seade (1977). In (3.9), 1-*F* also appears in the denominator of the second term; however, the integral in the numerator of the second term also equals zero. As  $w^*$  approaches its maximum, the second term as a whole approaches 1 minus the welfare weight on the top individual whereas the first term approaches zero.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>See, for example, Tuomala (1990).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>See, for example, Alm and Wallace (2000), Auten and Carroll (1999), Gruber and Saez (2002), and Moffitt and Wilhelm (2000).

price on the revenue constraint, converts this welfare measure into dollars.<sup>19</sup> This integral is divided by  $1-F(w^*)$ , which makes the second term an average for the affected population.

This term tends to favor marginal rates that rise with income. The greater is w, the lower is W' (unless the welfare function is utilitarian, in which case this is constant) and the lower would be the marginal utility of income  $u_c$  (had we not abstracted from this effect in the assumptions); hence at higher  $w^*$ , the average value of the term subtracted in the integrand is smaller, making the entire term larger. Note further that if social welfare or utility is reasonably concave,  $W'u_c$  will approach zero at high levels of income, at which point this term will be nearly constant in  $w^*$ . That is, the term favors rising marginal tax rates when income is low or moderate, but has little effect on the pattern of marginal tax rates near the top of the income distribution.<sup>20</sup>

Because of difficulties in determining the shape of the optimal income tax schedule by mere inspection of the first-order condition (3.9), analysts beginning with Mirrlees (1971) have used simulations to help join the theoretical analysis with empirical estimates of labor supply elasticities and of the distribution of skills or income in order to provide further illumination. The discussion here will emphasize how the shape of the optimal nonlinear income tax varies from linearity because subsection 3.2 on the optimal linear income tax already reports how the overall level of marginal tax rates is affected by various parameters of the problem. Tuomala (1990) offers a useful survey and set of calculations. Perhaps his most notable conclusion is that, in all the cases he reports, marginal tax rates fall as income increases, except at very low levels of income. Mirrlees's (1971) original calculations had displayed a similar tendency, but subsequent researchers questioned the extent to which this result may have depended on the social preferences he stipulated or the arguably high labor supply response he assumed. Subsequent work, however, suggests that a greater social preference for equality or a lower labor supply response tends to increase the level of optimal marginal tax rates but does not generally result in a substantially different shape.

Some more recent work explores further whether there exist circumstances in which optimal marginal tax rates rise with income. Kanbur and Tuomala (1994) find that when inequality in individuals' abilities (wages) is significantly greater than previously assumed (but in ranges they suggest to be empirically plausible), optimal marginal tax rates do increase with income over a substantial range, although for upper-income individuals optimal marginal rates still fall with income. Diamond (1998) examines a Pareto distribution of skills, instead of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Another natural way to think of the experiment of raising the marginal rate  $T'(w^*l^*)$  is to suppose further that the additional revenue will be used to increase the uniform grant. The marginal social value of increasing the grant will, at the optimum, necessarily equal the shadow price  $\lambda$  of government revenue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Brito and Oakland (1977) and Seade (1977) showed that the optimal marginal tax rate at the bottom of the distribution is zero, a phenomenon that can be understood by reference to this term: If the higher marginal rate applies to literally everyone, so they all pay the same increment in tax, then there is no redistribution, but there still is distortion of the lowest type, who is subject to a positive marginal rate. However, since it is typical that the optimum has all individuals below some low ability level not working, it is not in fact the case that there is no redistribution from applying a positive marginal rate to the lowest type who chooses to work, and Ebert (1992) shows that a positive marginal tax rate at the bottom is indeed optimal in this case.

commonly used lognormal distribution, under which the (1-F)/f component of (3.9) rises more rapidly at the top of the distribution, and finds that optimal marginal tax rates are rising at the top. However, Dahan and Strawczynski's (2000) simulations indicate that Diamond's result was driven in large part by his additional assumption that preferences were quasi-linear, thus removing income effects. (Nevertheless, their diagrams do suggest that, consistent with Diamond's claim, moving from a lognormal to a Pareto distribution favors higher rates – still falling, but notably less rapidly – at the top of the income distribution.) Saez (2001), using income distribution data in the United States from 1992 and 1993, finds that the shape of the distribution of (1-F)/wf is such that optimal rates should fall substantially well into the middle of the income distribution, to an income of approximately \$80,000, rise until approximately \$200,000, and then be essentially flat thereafter.<sup>21</sup>

Another important conclusion in Mirrlees's (1971) original work is that the optimal nonlinear income tax is approximately linear. If this is true, it may be that there is little loss in social welfare if only a linear income tax (which may have administrative advantages) is used. Subsequent investigators report a range of cases in which the optimal nonlinear income tax departs more substantially from a linear tax, but they do not generally report how much welfare loss would be involved in using only a linear scheme.

An additional result from the simulations is that, at the optimum, a nontrivial fraction of the population does not work, and this fraction is larger when social preferences favor greater redistribution and when the labor supply elasticity is higher. This outcome should hardly be surprising because, as the analysis of (3.9) and the simulations suggest, high marginal rates tend to be optimal at the bottom of the income distribution, along with a sizable grant. Relatedly, little productivity and thus little tax revenue is sacrificed when those with very low abilities are induced not to work (whereas substantial revenue is raised from the rest of the population, for whom marginal tax rates on their first dollars of income are inframarginal).

### 3.5. Elaboration

# 3.5.1. Taxation of earning ability

The need to use a distortionary labor income tax to achieve distributive objectives is premised on the infeasibility of individualized lump-sum taxes based on individuals' earning ability, which would be nondistortionary. The assumption is that differences in earning ability are unobservable, so income, a signal of earning ability, is taxed instead. However, given that income taxation is distortionary and, as a result, society cannot fully meet its desired distributive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>For example, in his simulation with a utilitarian welfare function, a compensated elasticity of labor supply of 0.5, and a functional form for utility that has income effects, his optimal schedule has a marginal rate near 80% at the bottom of the income distribution that falls to approximately 40% at \$80,000, and then rises to nearly 70% at the upper end, where it roughly levels off. However, his functional form for utility has income effects that rise with income to such an extent that the uncompensated elasticity approaches zero as *w* increases, which favors higher marginal rates at the top than otherwise. See also Dahan and Strawczynski (2004), who explore the role of varying assumptions about the concavity of utility in consumption and in leisure and about the distribution of abilities in determining the optimal asymptotic marginal tax rate.

objective, and that income itself is neither costlessly nor accurately observable (see section 11), it is worth considering the possibilities for basing taxation more directly on ability.

One strategy would be to attempt to observe individuals' wages or to infer wages from income and hours. Hours, however, are difficult to observe and both hours and wages are manipulable, such as by extending reported hours and lowering the reported wage (keeping earnings constant, and thus both employer and employee indifferent); self-employment poses a particularly serious problem. Another approach would be to measure proxies of earning ability, such as through testing. Unfortunately, skills measurable by testing explain only some of the variance in earnings ability. Furthermore, if taxes were to be based on test results or other ability measures, individuals would adjust their performance and thereby distort the measurement. A third technique – one sometimes employed – is to adjust taxes and transfers for observable attributes, such as physical disability, age, or family composition.

There has been little formal analysis of the taxation of earning ability. Stern (1982) compares an ability tax supplemented by a purely proportional income tax and an optimal nonlinear income tax. He assumes that there will be classification errors with an ability tax and considers how large the errors have to be to make the nonlinear income tax preferable. He finds that, the greater the preference for equality, the less attractive is an ability-tax scheme because mistakes in which low-ability individuals are misclassified as high types are more socially costly. Unfortunately, his comparison is not clean because he allows a more powerful (nonlinear) income tax when there is no ability tax; moreover, he uses a model with only two types of individuals, which further increases the relative power of a nonlinear income tax.

A broader approach would be to suppose that there exists an imperfect signal (or signals) of ability and allow the government to make the tax and transfer schedule a function of the signal. The signal, call it  $\theta$ , could be an index of discrete classifications or a continuous variable. Then, the first-order condition for the optimal nonlinear income tax problem, expression (3.9), could be restated, showing that the tax schedule and the distribution and density functions also depend on  $\theta$ , giving us  $T(w^*l^*, \theta)$ ,  $F(w^*, \theta)$ , and  $f(w^*, \theta)$ , respectively.<sup>22</sup> (Note that the separate tax schedules would be linked in a common optimization by the shadow price  $\lambda$ .) This approach will be used in subsection 6.2 to address the optimal form of categorical assistance under transfer programs. As a special case, if one supposes that one of the groups is homogeneous (all of one type), the optimal schedule for that group would involve a zero marginal tax rate, with all redistribution to or from the group accomplished through the group's lump-sum transfer. This is the structure of Akerlof (1978), in which he assumes that a subset of the lowest-ability group can be identified perfectly ("tagged").

# 3.5.2. Additional considerations

In addition to factors explored elsewhere in this survey, a number of considerations

 $<sup>^{22}</sup>$ One could also allow the utility function in expression (3.9) to depend on  $\theta$ , recognizing, for example, that both utility levels and the marginal utility of consumption could be affected by such observable characteristics as disabilities or family composition, the latter case being the subject of section 10.

further complicate the optimal income taxation problem. One is that income may be a noisy signal of ability, whether because of variations in occupations (for a given ability, one job may pay more to compensate for specific disamenities) or in preferences (an individual may earn more not because of greater ability but rather due to a higher marginal utility of consumption or a lower marginal disutility of labor effort). Another possibility is that individuals may have preferences concerning redistribution itself, perhaps due to altruism or envy.<sup>23</sup> Other topics that have been explored include liquidity constraints<sup>24</sup> and general equilibrium effects of redistribution on the distribution of pre-tax wages.<sup>25</sup> Some of these factors may make redistribution more attractive than otherwise, some less attractive, and some are indeterminate without further specification of the model or parameter values. Most of these subjects have received only modest attention despite their potential importance to the optimal income taxation problem.

### 4. Commodity Taxation

The analysis of labor income taxation may be extended by considering a setting in which consumption consists not of a single, composite good but a range of goods and services, and each type of consumption may be taxed or subsidized at its own rate.<sup>26</sup> Commodity taxation is important in its own right, for it is possible to tax commodities differentially and this is often done (e.g., taxes on gasoline, hotel stays, alcohol, and tobacco). Additionally, in general sales tax or value-added tax (VAT) systems, it is common to apply differential rates, such as by providing rate reductions or exemptions for purchases of food. Whether luxury taxes are desirable on redistributive grounds is another sort of question directly investigated in this section.

Moreover, commodity taxes are important conceptually because they provide a basis for analyzing (directly or by extension) a number of other subjects.<sup>27</sup> For example, taxation of savings can be viewed as differential taxation of future versus present commodities, and transfer (estate and gift) taxes are differential taxes on different forms of consumption by donors. Other subjects, including expenditures on public goods and corrective taxes, can also be analyzed by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>See, for example, Hochman and Rodgers (1969) on the possibility that the rich benefit from redistribution to the poor, Pauly (1973) on redistribution as a local public good, Veblen (1899), Duesenberry (1949), Boskin and Sheshinski (1978), Frank (1984a, 1984b, 1985, 1999), and Tuomala (1990) on individuals' concern for status, and Easterlin (1973, 1974, 2001), Frank (1984b, 1985), and Veenhoven (1991) on the possibility that individuals' long-run preferences may be largely relative.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>See, for example, Hoff and Lyon (1995), Hubbard and Judd (1986) (and Hall's and Summers's comments thereon), and Polinsky (1974).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>See, for example, Feldstein (1973), Allen (1982), Carruth (1982), and Stiglitz (1982a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>Commodity taxation was traditionally referred to as a form of indirect taxation, in contrast to an income tax (or personal consumption tax), which was described as direct taxation. The standard interpretation is that direct taxes can plausibly be tailored to individuals' circumstances, allowing notably for uniform per capita taxes or transfers and for nonlinear taxation. By contrast, indirect taxes, such as commodity taxes, are impersonal; they do not allow a uniform levy because individuals cannot (at least for purposes of indirect taxes) be identified. Relatedly, nonlinear indirect taxation is presumed to be impossible because of the infeasibility of charging different rates that depend on the amount an individual consumes, which would require identification of who purchases commodities and also that resale (arbitrage between individuals whose different consumption choices lead them to face different marginal tax rates) be preventable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>Perhaps the closest case involves tax preferences such as deductions, exemptions, or credits for particular activities (such as energy conservation) in income tax systems, which are similar to direct subsidies.

reference to the basic commodity taxation model. See subsections 7.2 and 8.3. As will become apparent, this section contains a formalization of the distribution-neutral approach presented in subsection 2.2 that is applicable to a broad range of tax and other governmental policies, including most of those that are not concerned exclusively with redistribution (i.e., the pure optimal income tax problem of section 3).

To foreshadow the results, the main conclusion for the basic case is that no differentiation in commodity taxes – equivalent to a system of no commodity taxes or subsidies – is optimal. This important result was established by Atkinson and Stiglitz (1976) for the case in which the nonlinear income tax is set optimally. The exposition here will follow Kaplow (2006a), who extends their result to the more general case in which one begins with an arbitrary nonlinear income tax in an intuitive manner that uses the previously described distribution-neutral approach.<sup>28</sup> The argument shows that, in a basic setting, if the income tax is adjusted to hold distribution constant, labor supply also remains unchanged, so the only effect of commodity taxation is on the allocative efficiency of individuals' consumption decisions. The optimal result, therefore, involves no differential taxation; indeed, the elimination of differential commodity taxation can be accomplished in a manner that results in a Pareto improvement. Likewise, any reform of a system of commodity taxes and subsidies in the direction of simple efficiency with regard to consumption choices can be implemented in a way that makes everyone better off.

# 4.1. Model

The model employed in section 3 for studying income taxation can be modified to incorporate commodity taxation as well. Instead of a single, composite consumption good c, it is now supposed that individuals may spend their after-tax-and-transfer income, wl - T(wl), on any of n commodities,  $x_1, ..., x_n$ . Commodity prices (which equal constant unit production costs measured in units of income and thus may be thought of as prices paid to competitive producers) for goods  $x_i$  are  $p_i$  and commodity taxes are  $\tau_i$  (which may be subsidies, in which case they are negative). Individuals as consumers thus face net prices of  $p_i + \tau_i$ , assumed to be positive.

An individual's budget constraint, instead of that given in expression (3.1), is now

(4.1) 
$$\sum (p_i + \tau_i) x_i (wl) = wl - T(wl),$$

where summations throughout are from *i* equals 1 to *n* and the notation  $x_i(wl)$  denotes the level of  $x_i$  chosen by an individual of earning ability *w* (and *l* likewise implicitly refers to the labor effort of an individual of type *w*). The government's budget constraint, instead of (3.4), becomes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>This approach was first used by Hylland and Zeckhauser (1979) in arguing that distributive concerns should play no role in cost-benefit analysis and was developed further in Kaplow (1996a, 2004). See subsection 7.2. Other discussions of commodity taxation in the presence of nonlinear income taxation that may not be optimal include Konishi (1995) and Laroque (2005). Additionally, Atkinson and Stiglitz (1976) and Deaton (1979) characterize the restrictions on utility functions necessary for no differentiation to be optimal when the optimal income tax is restricted to be linear.

(4.2) 
$$\int \left[ T(wl) + \sum \tau_i x_i(wl) \right] f(w) dw = R.$$

Before undertaking the analysis, it is useful to discuss the relationship between the average overall levels of commodity taxation and of income taxation, and also related matters of normalization. Initially, observe that there are infinitely many equivalent ways to describe and implement any commodity tax system. To see this, consider uniform commodity taxes, that is, commodity tax schemes for which  $\tau_i = \alpha p_i$ , for all *i*. Compared to a baseline with no commodity taxation, if  $\alpha > 0$ , everyone pays proportionally more for any bundle of commodities. Such a commodity tax system is equivalent to the imposition of a linear income tax (or to a uniform adjustment of a preexisting, possibly nonlinear, income tax). To see this, examine the budget constraint (4.1) for this commodity tax system when there is no income tax at the outset.

$$(4.3) \sum (p_i + \alpha p_i) x_i(wl) = wl.$$

Factoring 1+ $\alpha$  outside the summation on the left, dividing both sides by 1+ $\alpha$ , and letting  $t = \alpha/(1+\alpha)$  yields

(4.4) 
$$\sum p_i x_i(wl) = \frac{1}{1+\alpha} wl = (1-t)wl.$$

The left side of expression (4.4) is the cost of consumption in a world with no commodity taxes, and the right side is disposable income for the case of a linear income tax (with no grant). Introducing uniform commodity taxation is indeed equivalent to a uniform shift in the level of income taxation. Put in other words, a uniform consumption tax is equivalent to a linear tax on labor income, a simple result that is useful in examining the differences between consumption taxes and general income taxes (which also reach capital income) and also in understanding the relationships among various forms of consumption taxes, including a VAT. (See subsections 5.1.1 and 12.2.)

Because varying the overall level of commodity taxes is equivalent to varying the level of marginal tax rates under an income tax, which is the subject of the optimal income taxation literature surveyed in section 3, work on commodity taxes and subsidies has focused on the question of whether and when differential commodity tax rates are optimal.

#### 4.2. Analysis

Assume that individuals' utility functions are weakly separable between labor (leisure) and all other commodities, taken together. That is, their utility functions can be expressed as  $u(v(x_1, ..., x_n), l)$ , where v is a subutility function. This formulation implies that, for a given level of after-income-tax income, individuals will allocate their disposable income among commodities in the same manner regardless of the level of labor effort required to earn that level of income. Put another way, the ratio of the marginal utilities of consumption for any two commodities, at given levels of consumption of those commodities and of all other commodities,

is independent of the level of labor effort. (For commodities *i* and *j*, this ratio is simply  $u_v v_i / u_v v_j = v_i / v_j$ .) As will be seen, this further implies that changes in the allocation of after-tax income among commodities that are caused by commodity tax reforms (that are compensated in the sense of keeping utility constant) will not affect the choice of labor effort. This separability assumption will be discussed further in subsection 4.3.

Using this framework, a differentiated tax system  $\{\tau_1, ..., \tau_n\}$ , T(wl) is one for which there exists *i*, *j* such that  $(p_i + \tau_i)/(p_j + \tau_j) \neq p_i/p_j$ . In other words, the ratio of net prices of at least one pair of goods does not equal its production cost ratio.

Assume that there exists some differential taxation and consider a commodity tax reform that eliminates all differentiation, specifically, by moving to a regime in which  $\tau_i = 0$ , for all *i*. Suppose that as an initial matter this commodity tax reform is combined with a distributionneutral (offsetting) income tax adjustment that has the feature that every individuals' utility remains unchanged. Moving to the new commodity tax vector will tend to change individuals' utility because they no longer pay commodity taxes (or receive subsidies) and because, with a new relative price vector, they will change their consumption vectors. Whatever is the net effect on utility for any ability level *w* and given labor effort l(w), define an intermediate income tax schedule  $T^{\circ}(wl)$  at each income level so as to offset the net effect on utility. That is, examine an income tax schedule  $T^{\circ}(wl)$  that has the property that, if all individuals (of every type *w*) continue to choose the same level of labor effort l(w) as under the initial tax system, then their utility will be unchanged.<sup>29</sup>

This reform, consisting of the elimination of commodity taxation and an offsetting income tax adjustment, can be shown to induce individuals to choose the same level of labor effort. Initially, observe that  $T^{\circ}(wl)$  has the property that it leaves subutility v unaffected for all levels of income. That is, stated in reduced form,  $V(wl) = V^{\circ}(wl)$  for all wl, where V is the maximized value of v (the value of v obtained at each wl when individuals choose the  $x_i$ 's optimally, taking the commodity and income tax regime as given). This result about the subutility functions must be true because the income tax schedule  $T^{\circ}(wl)$  is constructed such that  $u(V(wl),l) = u^{\circ}(V^{\circ}(wl),l)$ ; because the function u does not change, the levels of subutility must be unchanged for each given level of l and thus of wl. To be sure, changing commodity taxes and changing the income tax schedule each will alter the level of subutility V produced by a given level of income wl; however, because of how the income tax schedule adjustment is constructed, these two sets of effects will be precisely offsetting. Furthermore, if the level of subutility V is unchanged for every possible level of income, then it also must be true that, for any choice of labor effort l, each type of individual's total level of utility is the same as it was before. In other words,  $U(l(w)) = U^{\circ}(l(w))$  for all l(w), where the reduced form U(l(w)) refers to the level of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>It is familiar to refer to this experiment as involving a (utility) compensated change, so at each level of income, wl,  $T(wl)-T(wl)^{\circ}$  is the (Hicksian) compensating variation associated with the change in relative prices due to the commodity tax reform. (A difference is that, in the present formulation, labor supply is held constant, although it is to be demonstrated that this is indeed the case in any event.)

utility achieved for any choice of l by the given type w.<sup>30</sup> Since utility as a function of labor effort is precisely the same under the new, intermediate regime as it is under the initial regime, it follows that whatever level of labor effort l(w) maximized U(l(w)) will also maximize  $U^{\circ}(l(w))$ . Accordingly, individuals will indeed choose the same level of labor effort under the newly constructed intermediate regime.

To complete the argument, consider the effect on revenue of the elimination of differential commodity taxation combined with the distribution-neutral tax adjustment involving the intermediate income tax schedule,  $T^{\circ}(wl)$ . The income tax adjustment, recall, derives from two effects of the commodity tax reform. First, the reform changes individuals' commodity tax payments, even assuming that they do not change their consumption decisions, and the income tax adjustment offsets this effect. Clearly, this combination will be revenue-neutral as a whole, because each type of individual's income tax payments rise or fall by just the amount that commodity tax payments fall or rise. Second, due to the changes in relative prices, individuals will be induced to change their consumption of various commodities. This change can only increase utility (for otherwise individuals would not choose to adjust their consumption choices). Hence, the income tax schedule adjustment that offsets this effect on utility will result in additional revenue being raised, generating a surplus.<sup>31</sup> Therefore, one can further adjust the income tax schedule to rebate this surplus, say in equal amounts to every individual. Because everyone's utility is the same under the intermediate regime and the initial regime, it must be that, with the rebate, everyone's utility is greater in the resulting regime that eliminates differential commodity taxation than it is in the initial regime.

Accordingly, it is possible to eliminate differential commodity taxation in a manner that generates a Pareto improvement – specifically, by adjusting the income tax in a manner that produces a reform package that is overall distribution neutral. As shown in Kaplow (2006a), a similar approach can be used to show that proportional reductions in differential commodity taxation as well as other partial reforms that are efficient in the simple sense of reducing the amount of resources required to achieve individuals' initial levels of utility can be implemented in combination with an offsetting income tax adjustment so as to make everyone better off.<sup>32</sup> In the set of cases under consideration, a distribution-neutral reform also keeps labor supply constant; hence, the income redistribution problem, concerned with both distribution and labor supply distortion, can be separated from the commodity tax problem, which only affects individuals' choices among commodities. In other words, one can legitimately ignore distribution and labor supply because the reform packages under consideration hold both constant. When this is possible, it should not be surprising that standard efficiency principles indicate which commodity tax reforms are optimal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>These functions, because denominated in utility, will differ among individuals with different earning abilities. However, with homogeneous preferences and weak leisure separability, as assumed here, the same tax adjustment (denominated in dollars) will work for all individuals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>For a formal demonstration of the entire argument, see Kaplow (2006a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Dixit (1975) and others characterize efficient partial reforms, although in a Ramsey model in which there is no concern for distribution and no income tax. See subsection 4.4.

### 4.3. Qualifications

There are a number of qualifications to the foregoing conclusion that differential commodity taxes and subsidies are inefficient. Most obvious is the case in which the consumption of some goods involves externalities, on which see section 8. Two additional qualifications concern the argument that a distribution-neutral (offsetting) income tax adjustment will not affect labor supply.

The assumption that individuals' utility is weakly separable in labor (leisure) rules out one source of possible labor supply effects. To illustrate the phenomenon, consider that taxing books, movie tickets, or swim suits (relative to other goods) tends to make leisure relatively less attractive. Given the distortion in favor of leisure caused by the income tax, this effect would be beneficial. Likewise, subsidizing substitutes for leisure, such as labor-saving devices, would tend to be advantageous. Because of the second-best setting that exists due to the assumed impracticality of taxing leisure directly (to offset the effect of taxing labor), it is optimal to distort other activities if (but only if) the distortion of the labor-leisure choice is thereby mitigated.<sup>33</sup> Some possible examples are identified in empirical work: Barnett (1979) finds that consumers substitute durable goods for leisure (and thus are a candidate for subsidies), lorwerth and Whalley (2002) find that restaurant meals substitute for leisure whereas raw food complements leisure (implying that it may be optimal to reverse the common practice, superficially appealing on distributive grounds, of taxing restaurant meals but exempting sales of raw food from sales taxes), and West and Williams (2004) find that gasoline is a leisure complement and thus should be taxed (by more than the level of the externalities associated with gasoline consumption).

As suggested by Mirrlees (1976), the inability to tax ability directly (see subsection 3.5.1) provides another possible basis for differential taxation in cases in which preferences for some commodities depend directly on individuals' abilities (rather than on their incomes, which reflect their abilities). Specifically, it tends to be optimal to impose a heavier burden on commodities preferred by the more able and a lighter burden on those preferred by the less able. For example, efficiency may favor taxing expenditures related to fine art (acquisitions of art objects, attendance at museums and the opera, and purchases of high-brow literature) and subsidizing simpler pleasures (bowling, attendance at professional wrestling, and viewing of trashy movies). Notice, however, that this argument does not imply that one should tax luxuries in general; because higher demand for luxuries is, by definition, a consequence of higher income, taxing luxuries distorts the labor-leisure decision. The present consideration is distinctive because it depends on preferences that differ with ability per se. Put somewhat differently, assuming two individuals were to earn the same income, the relevant question is whether the higher-ability person would, relative to the other, prefer a different mix of commodities.

The strong conclusion that reducing differential commodity taxation can be accomplished in a manner that yields a Pareto improvement is qualified by a number of additional considerations: heterogeneity of individuals' preferences, administrative and enforcement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>This point is first suggested by Corlett and Hague (1953), although in a Ramsey tax setting.

concerns, political economy considerations, and other factors. It should be emphasized, however, that most qualifications to the basic conclusion are largely orthogonal to standard redistributive considerations. Notably, one does not seek adjustments that are directly redistributive, such as by (relatively) taxing luxuries and subsidizing necessities. Indeed, as suggested by the foregoing example of expenditures on meals and on unprepared food, opposite adjustments may well be optimal.

# 4.4. Ramsey taxation

Most surveys and textbook treatments of optimal taxation devote substantial attention to Ramsey's model of taxation and the principles derived therefrom. See, for example, Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980), Auerbach (1985), Auerbach and Hines (2002), and Sandmo (1976). Ramsey's (1927) seminal paper addresses how to raise a given amount of revenue through commodity taxation when distributive considerations are ignored and an income tax is assumed to be unavailable. The familiar prescription is that, in the special case in which compensated demand schedules are independent (zero cross-elasticities), taxes should be inversely proportional to the elasticity of demand because distortion is less when the elasticity is lower.<sup>34</sup> The major qualification involves distribution, which favors higher taxes on goods consumed disproportionately by higher-income individuals. See, for example, Atkinson and Stiglitz (1972, 1976), Feldstein (1972), and Diamond (1975). These competing considerations pose a tradeoff, especially because it often is supposed that necessities, consumed disproportionately by the poor, have relatively inelastic demands, and conversely for luxuries.

In addition to being widely taught, the Ramsey tax model and principles have provided the basis for extensive literatures on particular subjects, such as the taxation of capital, taxation and imperfect competition, and public sector pricing.<sup>35</sup> However, the foregoing analysis of optimal commodity taxation – which suggests that uniformity is optimal in the basic case without regard to demand elasticities or whether goods are disproportionately consumed by the rich or the poor – stands in sharp contrast to the leading principles of Ramsey taxation and thus calls into question results in the many literatures that build on the Ramsey model.<sup>36</sup> It is useful to set forth this tension briefly and explain why conflicting Ramsey principles are indeed inappropriate in the presence of an income tax.

Begin with the original Ramsey model in which individuals are assumed to be identical and the government's sole objective is to raise revenue with minimal distortion. When one allows for an income tax (linear or nonlinear) – one feature of which is the possibility of a uniform lump-sum tax or subsidy (which, unlike individualized lump-sum taxation, is feasible) –

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Another important result is that, with constant returns to scale in production or the availability of a 100% profits tax, production efficiency is optimal (i.e., no differential taxation of inputs). See Diamond and Mirrlees (1971) and Stiglitz and Dasgupta (1971), and also Dasgupta and Stiglitz (1972) and Mirrlees (1972a) on how this result may differ when distribution is a concern.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>Regarding the latter, taxes or subsidies on private goods correspond to setting public sector prices above or below marginal cost, respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Not all Ramsey principles differ, notably, Corlett and Hague's (1953) argument (noted in subsection 4.3) that leisure complements (substitutes) should be taxed (subsidized) relative to other commodities.

there is no need to rely on distortionary commodity taxation.<sup>37</sup> This result obviously does not depend on any special assumptions about the form of the utility function.

The reason that raising all revenue by uniform per capita taxes is problematic has to do with income distribution, for in a world in which individuals' abilities vary, the poor are hit hard by such a tax, whereas social welfare may be maximized when they receive net transfers. (Likewise, as noted, the simple Ramsey prescription arising from models that assume identical individuals favors commodity taxes that may fall most heavily on necessities.) When distributive concerns are incorporated, however, the analysis in subsection 4.2, drawing on the initial result of Atkinson and Stiglitz (1976), shows that differential commodity taxes also have no role in an overall optimal scheme (under simplifying assumptions examined in subsection 4.3). Although Ramsey rules modified for distributive considerations differ from the simpler prescriptions derived when individuals are assumed to be identical, they still generally involve adjustments that deviate, perhaps substantially, from uniformity – even when separability is assumed so that no differentiation is optimal with an income tax. For example, under Ramsey rules commodities consumed primarily by the rich (poor) should typically be taxed (subsidized) if inequality is sufficiently great and if distributive concerns are sufficiently important. But this result does not hold when an income tax is available. As explained above, any effect of commodity taxation regarding income distribution can better be produced directly, through the income tax, which undertakes redistribution in an across-the-board fashion. (Interestingly, the grant component of the income tax involves a uniform tax when only distortion is a concern, rendering commodity taxes unnecessary, whereas the grant is positive – a subsidy – in most simulations of an optimally redistributive income tax, under which commodity taxes are also unnecessary in the basic case.)

In sum, whether or not distribution is a concern, results derived in the original Ramsey framework, in which no income tax is available, fail to provide proper guidance in a world with an income tax. Accordingly, as Stiglitz (1987) suggests, Ramsey principles may be relevant in developing economies, in which income taxation may be infeasible (though he suggests that other modifications may be required), but not in developed economies. Likewise, as implied by Atkinson and Stiglitz's (1976) original paper and subsequently reinforced by Stiglitz (1987), various models and associated prescriptions based on the Ramsey framework are likewise poor guides when an income tax is available. See also Mirrlees (1994, p. 223) making a similar observation with regard to the analysis of public goods provision. Accordingly – and on account of space constraints – derivations of Ramsey tax principles are not covered here, and the reader is referred to the surveys cited at the outset of this subsection.

# 5. Other Types of Taxation

This section addresses additional major forms of taxation. As suggested in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>Following the discussion of normalizations in subsection 4.1, it is sometimes believed that a model with commodity taxation and no income taxation is equivalent to one that also allows linear income taxation. This, however, is incorrect because, as the discussion in the text (and the analysis in subsection 3.2) makes clear, an important feature of a linear income tax is that it permits a uniform lump-sum grant (or tax) g, which a system of pure, anonymous commodity taxation does not allow.

introduction and subsection 2.2, most types of taxation can best be understood and their optimal use properly determined by examining them through interpretations or extensions of the model of optimal labor income and commodity taxation. In this fashion, one can obtain an integrated view of how different tax instruments should be used together to maximize social welfare, thereby achieving the revenue-raising and distributive objectives of taxation.

# 5.1. Capital Taxation

In sections 3 and 4, income taxation referred to the taxation of labor income. In a static (one-period) model, the question of the optimal tax treatment of income from capital does not arise. Many forms of taxation, including the corporate tax as well as a standard income tax, do reach the returns to capital (savings), so extending the foregoing framework to capital income is important. Many dynamic issues are deferred to section 9; this section focuses on fundamentals.

# 5.1.1. Income versus consumption taxation

Following Atkinson and Stiglitz (1976, 1980), it is useful to begin by employing the model of commodity taxation to illuminate the difference between a classical, accrual income tax and a pure (cash-flow) consumption tax, taking advantage of the fact that consumption in different time periods can be conceptualized as consumption of different commodities. As subsection 4.1 explains, a uniform commodity tax at rate  $\alpha$  (the same as a proportional consumption tax), which gives the budget constraint in expression (4.3), is equivalent to a linear tax on *labor* income at rate  $t = \alpha/(1+\alpha)$ , which gives the budget constraint in expression (4.4).

To introduce returns to capital and the possible taxation thereof, it is helpful to consider a two-period model wherein individuals work only in period 1 and consume in periods 1 and 2. (Period 1 can be thought of as an aggregate of one's working years and period 2 as retirement years; the extension to more periods or to a continuous time model is straightforward.) Suppose further that there is only one type of commodity in each of the two periods, denoted  $c_1$  and  $c_2$ . That is, we are considering a two-good version of the commodity tax problem in which the first commodity is period 1 consumption and the second commodity is period 2 consumption. Individuals' utility is  $u(c_1, c_2, l)$ . In this model, a pure labor income tax (equivalent to a uniform commodity or consumption tax) gives the budget constraint

(5.1) 
$$wl(1-t) = c_1 + \frac{c_2}{1+r}$$
,

where *r* is the interest rate (and g = 0 to simplify the exposition).

By contrast, a standard income tax is defined as a tax on both labor and capital income at the same rate. A common statement, referred to as the Haig-Simons definition, is that the income tax base equals consumption plus changes in wealth, the latter of which in the present model arises on account of earnings on first-period savings. More generally, it includes all returns to capital, such as interest, dividends, and capital gains (the latter determined in principle on an accrual basis) – and also allowing offsets for negative values (notably, interest payments and capital losses). When the income tax applies to labor and the returns to capital, the budget constraint becomes

(5.2) 
$$wl(1-t) = c_1 + \frac{c_2}{1+r(1-t)}$$
.

In comparing expressions (5.2) and (5.1), it is sometimes noted that a labor income tax is equivalent to an income tax that exempts the return to capital, and, given the aforementioned equivalence between a labor income tax and a consumption tax, that a consumption tax is likewise equivalent to an income tax that exempts the return to capital.<sup>38</sup>

It is also illuminating to rewrite expression (5.2) as

(5.3) 
$$wl(1-t) = c_1 + \frac{1+r}{1+r(1-t)}\frac{c_2}{1+r}$$
.

Because (1+r)/(1+r(1-t)) > 1 when t > 0, expression (5.3) indicates that a full income tax is equivalent to a labor income tax combined with a differential tax on second-period consumption. Dividing both sides of (5.3) by 1-t, this budget constraint can also be written as

(5.4) 
$$wl = \frac{1}{1-t}c_1 + \frac{1}{1-t}\frac{1+r}{1+r(1-t)}\frac{c_2}{1+r}.$$

Expression (5.4) indicates that a standard income tax is also equivalent to a differential commodity tax scheme under which second-period consumption is taxed at a higher rate than is first-period consumption.<sup>39</sup>

#### 5.1.2. Capital taxation more generally

A standard income tax can be understood as a special case of a labor income tax combined with a supplemental tax on second-period consumption. To generalize, one can let  $t_r$  denote the tax rate applied to the return to capital, r, in which case expression (5.2) becomes

(5.5) 
$$wl(1-t) = c_1 + \frac{c_2}{1+r(1-t_r)}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>In similar spirit, the Haig-Simons definition is often rearranged to state that consumption equals income minus changes in wealth (net savings or dis-savings), an identity made use of in personal (cash-flow) consumption tax proposals that define the tax base as income minus all savings plus all dis-savings. See subsection 12.2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>The formulations in the text examine proportional income taxes. With nonlinear taxes, one could state equivalences with regard to marginal rates.

When  $t_r = 0$ , we have a labor income tax or a pure (undifferentiated) consumption tax, and when  $t_r = t$ , we have a standard income tax. But we may also consider schemes under which  $t_r$  may take on any value, positive or negative. The choice between a standard income tax and a consumption tax thus poses a particular slice of the question of the optimal level of  $t_r$ . (Note as well that wealth taxes are equivalent to supplemental taxes on second-period consumption.<sup>40</sup>)

The analysis in subsection 4.2 indicates that, when labor is weakly separable in the utility function, so we can write  $u(v(c_1, c_2), l)$  (and other qualifications noted in subsection 4.3 are inapplicable), no differentiation is optimal, so  $t_r$  should equal zero. This means that a consumption tax is superior to an income tax and, for that matter, to any nonzero tax or subsidy on capital income. See Atkinson and Stiglitz (1976, 1980) and Stiglitz (1987).<sup>41</sup> The intuition is that one can achieve any degree of redistribution by adjusting the rate schedule, so the only remaining question concerns efficiency, as in the original commodity tax problem.<sup>42</sup> That is, we can ask whether an individual of a given earnings level should be taxed relatively more or less depending on whether more income is allocated to first-period or second-period consumption. In this basic case, neutrality is optimal because it avoids an additional distortion (of the intertemporal pattern of consumption), whereas differentiation would not help to offset the preexisting distortion (of labor supply).<sup>43</sup> This benchmark facilitates the analysis of reasons for departure from the zero-tax result, including arguments favoring capital income taxation (although it is unlikely, except on administrative grounds, that the optimal level of  $t_r$  would precisely equal t, as under a standard income tax).

One reason for departure is nonseparability. For example, if higher consumption (viewed here as an aggregate in each period) in period 1 enhanced the value of leisure whereas consumption in period 2 has no effect, it would be optimal to subsidize savings relative to first-period consumption. Another is myopia – see, for example, Laibson (1998) – which also may favor savings subsidies.<sup>44</sup> Additionally, in a general equilibrium setting in which wages are not given, capital taxes or subsidies may be optimal if they favorably influence the distribution of pre-tax income through the effects of changes in the capital stock on wage rates. See Stiglitz (1985b). (Compare the general equilibrium effects noted in subsection 3.5.2.) In this instance

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup>An ex post wealth tax (i.e., a tax on savings plus interest, available for consumption in period 2) or an ex ante wealth tax (i.e., a tax on period 1 savings, which equal  $wl(1-t) - c_1$ ) could be set at the rate  $t_r r/(1+r)$ . In either case, the result would be the same as that from supplementing a labor income tax at rate t with a capital income tax at rate  $t_r$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>The result that no capital taxation is optimal also arises asymptotically in models with infinitely-lived individuals, see Judd (1985), Chamley (1986), and the survey in Auerbach and Hines (2002), although these analyses are in a Ramsey setting, on which see subsection 4.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>Accordingly, the notion that consumption taxes are less redistributive than standard income taxes because the rich have more savings and thus more capital income is not emphasized here; adjusting the tax schedule to allow a distribution-neutral comparison clarifies the analysis of intrinsic differences between the two types of taxation. In practice, it is notable that the United States, which relies primarily on the income tax for redistribution, is generally viewed as engaging in less redistribution than many European countries, most of which rely heavily on a VAT, a form of consumption taxation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>As Feldstein (1978) emphasizes, the extent of intertemporal distortion is not indicated by the compensated elasticity of savings but instead by the effect of differential taxation on consumption across periods. For example, even if the compensated elasticity of savings is zero, it is still true that  $c_2$  falls relative to  $c_1$  as  $t_r$  increases.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>On taxation and saving more generally, including behavioral theories, see Bernheim (2002). On myopia, capital taxation, and labor supply, see Kaplow (2006d).

and more broadly, when the government cannot directly control the capital stock through debt or other policies, taxation or subsidization of capital serves as a substitute instrument.<sup>45</sup> Separate arguments that favor consumption taxation over income taxation focus on administrative grounds, some related to issues explored in section 9.<sup>46</sup> See subsection 12.2.1.

# 5.1.3. Corporate taxation<sup>47</sup>

The corporate income tax (in its classical, unintegrated variant) is levied on equity investment undertaken in the corporate form. Specifically, corporations subject to it pay an income tax on their earnings, and individual taxpayers pay a further round of tax under the personal income tax on dividend distributions. (Individuals also pay tax on interest receipts, but interest payments are deductible to the corporation.) By contrast, investments through sole proprietorships, partnerships, and certain types of corporations are not subject to an entity-level tax; instead, income is attributed to owners who are taxed accordingly.<sup>48</sup>

The corporate tax adds a further layer to the foregoing analysis of capital taxation. Just as one can determine whether capital taxation is efficient by holding the distribution of income constant, so one can assess intrinsic features of the corporate tax most directly by considering changes in its level as part of a reform that keeps the level of capital taxation constant. Viewed in this light, the central feature of the corporate income tax is that capital invested in certain legal forms is subject to a higher level of tax than capital invested in other forms. Moreover, as noted, because interest is deductible, the corporate tax only applies to corporate equity. Such differential taxation tends to distort investment decisions, in the present context by discouraging operation in the corporate form, by encouraging the use of debt rather than equity, and perhaps also (see below) by discouraging dividend distributions, in each case relative to the levels that would be chosen for nontax reasons.<sup>49</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>For further exploration using overlapping generation models, see, for example, Atkinson and Sandmo (1980), Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980), Ordover and Phelps (1979), and Stiglitz (1985b). If individuals differ not only in earning ability but also in their ability to invest successfully – and if, moreover, capital markets are imperfect so those most productive at investment do not manage others' savings – additional subtle adjustments may be optimal. See Stiglitz (1985b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>It is worth noting that the core difference between income and consumption taxation is less significant regarding existing income tax regimes than may appear to be the case. First, as suggested in portions of sections 9 and 12, actual income taxes exempt or tax at a lower rate much of capital income. (Notably, human capital is largely taxed as it would be under a pure consumption tax; likewise for retirement savings. Imputed income from owner-occupied housing is exempt, dividends and capital gains may benefit from preferential rates (including the exclusion of capital gains at death), and the realization requirement provides substantial deferral on much remaining capital income.) Second, as subsection 9.2.2 indicates, the tax on capital income falls primarily on the riskless return, well below the total return on equity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>See generally Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980), Auerbach (2002), Bradford (1980, 1986), Graham (2003), Gravelle (1994), King (1977), and McLure (1979).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>Rules that vary across jurisdictions and over time determine which entities are subject to the corporate tax. In the United States, most large, widely-held entities (and many others) are covered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>Another effect of corporate taxation is that it induces avoidance behavior – including in recent times the increasingly creative use of financial instruments to issue equity-like securities that will be treated for tax purposes as debt – and governmental regulatory responses that themselves consume resources.
A natural question to consider is: Why tax corporations per se?<sup>50</sup> Most analysts, who emphasize that the burden of the corporate tax is ultimately borne by individuals, are skeptical that good reasons exist. One justification is that the corporate tax prevents avoidance of the individual income tax on capital, for in the absence of a corporate tax, individuals could invest in corporate form and defer taxes on capital income until they withdraw their funds, capturing the interest on tax that would otherwise be due in the interim. However, most proposed reforms involve methods of integration under which such deferral would not be possible.<sup>51</sup> It is also suggested that corporate tax obligation is not directly related to any such benefits, and other limited liability entities are not subject to the tax. Various additional theories, based on different governmental benefits or other grounds, have been offered, but few relate closely to the form of the corporate income tax and most apply in principle to entities not subject to it.

Regarding distortion, the seminal contributions by Harberger (1962, 1966) present a general equilibrium model that, among other results, shows how the tax is likely to be borne by all capital, not just corporate equity. The basic point is that, in equilibrium, all forms of investment must offer the same after-tax rate of return; with differential taxation, this condition implies differences in before-tax returns, which are the source of distortion. Accordingly, the corporate tax imposes welfare costs if there are nontax reasons – perhaps relating to agency problems, asymmetric information, and costs of financial distress – that some firms would find it efficient to employ the corporate form, use of equity rather than debt, and distribute rather than retaining earnings.<sup>52</sup> For estimates, see, for example, Goolsbee (1998, 2004), Gordon and MacKie-Mason (1994), Gravelle (1989), Gravelle and Kotlikoff (1989), MacKie-Mason and Gordon (1997), and U.S. Department of Treasury (1992).

An issue that has proved perplexing concerns dividend distributions. The new or tax capitalization view (contrasted with the so-called traditional view) holds that distortion is limited to contributions to new equity because the effect of the corporate tax on preexisting equity is capitalized into share prices in the first instance. See Auerbach (1979), Bradford (1981), and King (1974) developing the new view, and subsequent analysis and surveys in Auerbach (2002), Gravelle (1994), Poterba and Summers (1985), and Zodrow (1991). Under this view, repealing the corporate tax would confer a windfall on previously invested capital – although transition provisions might avoid this effect.<sup>53</sup> It is disputed whether the new view is empirically valid. Most analysis of the effects of the corporate income tax, particularly regarding firms' dividend

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>Justifications and problems that arise in an international setting are not considered here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>Methods include treating the corporation as a pass-through entity, like other entities; giving corporations a deduction for dividends paid like their deduction for interest; and giving shareholders a credit for corporate taxes paid or an exclusion for dividend income. See, for example, American Law Institute (1989, 1993), McLure (1979), and U.S. Department of Treasury (1992). Most OECD countries provide some degree of integration, usually providing relief at the shareholder level. See, for example, Messere, de Kam, and Heady (2003).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Were it not for nontax costs or legal limitations, firms might, for example, use exclusively debt to finance incremental investments, thus avoiding the marginal distortion caused by the corporate tax. See Stiglitz (1973).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Viewing the benefit to old equity as a pure windfall is subject to doubt because anticipation of such relief from corporate tax would partially offset the existing distortion, especially given the long delay between contemplation of integration, which has been ongoing, and its ultimate enactment. See subsection 9.3.

policy, is confounded by the uncertainty about why corporations pay taxable dividends in the first instance, especially when share repurchases accomplish very similar results but do not subject shareholders to the tax on dividends (but only to taxes on capital gains that often would be lower).

## 5.2. Transfer (estate and gift) taxation

Many jurisdictions impose taxes on voluntary transfers, either nominally on the gifts and estates of donors or, through inheritance or accessions taxes, on the receipts of donees. Whether such taxation, usually limited to large transfers, is appropriate, should be expanded, or should be repealed has proved controversial. See, for example, Aaron and Munnell (1992) and Joint Economic Committee (1999). A closely related issue concerns the treatment of voluntary transfers in income tax systems: Generally, there is no deduction to the donor and no inclusion by the donee (though some, notably Simons (1938), advocate such inclusion). Ordinarily, all that matters will be the aggregate net tax or subsidy on transfers, so the analysis here will proceed accordingly, not distinguishing among these forms of transfer taxation.

Following Kaplow (2001), transfers (hereinafter, generically referred to as gifts) can be analyzed as a specific form of consumption. A donor's utility is given by  $u(c, c_{\gamma}, l)$ , where c refers to expenditures on own-consumption and  $c_{\gamma}$  to expenditures on gifts to others. The donor's budget constraint can be depicted as

(5.6) 
$$wl - T(wl) = c + (1 + t_{\gamma})c_{\gamma}$$
,

where  $t_{\gamma}$  is a differential tax or subsidy on giving.<sup>54</sup> The question is the optimal sign and magnitude of  $t_{\gamma}$ . As with commodity taxation generally and capital taxation, the present analysis – unlike much policy debate – does not consider revenue-raising or redistribution to be central to understanding transfer taxation. The reason, as before, is that the income tax can be adjusted in a revenue- and distribution-neutral fashion, leaving only the efficiency effects that are intrinsic to the specific form of differential taxation. The question presented is whether, at a given level of income, a donor should be taxed relatively more or less on account of giving an additional dollar to a donee rather than spending it on own-consumption.

The answer might appear to be the same as that for the general differential commodity tax problem considered in section 4. With weak separability – if we can write the donor's utility function as  $u(v(c, c_{\gamma}), l)$  – we know that  $t_{\gamma} = 0$  is optimal. One might imagine that, instead, giving is a substitute for leisure (i.e., the less own-consumption, the less valuable is leisure because one has less funds to spend on leisure activities), justifying a subsidy. Or the relationship may be the opposite, for example, if giving more to grandchildren increases the value of time spent with them (though if it is in retirement, labor supply may be unaffected).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup>It is often imagined that much giving, including all bequests, is from savings; to the extent this is the case, gifts can be embedded in the multi-period model considered in subsection 5.1 on capital taxation.

Such an analysis of giving, however, is incomplete because it ignores the effects of gifts on donees. For each person who is a potential donor, suppose that there is a single potential recipient, whose budget constraint is

$$(5.7) wl - T(wl) + \gamma = c,$$

where the  $\gamma$  in (5.7) equals  $c_{\gamma}$  in (5.6), the amount given by the donor, and *c* in (5.7) is total consumption by the donee. Giving by donors thus involves two sorts of externalities. First, there is a positive effect, that on the donee's utility. Even an altruistic donor (see subsection 10.4) considers only the effect of the donee's gain on the donor's own utility, whereas an SWF will also count the utility gain to the donee per se. This suggests a basis for subsidization. Second, gift receipts produce an income effect on donees, leading to a reduction in labor supply.<sup>55</sup> With a preexisting income tax, this involves a negative externality to the public fisc. (A contrary effect arises to the extent that gifts relax liquidity constraints, such as by enabling investments in human capital or entrepreneurship.<sup>56</sup>) Depending on the relative magnitude of these effects, a subsidy or tax may be optimal.

Although individuals' motives are often irrelevant in economic analysis (for example, it usually will not matter why individuals prefer a particular mix of vacations and home-based leisure activity), motives are important in analyzing voluntary transfers. Whether a gift is motivated by altruism, various forms of warm-glow giving (see Andreoni (1990)), exchange (see Cox (1987) and Bernheim, Shleifer, and Summers (1985)), or accident (notably, accidental bequests due to imperfect annuity markets) may have important effects on how taxes or subsidies affect giving behavior and also on how any particular giving pattern affects donors' and donee's utility. See Kaplow (2001).

A natural extension to consider involves charitable giving.<sup>57</sup> Though often viewed as a subject in its own right, it clearly is a species of voluntary transfer, and the foregoing model and analysis is largely apt. Donors would be treated in the same fashion, and charitable organizations can be seen as conduits for individual donees (directly, such as when funds are dispersed to the poor, or indirectly, such as when medical research is produced that ultimately benefits victims of disease). The case for subsidy may be greater with many charities on account of the production of public goods; that is, though all pure giving produces a positive externality, the externality may on average be larger with certain charities than with others or than in the case of direct gifts to particular individuals. This may help to explain why subsidies to charitable giving, such as through an income tax deduction, are currently employed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>See, for example, Holtz-Eakin, Joulfaian, and Rosen (1993), Imbens, Rubin, and Sacerdote (2001), and Joulfaian and Wilhelm (1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>See, for example, Blanchflower and Oswald (1998), Cox (1990), and Holtz-Eakin, Joulfaian, and Rosen (1994a, 1994b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>For a survey, see Andreoni (2005).

## 5.3. Social security taxation<sup>58</sup>

In many countries, payroll (labor income) taxes are levied on individuals (or, equivalently, on their employers) to fund retirement insurance, referred to in the United States as social security.<sup>59</sup> At one extreme, if there was no linkage whatsoever between individuals' payroll tax payments and their own retirement benefits, the taxes could be analyzed precisely as before. At the other extreme, if an individual's tax payments funded the equivalent of an individual account, earning the market return – and, moreover, if individuals would have saved at least as much in any event – the system would have no effect at all.

In reality, tax-benefit linkages exist but are complex. In the United States, some individuals receive no marginal benefits for their tax payments (young workers, very low-income workers, some second earners), some pay a negative net tax (because own plus spousal benefits exceed in present value the marginal tax cost), and many individuals pay positive taxes net of benefits at widely differing rates that vary over their working lives. The divergence arises because, on average, many currently working cohorts will receive benefits less than taxes (whereas those first covered by the system received benefits significantly in excess of taxes) – see, for example, Leimer (1994) – and because there is substantial intracohort redistribution, including direct rich to poor redistribution through benefit formulas and supplemental assistance for the poor, offsetting redistribution because retirement annuities are more valuable to those with greater longevity (who tend to be higher-income individuals), and significant transfers among different family units (notably, to married couples having a spouse with no or low earnings). See, for example, Blinder, Gordon, and Wise (1980), Coronado, Fullerton, and Glass (1999), Feldstein and Samwick (1992), and Liebman (2002). Any net tax or subsidy at the margin operates, in principle, like a pure tax on labor income. Accordingly, redistribution through social security is not (as a first approximation) qualitatively different from redistribution through the tax and transfer system.<sup>60</sup>

Two major qualifications are important. First, given the complexity of the formulas relating current taxes to future benefits, that benefits are far into the future and have contingent values, and that there is considerable uncertainty concerning future benefit levels (given that most systems are not in long-term fiscal balance), there is room for substantial heterogeneity in beliefs and outright misperception about tax-benefit linkages. See, for example, Dominitz, Manski, and Heinz (2003). It is suspected that many, especially younger workers, may underestimate the marginal benefits that accrue as they work, so that the labor supply effects of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>See generally Diamond (2002, 2003, 2004), Feldstein (2005), and Feldstein and Liebman (2002a, 2002b). These and other overviews of social security address many important issues beyond the scope of this chapter (with its focus on taxation per se), notably including funding (various forms of pre-funding versus pay-as-you-go systems, particularly with regard to effects on national savings), investments (investment mix, such as in equities versus government bonds, and private versus public control), how benefit rules affect retirement decisions, annuitization of benefits at retirement, intergenerational redistribution and risk-sharing, political economy considerations relating to benefit levels, and how current social security surpluses affect overall government deficits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>This brief subsection focuses on income replacement, but many systems also fund medical care, disability insurance, and unemployment insurance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>One difference is that net transfers through social security depend on lifetime income, although the income tax and transfer system could, in principle, as well. See subsection 9.6.

payroll taxes are greater than they would be if benefits were fully appreciated.

Second, a major rationale for social security is that forced savings is beneficial on account of individuals' myopia.<sup>61</sup> Many retire with few other assets, even though the social security replacement rate is significantly below plausible targets for optimizing life-cycle behavior. It may be that many individuals, even if they understood the benefits associated with the taxes they pay, would give such benefits little weight.<sup>62</sup> This factor may also seem to indicate that the effect of payroll taxes on labor supply is more analogous to that of simple taxes on labor income than to that of voluntary personal retirement contributions. Myopic individuals's behavior may be different, however, when one takes into account the influence of their myopia on savings decisions as well as labor effort. See Kaplow (2006d).

## 5.4. State and local taxation<sup>63</sup>

The central difference in analyzing taxes imposed by subnational jurisdictions is due to taxpayer mobility. In the perfect-competition version of Tiebout's (1956) model, individuals sort themselves into homogenous jurisdictions, each of which provides the desired public goods funded by benefit taxes, which, given the presumed homogeneity, would be uniform lump-sum (head or poll) taxes. In such a world, the payment of taxes to finance local public goods would be analogous to consumers' payments of prices to purchase private goods. There would be no distortion and, relatedly, no redistribution.<sup>64</sup>

In fact, smaller jurisdictions rely on other forms of taxation. In the United States, for example, localities heavily use property taxes and states primarily employ sales and income taxes. Because there is significant, even if imperfect, mobility and because of local political forces, the distribution of benefits and of taxes still tends to be somewhat aligned. To the extent that the coincidence is incomplete, there may be redistribution and corresponding distortion. See section 7 (which implicitly refers to a national government's provision of public goods). However, redistribution may not occur because tax-benefit divergences may be capitalized into land prices, as suggested by Hamilton (1976), although under the new view of the property tax developed by Thompson (1965), Mieszkowski (1972), and Aaron (1975), the tax is borne by owners of capital and capitalization may not occur.

Additionally, even if benefits equal taxes, this equivalence will tend to hold on average rather than at the margin. Thus, a worker contemplating additional labor supply may not expect to benefit more from public goods, in which case labor income taxes (and, relatedly, sales taxes)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>Other rationales that do not have the same implications include asymmetric information and other shortcomings in the annuity market (see, for example, Brown, Mitchell, and Poterba (2002)), the Samaritan's dilemma (see Buchanan (1975)), and a desire to redistribute based on lifetime income.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup>If so, social security may not significantly displace private savings for such individuals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup>See generally Inman and Rubinfeld (1996), Mieszkowski and Zodrow (1989), Musgrave and Musgrave (1989), Oates (1972, 1999), Rubinfeld (1987), Scotchmer (2002), Wildasin (1986) and Wilson (1999). An important set of issues ignored in this subsection concerns horizontal relationships across taxing jurisdictions, the issues being analogous to those considered in subsection 5.5 on international taxation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>An exception would arise to the extent that redistribution itself is a local public good. See Pauly (1973).

will tend to have effects like those analyzed previously. Similarly, property taxes will tend to distort investment in housing and other structures.

## 5.5. International taxation<sup>65</sup>

Most international issues in taxation concern how the effects of capital taxation differ in an open economy. In the often-studied limiting case, capital is perfectly mobile and the taxing jurisdiction is small.<sup>66</sup> A fundamental distinction arises between taxation of capital supply (saving) by residents, which may be invested domestically or in foreign jurisdictions, and taxation of capital use (investment) by location, which may be from domestic or foreign investors. In a closed economy, there is ordinarily no difference between the two because the incidence of a tax is unaffected by the side of the market on which it is nominally imposed.

Taxes on investment in a home jurisdiction – so-called source-based taxation – lead to a reduction in investment until the point at which the after-tax return is as high as for investments elsewhere. Hence, the incidence of such a tax falls on domestic labor and other fixed factors, not on domestic capital. From the home country's perspective, such taxation is inefficient: It distorts production without producing any unique benefit, such as taxing domestic capital (if that is desirable) or extracting any benefits from foreign investors.<sup>67</sup> Accordingly. although consistent with "capital import neutrality," source taxation is not generally favored by economists writing on international taxation, although such taxation is typically employed by developed countries.

Contrariwise, a so-called residence-based tax, equally applicable to residents' investments at home and elsewhere, reduces their return to saving but has no effect on domestic investment.<sup>68</sup> The analysis of such a tax is similar to that in subsection 5.1 on the taxation of capital generally (the earlier model suppresses production by implicitly assuming constant returns and competitive pricing, so the focus is on the utility of investors). Residence-based taxation, consistent with "capital export neutrality," is consistent with global production efficiency because the location of investment is not distorted. Developed countries in fact levy taxes on residents' capital income. In addition, they often provide a foreign tax credit or occasionally exemptions to avoid double taxation arising from source countries' taxation of the same investments. As Richman (1963) explores, however, it would seem to be in a taxing jurisdiction's interest to allow only a deduction for foreign source-based taxation, treating it as a cost of doing business. A credit or exemption leaves investors indifferent between investing at home or elsewhere, but the home

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>See generally Dixit (1985), Gordon and Hines (2002), and Slemrod (1988). Of necessity, this subsection omits many substantial topics, including avoidance and evasion issues that are prominent in an international setting, the corporate tax and its application to multinational enterprise, uncertainty and investor portfolio diversification, the interaction between tax policy and limits on capital mobility (including government actions that tend to offset capital flows), transition issues (accentuated by the fact that a capital levy would in part be borne by foreigners), and concerns about other countries' retaliation and the scope for international agreements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>Similar analysis is applicable as well to capital taxation by subnational jurisdictions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>The inefficiency of such taxation is an implication of the production efficiency result described in note 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>Allowing for both types of taxation, the result may well be specialization in simple models. All domestic saving may be invested locally or all local investment may be supplied by foreigners, depending on the relative levels of taxes on residents investing domestically, on residents investing in foreign jurisdictions, and on foreigners investing locally. See, for example, Slemrod (1988).

treasury is not indifferent because shifting the marginal dollar elsewhere costs the domestic fisc. Note, however, that the foregoing traditional analysis of international taxation treats capital as uniform, whereas capital taxation regimes may also distort ownership and thus the efficiency with which intangible capital (intellectual property) is transferred within multinational firms. See Desai and Hines (2003).

If a country has market power, notably if it supplies or demands a large share of the global capital stock, its nationally optimal policies tend to differ, by analogy to optimal tariff analysis. A large net capital importer will wish to tax the inflow and a large net exporter benefits by taxing the outflow.

## 6. Taxation and Transfer Payments

As subsection 2.1 indicates, two of the main purposes of taxation are redistribution and raising revenue to finance public goods and services. Accordingly, some analysis of expenditures – on transfers and on public goods – is essential to a full understanding of taxation. Furthermore, as subsection 2.2 emphasizes, the optimal design of one part of the fiscal system depends on what other instruments are available and how they are to be used, so any analysis that focuses exclusively on a subset of the system is incomplete and potentially misleading. Accordingly, this section and the next explore the two main categories of government expenditures, transfer payments (this section) and public goods and services (section 7).<sup>69</sup>

## 6.1. Optimal transfers

A substantial and growing literature addresses the design of transfer programs.<sup>70</sup> One might, however, regard such treatments as unnecessary, at least at an abstract level; after all, section 3 on optimal income taxation presents the optimal tax *and transfer* schedule, T(wl). Viewing transfers as part of the optimal tax problem is the approach adopted in a book review by Diamond (1968) that predates the leading modern contributions on optimal income taxation and advanced in Mirrlees's (1971) conclusion, but it has not been followed very directly in most subsequent work.

Drawing on the analysis in section 3, the most straightforward answer to the question of how best to design transfers, notably concerning the optimal level of transfer to individuals earning no income and the optimal phase-out rate, is that one should simply inspect the lower end of the T(wl) schedule depicted in Figure 3.1. As noted, -T(0) is the transfer g (which can be treated as the combined value of all transfer programs to those earning 0 income), and T'(wl) is the net phase-out rate (combining the phase-out of all transfer programs with any positive or negative marginal income tax or other tax separately imposed) at any income level wl. In other words, each tax and each transfer program can be represented by its own schedule  $T^i(wl)$ , and we

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>For a more in-depth treatment of transfers, see Kaplow (2006e).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>For surveys, see Atkinson (1987a) and Moffitt (2002).

can let  $T(wl) = \sum T^i(wl)$ .<sup>71</sup> An immediate and obvious implication is that one cannot meaningfully ask what in principle is the optimal design of a particular transfer program (or of a particular aspect of the income tax schedule, such as the EITC in the United States), for all that matters is the aggregate schedule, not the shape of any particular component.

Simulations reported in section 3 suggest that optimal grants are fairly generous in a wide range of settings and that optimal marginal tax rates (phase-outs) are significant as well. For example, Stern's (1976) simulations for a linear income tax have a central-case grant equal to 34% of average income and an optimal tax rate of 54%, Slemrod et al.'s (1994) optimal two-bracket simulations for similar parameters have a similar grant and somewhat higher marginal rates at the low end (approximately 60%), and simulations for the nonlinear case generally feature marginal rates at the bottom that were at or near the highest and often fairly high in absolute terms. Recalling the intuition underlying these results for marginal tax rates (see the discussion of expression (3.9) in subsection 3.4), rates at the bottom collect revenue from most of the population but are inframarginal (and thus not distorting) with regard to them, they do not apply to an extremely high density of the population (which tends to be at a maximum closer to the middle of the income distribution), and they involve little productivity and thus revenue loss per unit of work effort that is sacrificed.

The existing system of transfer programs in the United States has high aggregate marginal rates (consisting mostly of welfare phase-outs) near the bottom of the income distribution, indeed, even higher than seems likely to be optimal. Before the welfare reforms in the mid-1990's, Giannarelli and Steuerle's (1995) microsimulations found aggregate marginal rates averaging 75% or more near the bottom and that many faced rates of 100% or more. Post-reform, Sammartino et al. (2002) find average marginal rates of roughly 60%-70% near the poverty line and over 100% in a modest range just above the poverty line. Other studies report similar results.<sup>72</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>A complication is that some transfer programs have a so-called cliff or notch effect, such that when income reaches a certain point, a particular benefit is lost altogether; that is, some  $T^i(wl)$  may be discontinuous, so T'(wl) may not be defined at particular points. Another complication is that some transfer programs are subject to asset tests, which is to say, for example, that an individual must first consume all assets before becoming eligible for transfers. This formulation can act as a 100% tax on the principal of one's savings in low-income states of the world which, as Diamond (1968) explains, can be a substantial deterrent to savings. Some evidence suggests that asset tests indeed discourage savings. See Gruber and Yelowitz (1999) and Powers (1998); but see Hurst and Ziliak (2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>See, for example, Dickert, Houser, and Scholz (1994) and Wilson and Cline (1994) before welfare reform, and the post-reform studies by Acs et al. (1998), Gokhale, Kotlikoff, and Sluchynsky (2002), and Reed and Hepner (2004). These studies take into account the existence of the EITC: In the credit phase-in range, the EITC mitigates aggregate marginal rates for very low-income individuals, but in its phase-out range, aggregate marginal rates are pushed higher. Although the EITC has received substantial attention and is viewed by nonspecialists as an alternative to traditional welfare, it should be kept in mind that in fact it is roughly equivalent (for the relevant population) to stretching out the phase-out of welfare. (The marginal subsidy in the phase-in range has the same effect as reducing the phase-out rate of other programs to the same extent, and the EITC phase-out is equivalent to extending welfare phase-outs by raising their level and applying them to higher-income individuals, on account of the need to complete the phase-out that is prolonged by the EITC subsidy.)

### 6.2. Categorical assistance

Transfer programs often are targeted at or are more generous to particular groups, usually individuals deemed less able to work on account of age, family configuration (single parent with young children), or disability. In this respect, transfer programs serve as ability-based taxation, as discussed in subsection 3.5.1. It is useful to extend that analysis by considering some special cases. First, suppose that it is possible to observe perfectly which individuals' abilities are below some low level,  $w^\circ$ . Then that group can be given a high transfer *g* that would not be very costly to finance; *g* could be fairly low for everyone else without fear that such individuals would be destitute because, by assumption, they all can earn at least a minimal income. Relatedly, it would be optimal not to tax low levels of earnings in the group for whom  $w \ge w^\circ$ , thereby avoiding any labor supply distortion at the bottom of the group.<sup>73</sup>

More realistically, signals about ability will be noisy. Even though some features, such as age or certain disabilities, can be observed nearly perfectly at low cost, there will usually be differences in ability associated with these characteristics. And other traits, including many other disabilities, cannot be observed perfectly. Accordingly, suppose that a low-cost signal makes it possible to divide the population into two groups, group *L* consisting mostly of individuals with very low ability and group *H* containing few such individuals. That is, by reference to the population density function f(w) from the optimal income taxation model in section 3, the density  $f^{L}(w)$  is heavily concentrated at low levels of *w* and the density  $f^{H}(w)$  is very thin at the bottom.<sup>74</sup>

The analysis of the optimal nonlinear income tax provides the basis for making conjectures about the optimal tax and transfer schedule for each group. To begin, it seems plausible that  $g^L > g^* > g^H$ . To consider the shape of the optimal tax schedule for each group, consider the first-order condition (3.9), reinterpreted for the present case involving two groups in the manner suggested in subsection 3.5.1. For the more able group, focus on low levels of income. The first term will be notably higher than in the single-group version of the problem. The 1-*F* component will be somewhat greater because almost everyone in the group will have higher incomes; more significantly, the *f* component in the denominator will be smaller, indeed, very small if the categorization is even moderately accurate. This suggests that the optimal marginal tax rate at low levels of income should be substantially higher than in the standard problem.<sup>75</sup> For the less able group, the opposite result seems plausible. The 1-*F* component will,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup>The usual argument for high marginal rates near the bottom of the income distribution is inapplicable when all earn above some minimum level because then it is more efficient to reduce the grant g than to apply a positive marginal tax at the bottom. This is the result in the optimal income tax literature, discussed in note 20, that a zero rate at the bottom is optimal, which as mentioned is inapplicable in the ordinary (noncategorical) case in which the lowest-ability individuals do not work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>The analysis assumes that the traits determining the categorization are exogenous. However, providing more generous benefits to certain family units or to the disabled may affect incentives to marry, procreate, or avoid injuries, which in turn will influence the optimal degree of differentiation of treatment between categories.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>Some offset will be provided through the second term because  $g^H < g^*$  and the existence of higher marginal tax rates at low income levels each implies that individuals at higher income levels will have somewhat higher marginal utilities of income and (for strictly concave SWF's) higher welfare weights. On this account, it may not be optimal to have  $g^H$  much below  $g^*$ . After all, with a steep phase-out, few individuals will benefit much from the grant in the higher-ability group; those who do will be individuals who are misclassified.

after extremely low levels of income, be substantially smaller than in the combined problem, and f will be much larger, favoring low marginal rates in this income range.<sup>76</sup>

Interestingly, existing welfare phase-outs tend to have the opposite character: When benefits are high, as they are for low-ability groups, aggregate phase-out rates are correspondingly high because there are more benefits being phased out. But it was just suggested that optimal aggregate (phase-out inclusive) marginal tax rates for such individuals may be low, even if that means that the substantial grant is not fully phased out until income reaches higher levels. For high-ability groups, benefits are low so there is little to phase out and, accordingly, phase-out rates are low. Yet the foregoing analysis explains that high marginal tax rates may nevertheless be optimal. This apparent deviation from optimality seems to be a product of focusing on transfer programs in a vacuum and as if they are subject to their own special requirements. Specifically, it tends to be assumed that, when transfers are granted, they must be phased out, and that the phase-out must be complete at reasonably modest levels of income, lest welfare become too expensive and available to non-needy individuals.<sup>77</sup> And when there is little welfare to be phased out, there correspondingly is thought to be no need for high marginal tax rates. A virtue of incorporating the analysis of transfer programs into the optimal income tax framework is that potential errors that result from unintegrated thinking can be avoided.

## 6.3. Work inducements

There has been ongoing concern with getting welfare recipients to work. Optimal income taxation analysis, however, does not attribute significance to work per se.<sup>78</sup> Inefficient work disincentives are a byproduct of positive marginal tax rates, and this cost is factored into the analysis. Additionally, it was noted that a feature of the optimum in a unified system is that the lowest-ability individuals do not work. In a perfect categorical system, this would continue to be true of those with the least ability, for it is optimal to give them a generous grant despite its work disincentive effect. If those above a minimum level of ability can be identified perfectly, they will be induced to work because their grant,  $g^H$ , will be set very low. When categorization is imprecise, these results will be approximated imperfectly.

Though the analysis thus appears to be complete, it is interesting to examine schemes that might induce additional work effort. One might reduce transfers by the extent to which earnings fall below some target level, perhaps the income produced in a full-time minimum-wage job. The marginal return to work in the relevant range for one who could earn only the minimum wage would be double the wage (the earnings per se, plus a one-for-one reduction in the shortfall penalty) minus taxes and benefit phase-outs. Supposing that the latter aggregated to under 100%,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup>As the previous note indicates with regard to the higher-ability group, some offset will be provided by the second term: Because of the more generous grant and low initial marginal rates, the welfare cost of higher payments by those with greater income will be less than otherwise.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup>This assumption about transfers and phase-outs often characterizes not only political debate but also formal analyses, as reflected for example in Moffitt's (2002) survey.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup>If there were positive externalities to work by the poor (setting a good example for one's children that has the effect of reducing future dependency and crime) or negative externalities (such as may flow from reduced supervision of children), the analysis would differ.

the effective marginal tax rate would be negative, a net subsidy to earnings. If everyone subject to such a regime has the requisite ability such that, in an optimal scheme, they all would work at least at the target level, then it is unproblematic. However, if there are classification errors – notably, if some subject to the work requirement have a lower ability – then the foregoing analysis suggests that this scheme is not optimal. The possibly extremely low implicit grant level may well be too low, and marginal rates should be greater, possibly quite high rather than negative near the target. In any event, it is unlikely to be optimal for the marginal tax rate to jump on the order of 100 percentage points at the target income level.

Some work incentive schemes assume that hours as well as earnings are observable. As noted in subsection 3.5.1, earning ability might then be inferred (earning ability, the wage, is simply earnings divided by hours). When ability can be observed, the first-best can be achieved (individualized lump-sum taxes with zero marginal tax rates for everyone), and there is no role for work requirements. When hours are observed, however, ability is only conditionally observable; individuals who do not work at all do not reveal their type. The second-best optimum for this case similarly involves individualized lump-sum taxes (for those who do work) and zero marginal tax rates, although the extraction from higher-ability types is incomplete. See Dasgupta and Hammond (1980).<sup>79</sup> Existing programs premised on the observability of hours differ qualitatively.<sup>80</sup> Furthermore, as mentioned in subsection 3.5.1, hours are manipulable, so it is not obvious that the use of hours is feasible. See Moffitt (2002). With imperfect observability, the analysis of categorization in subsection 6.2 becomes applicable.<sup>81</sup>

#### 6.4. Cash versus in-kind transfers

It is ordinarily supposed that cash transfers are superior to transfers in kind because individuals have different preferences and they tend to have better information than does the government about their own situations. Nevertheless, many transfers are given in kind, a practice that may sometimes be optimal for a number of reasons.<sup>82</sup> The poor may be myopic or otherwise unable to make wise spending decisions, a possibility strengthened by the fact that such infirmities may have contributed to their low earning ability. There may be externalities due to certain forms of consumption, such as if housing reduces crime or immunization prevents the spread of disease. There may be psychic externalities when taxpayers feel better knowing that

 $c = g + wl(1-t) - w^{\circ}(l^{\circ}-l), or$ 

 $= [g - w^{\circ}l^{\circ}] + wl(1 - \tau),$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup>See also related models by, for example, Diamond (1980) and Saez (2002) that focus on the participation decision.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>See, for example, Michalopoulos, Robins, and Card (2005) on an experimental program in Canada that provides a large bonus to those working at least thirty hours. A more moderate work inducement, corresponding to that previously described in the text for the case in which only earnings are observed, takes the following form when hours are also observable. Let  $w^{\circ}$  and  $l^{\circ}$  denote the target wage and required labor supply and *t* the (flat) preexisting aggregate (inclusive of phase-outs) marginal tax rate below the target income level. Then, for  $l < l^{\circ}$ , disposable income available for consumption, *c*, is

where  $\tau = t - w^{\circ}/w$ . Note that wage subsidies are similar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>There is also literature on the possible optimality of conditioning welfare on public employment. See, for example, Besley and Coate (1995) and Brett (1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup>Many of the arguments are noted, for example, by Nichols and Zeckhauser (1982).

the assistance they provide must be spent on food, shelter, medical care, or education. In addition, taxpayers may be subject to the Samaritan's dilemma, concerned about strategic imprudence by potential beneficiaries, a possibility that makes compulsory health and social insurance particularly appealing.<sup>83</sup> In-kind assistance can also direct aid to children in particular, such as by providing medical care, education, or meals served at school. Furthermore, it may be possible to use in-kind assistance to help mitigate labor supply distortion in subtle ways by improving selection.<sup>84</sup>

## 7. Taxation and Public Goods

As noted previously, the revenue-raising objective of taxation makes analysis of the relationship between taxation and public goods central to a comprehensive understanding of taxation. Furthermore, because a substantial fraction of GDP consists of governmentally provided goods and services and because such provision itself has significant distributive implications, analysis of taxation and public goods is also important in understanding the redistributive function of taxation.<sup>85</sup> As one might expect, there are important interactions between the two subjects: For example, how much redistribution is optimally undertaken through the income tax will depend on the extent to which the public goods funded by income tax revenue benefit the poor. Thus, as in the case of other forms of taxation and of expenditures on transfers, it is necessary to examine income taxation and public goods together to know how each should be determined so as to maximize social welfare.

## 7.1. Distributive incidence and optimal redistribution

The distributive incidence of public goods is relevant to the optimal income tax problem because the optimal redistributive tax depends on individuals' utilities, which in turn depend on public goods. Specifically, when the SWF is strictly concave in individuals' utilities, the marginal social benefit of redistribution depends on the extent of differences in individuals' utility levels. Additionally, public goods may affect individuals' marginal utilities of consumption, which likewise affects this marginal social benefit.

Consider, for example, the case in which public goods are a perfect substitute for disposable income. That is, utility can be written as u(c+b(G), l), where G denotes expenditures on public goods and b indicates the dollar-equivalent benefit. In this situation, public goods provide equal benefits measured in dollars (rather than utility) to everyone. Accordingly, the benefit of the public good is equivalent to a higher g, the uniform grant. Ignoring this effect of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup>See, for example, Bruce and Waldman (1991) and Coate (1995).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup>It is sometimes suggested that giving low-quality in-kind goods has this benefit. However, high-ability individuals generally mimic low-ability individuals by earning less, and given their lower earnings they may have similar preferences among goods to those of lower-ability individuals who earn the same amount. Hence, using in-kind provision of low-quality goods tends to be an inefficient means of improving screening. Compare Munro (1989). In contrast, in-kind provision, notably, of medical care, may helpfully select individuals of high need. See, for example, Blackorby and Donaldson (1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup>The analysis in this section is applicable to any government expenditures on goods and services, regardless of whether they are public goods in the technical sense.

public goods would lead one to overstate (perhaps greatly) the marginal social benefit of redistribution.

Now suppose that utility is additively separable in consumption, public goods, and labor: u = v(c) + b(G) - z(l). Public goods provide equal benefits measured in utility (rather than dollars) to everyone. Measured in dollars, the value of public goods is given by the inverse of individuals' marginal utility of consumption, which depends on the curvature of v. For example, if  $v(c) = \ln c$ , then marginal utility is 1/c, so the public good has a dollar value proportional to consumption. In this case, because of separability, the benefit of the public good has no affect on individuals' marginal utility of consumption and thus no effect on the optimal extent of redistribution through this channel, although raising everyone's welfare level by a constant amount (measured in utility) may affect the marginal social benefit of redistribution when the SWF is strictly concave.

In sum, knowing the distributive incidence of public goods as well as how public goods enter into individuals' utility functions (the two questions are closely related) is necessary to determine the optimal extent of redistributive taxation. Unfortunately, ascertaining distributive incidence empirically, especially for public goods like police protection and national defense, is notoriously difficult.<sup>86</sup>

Another question concerns how increasing government expenditures on some public good or service at the margin affects the desirability of income redistribution and, in particular, how this effect depends on the distributive incidence of the particular good or service. Suppose, following Kaplow (2006b), that the income tax was set optimally and that it became efficient (perhaps due to technological change) to supply more of some public good. Once that was done, what if any adjustment to the extent of redistribution would be appropriate? Clearly, the answer to this question will depend on how the public good is financed in the first instance. For example, if it were financed by taxing the poor (rich), more (less) redistribution is likely to be in order, but that would tell us little about how changing the public good per se affected the desirability of redistribution. Accordingly, it is useful to contemplate finance of the public good by a distribution-neutral (offsetting) income tax adjustment (see section 4), so the change in public good combined with its finance preserves the preexisting distribution. Under these circumstances, if additional redistribution then becomes desirable, it would be meaningful to say that changing the provision of a public good affects the desirability of redistribution.

One might conjecture that with distribution-neutral finance there is no further need to adjust the extent of redistribution. Indeed, when a public good is a perfect substitute for cash, such as in the first example above and therefore is worth the same (dollar) amount to everyone, this conjecture can be shown to be valid. In the more general case, however, redistribution may become more or less desirable, through two channels. First, the reform package may affect the relative marginal utilities of the rich and the poor. (With a strictly concave social welfare function, changing relative utility levels would also matter, but the distribution-neutral tax

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup>See, for example, Aaron and McGuire (1970), Musgrave et al. (1974), Reynolds and Smolensky (1977), and Ruggles and O'Higgins (1981) for the United States.

adjustment keeps these constant.) Second, the reform package may affect the revenue impact of adjustments to redistributive taxation. After the hypothesized reform, raising marginal tax rates, for instance, may have different labor supply effects and, for a given labor supply effect, have different effects on revenue than before. Analysis of both channels is somewhat subtle, and no simple characterization has been obtained.

### 7.2. Distribution and distortion

The preceding subsection considers the implications of public goods provision for redistributive taxation. This subsection considers the reverse: how the second-best nature of redistributive taxation bears on optimal public goods provision. The first-best rule – the Samuelson (1954) rule – is that public goods should be provided until the point at which the sum of individuals' marginal benefits equals the marginal cost of provision. Two second-best caveats are standard.

First, Weisbrod (1968), Feldstein (1974), Drèze and Stern (1987), and others suggest that distributive weights be incorporated in cost-benefit analysis.<sup>87</sup> Second, a large literature following Pigou (1928) argues that the distortionary cost of finance should be accounted for in determining the optimal level of public goods.<sup>88</sup>

It turns out, however, that both qualifications arise from entangling choices of the extent of redistribution and of the level of public goods, decisions which can be separated in principle and in practice. Once the problems are unscrambled, the basic Samuelson test provides an appropriate benchmark for public goods provision. The reasoning closely parallels that used to analyze the inefficiency of differential commodity taxation in section 4. Indeed, some analysts have noted the analogy between the public goods and commodity tax problems.<sup>89</sup> Specifically, providing more (less) of a public good than is otherwise efficient is analogous to subsidizing (taxing) a particular commodity relative to other commodities. The analogy is even closer if one imagines a hypothetical public good would entail lowering (raising) the "prices" consumers face for the public good just as commodity subsidies (taxes) on private goods entail lowering (raising) the prices consumers pay for them. Because the analysis is so similar to that of commodity taxation, it will only be sketched briefly.

Suppose that individuals' utility as a function of consumption c, public goods G, and labor effort l can be written as u(v(c, G), l), which uses the assumption of weak separability of labor, just as in the analysis of commodity taxation.<sup>90</sup> (When this and other assumptions are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup>One way of viewing this suggestion is that it responds to the objection to the Kaldor-Hicks hypothetical compensation test, see, for example, Little (1957), that standard cost-benefit analysis ignores distributive concerns.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup>Pigou's argument was subsequently explored by Diamond and Mirrlees (1971), Stiglitz and Dasgupta (1971), and Atkinson and Stern (1974) in models of optimal taxation (in the Ramsey tradition; see subsection 4.4); and further developed in additional work, much of which is surveyed in Mayshar (1990), Fullerton (1991), and Ballard and Fullerton (1992).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup>See, for example, Mirrlees (1976), Konishi (1995), and Kaplow (1996a, 2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup>Both c and G could be interpreted as vectors, but the scalar representation is used to simplify exposition.

relaxed, qualifications parallel to those in subsection 4.3 are applicable.<sup>91</sup>) Again, the approach will be to identify the distribution-neutral (offsetting) adjustment to the income tax and transfer system, show that it does not affect labor supply, and determine when it generates a budget surplus or deficit.

The offsetting income tax adjustment for a marginal change in G is given by the marginal rate of substitution,  $v_G/v_c$ . To verify this, we need to consider whether this shift in the schedule T will be such that  $\partial U/\partial G = 0$  for all types w and at every level of l that each type might supply. (This is a partial derivative because labor supply is being held constant; in the next step, it is shown that individuals indeed do not change labor effort when this tax adjustment is employed.) Thus, we consider

$$(7.1)\frac{\partial U}{\partial G} = \frac{\partial U}{\partial v}(v_c c_G + v_G),$$

where  $c_G$  denotes the (here partial) derivative of *c* with respect to *G*. From the budget constraint (3.1),

$$(7.2)c_G = -\frac{\partial T(wl,G)}{\partial G},$$

where the notation T(wl,G) is used to indicate how the tax schedule will be adjusted as G changes. If the tax adjustment is set equal to  $v_G/v_c$ , as suggested, then  $c_G = -v_G/v_c$ . Using this result and substituting (7.2) into (7.1) yields the conclusion that  $\partial U/\partial G = 0$  for any given w and l.

Consider next whether individuals in fact would change their labor supply in response to a change in *G* financed by the specified adjustment to the tax schedule *T*. Just as in the analysis of commodity taxation in subsection 4.2, it should be apparent that, indeed, individuals of all types (*w*) would not change their labor supply. The reason is that expression (7.1) equals zero for any given *l* and hence for all *l*. Therefore (for each type *w*), if *l*\* was superior to all  $l \neq l$ \* before *G* was changed, this will continue to be so afterwards because the utility at each and every *l* is unaltered by the change in *G*, when combined with the offsetting adjustment to *T*.<sup>92</sup>

Hence, government provision of a good or service when financed by a distribution-neutral (offsetting) income tax adjustment keeps everyone's utility (and hence the distribution of utility) constant and everyone's labor supply unchanged. It remains to determine how the government's budget is affected. But this is straightforward because the tax adjustment equals (at the margin)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup>For example, improvements to public beaches and libraries, plausible leisure complements, should be undertaken to a lesser extent than that indicated by the Samuelson rule, whereas enhancing mass transit, a plausible labor complement, should be done to a greater extent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup>For a more formal derivation along these lines as well as one that differentiates the first-order condition for *l* with respect to *G* and uses the result to demonstrate that dl/dG = 0, see Kaplow (1996a, 2006b) and also Auerbach and Hines (2002).

individuals' marginal rates of substitution. Total revenue due to the tax adjustment, therefore, is given by the integral of individuals' marginal rates of substitution, so there will be a surplus (deficit) if the Samuelson rule is satisfied (fails). When the project passes the cost-benefit test, it is possible to rebate the surplus to make everyone better off (and when the project fails the test, a movement in the opposite direction will make possible a Pareto improvement).

It is immediately apparent why the two standard caveats are inapposite: One needs no special adjustment for distributive or labor supply effects because, on account of the use of a distribution-neutral income tax adjustment, there are none. Relatedly, if a public good were not to be financed by a distribution-neutral tax adjustment, the present approach is still warranted by the analysis of subsection 2.2, in particular the discussion of the virtues of using a two-step decomposition to separate the intrinsic effects of public good provision (hypothetically financed in a distribution-neutral manner to remove the pure effects of redistribution) from those of redistribution per se.

This view of public provision, which contrasts sharply with that in the literatures noted previously, is associated with an emerging body of work.<sup>93</sup> Hylland and Zeckhauser (1979) were the first to use offsetting tax adjustments to show that distributive incidence should be ignored. Christiansen (1981) and Boadway and Keen (1993) show that the simple cost-benefit test for public goods provision is correct if one assumes that the income tax is set optimally; they take advantage of the fact that, when at the optimum, the marginal benefit of additional redistribution equals the marginal cost of additional labor supply distortion, so marginal adjustments to the tax system have no net effect on social welfare. Kaplow (1996a, 2004, 2006b) builds on Hylland and Zeckhauser's approach to advance the view that both distribution and labor supply distortion can be ignored with regard to a wide domain of government policy, notably including public goods.<sup>94</sup> As should be apparent from the present analysis (and the analogous argument in section 4 on commodity taxation), when a distribution-neutral (offsetting) tax adjustment is employed, features of the initial income tax and transfer system – notably, whether it is set optimally – are irrelevant.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup>The reconciliation between previous work finding that distortion is associated with public goods provision and the present result is that the other work tends to find distortion when the combination of public good and tax adjustment in the policy experiment under consideration result in an increase in redistribution – yet the distributive benefit is disregarded (in a manner that may nominally be justified by the use of representative-agent models, which ignores that the motivation for employing distortionary taxes like the income tax rather than a uniform lump-sum tax is precisely that individuals are heterogenous, so distribution matters). See the discussion of Ramsey taxation in subsection 4.4 and also Kaplow (2004). See also Allgood and Snow (1998), who show that much of the difference in leading empirical estimates of the marginal cost of funds and of redistribution can be attributed to subtle ways in which different authors' simulations implicitly change the level of effective lump-sum transfers and thus the extent of redistribution assumed to take place.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup>See also Ng (2000) and Slemrod and Yitzhaki (2001). Slemrod and Yitzhaki's formulation for the optimal provision of public goods allows for adjustments to the cost (taxation) and benefit (public good) side of a standard costbenefit equation to take into account (on each side) effects on labor supply and on distribution. As the analysis in the text indicates, in the basic case with distribution-neutral finance, all of these adjustments cancel. Moreover, with nondistribution-neutral finance, the two-step decomposition suggests that all effects that do not cancel will be associated with a pure change in redistribution. In this setting, it aids in analysis and interpretation (see subsection 2.2 and Kaplow 2004) to think of the distributive effects from the public good and from the method of finance as being netted (and the resulting labor supply effects will similarly offset in part), so one is left simply with a single cost and benefit associated with the change in the extent of redistribution.

## 7.3. Benefit taxation

The foregoing discussion of the use of distribution-neutral (offsetting) income tax adjustments to finance public goods may be used to illuminate the long-discussed concept of benefit taxation. See, for example, Musgrave (1959). The first observation is that this particular mode of tax adjustment is indeed a sort of benefit taxation, as the magnitude of a marginal adjustment equals marginal benefits. (Recall that, at each income level, the marginal tax adjustment equals individuals' marginal rates of substitution.) For discrete changes, the offsetting tax adjustment equals individuals' total benefits for the project. Surplus is included, as the total tax adjustment at any level of income equals the area under the implicit demand curve for the public good.

This tax adjustment, however, differs from prior understandings of benefit taxation in important ways. First, as just explained, the posited tax adjustment is equivalent to Lindahl (1919) pricing at the margin, but it is not equivalent for a discrete change. Thus, if marginal benefits are declining, the average rate of the offsetting tax adjustment would exceed the Lindahl price, which equals the marginal benefit at the final point of the increase in *G*. Second, the stated tax adjustment differs from many notions of benefit taxation because it is based entirely on the benefits of a public project without regard to its cost.

Various authors have proposed a number of candidates for benefit taxation, most of which differ from the present formulation in other ways as well. See, for example, Hines's (2000) proposal and his review of Lindahl pricing and related alternatives. Such work usually presents as its objective the derivation of a benefit measure that has certain properties in common with the market's pricing of private goods or that meets other a priori criteria.<sup>95</sup> However, the purpose of providing such a measure is not explained. By contrast, the distribution-neutral (offsetting) income tax adjustment is chosen here because of its usefulness in policy analysis. This benefit measure also has descriptive functions. For example, whether the median voter will favor a project depends on whether that voter's actual new tax obligation exceeds this hypothetical offsetting tax adjustment.<sup>96</sup>

Yet another reason for formulating a principle of benefit taxation is to determine the proper manner of financing government expenditures on goods and services. Yet when there is also a system of redistributive taxation in place, that itself may be freely adjusted, the purpose of isolating the benefit tax component is unclear. From some normative perspectives, such as a libertarian one, benefit taxation may be required and any redistribution may be deemed impermissible. Such an approach does require selection of a particular definition of benefit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>See, for example, Hines (2000) and the debate between Aaron and McGuire (1970, 1976) and Brennan (1976a, 1976b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup>Another feature of the distribution-neutral approach is that it renders moot concerns about the progressivity of benefit taxation, a subject that has received much attention. See, for example, Hines (2000) and Snow and Warren (1983). Whatever is the degree of progressivity (or regressivity) of a tax that is set equal to actual benefits, its distributive incidence is, by definition, precisely offset by that of the public good itself. Hence, changing the level of public goods, financed by such benefit taxation, has no distributive effect regardless of the shape of the tax adjustment viewed in isolation.

taxation, and it is also necessary to confront the difficult (some would say insurmountable) baseline question regarding the benchmark against which one measures the distributive incidence of the entire public sector (is the hypothetical alternative anarchy?).

#### 8. Corrective Taxation

Correcting externalities is a third major function of taxation. Subsections 8.1 and 8.2 review the analysis of corrective taxation when externalities are the only concern. Subsection 8.3 integrates the analysis of corrective taxation with that of income and commodity taxes to determine social welfare-maximizing corrective taxation when revenue-raising and distributive concerns are also relevant.

#### 8.1. Pigouvian taxes and subsidies

Among the contributions of Pigou (1920) was his diagnosis of externalities in terms of divergences between private and social costs or benefits and his suggestion of taxes and subsidies as a possible cure.<sup>97</sup> To analyze Pigouvian taxation, we can extend the model of commodity taxation from section 4, following Kaplow (2006c). As before, there are *n* commodities,  $x_1, ..., x_n$ . Corresponding variables  $e_1, ..., e_n$  denote the total consumption of each commodity:  $e_i = \int x_i(wl) f(w) dw$ , for all *i*. Individuals choose levels of consumption and labor effort *l* to maximize their utility functions  $u(x_1, ..., x_n, e_1, ..., e_n, l)$ . Utility may have any relationship to the level of the  $e_i$ 's; that is, the external effect due to each of the commodities may be positive, negative, or nonexistent.

The monetary equivalent of the marginal external harm associated with any commodity  $x_i$  is

(8.1) 
$$h_i = -\int \frac{\partial U(w) / \partial e_i}{\mu(w)} f(w) dw,$$

where  $\mu(w)$  is the Lagrange multiplier on individuals' budget constraints (4.1) for individuals of type *w*, signifying the marginal utility of income. (*U* is also expressed as a function of *w* because the partial derivative may differ by type due to differences in consumption and labor effort.) The first term in the integrand, therefore, is the marginal effect of the externality on utility divided by the marginal utility of disposable income, which gives the marginal externality for a given type *w*, measured in dollars. Note that for positive externalities,  $h_i < 0$ .

Using this expression for marginal external harm, we can define first-best Pigouvian taxes and subsidies as a commodity tax vector  $\{\tau_1, ..., \tau_n\}$  having the property that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup>Although it is conventional to focus on externalities alone, similar analysis is applicable to some informational and self-control problems. That is, if there is no externality but individuals underestimate the private benefit of some activity, a subsidy may be used to offset the divergence, or if private harm is underestimated, a tax may be helpful. See, for example, Gruber and Mullainathan (2005) on the possibility that cigarette taxes may improve the welfare of myopic smokers.

 $(p_i+\tau_i)/(p_j+\tau_j) = (p_i+h_i)/(p_j+h_j)$ , for all *i*, *j*. Notice that the definition does not require that  $\tau_i = h_i$ , for all *i*. The reason has to do with normalization, discussed in subsection 4.1: If all commodity taxes are raised or lowered in such a manner as to leave all price ratios unchanged, individuals' behavior will be unaffected – if the level of the income tax is also adjusted to produce the same effective disposable income. However, it is useful to think of a case in which the only commodity taxes are Pigouvian, in which event it is true that  $\tau_i = h_i$ , for all *i*.

#### 8.2. Choice of instruments

Pigouvian taxes and subsidies not only constitute an important instrument for the control of externalities, but our understanding of them also helps to illuminate other government interventions that address externalities. For example, free immunizations against communicable diseases are akin to a Pigouvian subsidy that brings the price to zero, which would be optimal if the external benefit happened to equal the cost. However, if the external benefit is even larger and if the private benefit is less than other private costs (which may include inconvenience, modest pain, and the risk of adverse side-effects), one could employ a subsidy in excess of 100% of the direct cost or, as is commonly done, impose a regulation that requires immunization.<sup>98</sup> More broadly, in examining the choice among regulatory instruments, it is helpful to keep such connections in mind.

In many settings, particularly involving negative externalities, the Pigouvian tax prescription is not employed. Two alternatives with important similarities to Pigouvian taxation are legal liability and tradeable permits. A rule of strict liability requires the injurer to pay the victim for all harm imposed, which from the injurer's point of view is similar to a Pigouvian tax.<sup>99</sup> A Pigouvian tax has the advantage that, because victims do not receive compensation, they retain incentives to mitigate harm – although this is a disadvantage to the extent that the activities of the injurer and victim combined bear excessive costs, creating insufficient incentives to undertake the combined activities and excessive incentives to integrate if that would eliminate tax liability.

Tradeable permits have the familiar virtue that, like Pigouvian taxes, they result in costminimization because each purchaser equates the marginal cost of harm reduction to the (common) market price of permits. Permits importantly differ from Pigouvian taxation because the overall quantity of the externality is not optimized – by polluters equating marginal cost to the tax rate, itself set equal to marginal harm – but rather is determined by fiat. Note, however, that in principle the government could adjust the number of permits until the point at which the market-clearing price equalled marginal harm at the given quantity.

A greater contrast is provided by command and control regulation, whether imposed directly (such as with technological requirements) or indirectly (such as through liability

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>If vaccinations are always completely effective, compulsory immunization of everyone is not only suboptimal, but dominated by the laissez-faire solution. See Brito, Sheshinski, and Intriligator (1991).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup>When harm is uncertain, one can think of a Pigouvian tax imposed probabilistically – which is how the tort system typically operates – or that a tax equal to expected harm is imposed with certainty.

involving injunctions or negligence rules under which damages are only owed if standards are violated). The common objection is that the government decision-maker has limited information, for optimal regulation of this sort requires not only information about harm (which is also required to set a Pigouvian tax) but also about the costs of various technologies.<sup>100</sup>

An important qualification to the inefficiency of some forms of regulation, particularly when implemented through liability rules rather than government edict, is that injurers and victims may bargain to more efficient results. This important point of Coase (1960) is true even when no liability is imposed for externalities, for a victim could pay an injurer to abstain from harm-causing activity if the cost of the harm exceeded the injurer's benefit from the activity. This solution, of course, tends to be infeasible in large-numbers cases – such as with industrial pollution and externalities associated with automobiles. Furthermore, even when bargaining may be feasible, asymmetric information interferes with efficiency, and accordingly there may be benefits of legal rules that more closely mimic Pigouvian taxes.

The choice of instruments problem is a good deal more complex than the foregoing suggests, involving comparisons between the government's and private parties' (including victims') information, concerns about the ability of injurers to pay for harm (especially large harms that may occur with low probability), considerations of administrative costs, and other factors. See, for example, the *Handbook* surveys on environmental regulation by Bovenberg and Goulder (2002) and Revesz and Stavins (2006) and that on tort liability by Shavell (2006). Nevertheless, it is worth emphasizing that much analysis of various forms of regulation is illuminated by the comparison with the straightforward principles of Pigouvian taxation. Likewise, it is useful to take advantage of this relationship when considering how the problem of controlling externalities interacts with other second-best considerations related to the other functions of taxation, the topic of the next subsection.

## 8.3. Distribution and distortion

The standard Pigouvian prescription that taxes should be set equal to the marginal external harm applies in a world that is first best, other than for the externalities being corrected. Just as section 7.2 considered whether and how one should deviate from the Samuelson rule for public goods when there is a concern for distribution and labor supply distortion in world that is second-best with regard to redistributive taxation, so we can ask whether these two considerations call for modification of the Pigouvian prescription. Distributive concerns are often expressed, such as in the argument that a gasoline tax, which may be used to internalize pollution and congestion externalities from driving, may be regressive and thus less desirable on this account.<sup>101</sup> Labor supply distortion has received substantial attention in recent literature.<sup>102</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup>Weitzman (1974) argues that setting quantities (regulation) may be superior to setting prices (taxes) when there is uncertainty, but his result arises largely because he rules out feasible instruments, notably a nonlinear Pigouvian tax schedule under which the marginal tax rate equals the marginal expected harm, and because he assumes that the linear instruments could not be adjusted over time, even when observable behavior revealed errors. See Shavell (2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>See, for example, Casler and Rafiqui (1993) and West (2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup>For a survey and a collection of literature, see respectively Bovenberg and Goulder (2002) and Goulder (2002).

Initially, some thought environmental taxation might produce a "double dividend" – both correcting an externality and also raising revenue without distortion, permitting reductions in distortionary income taxation – and a substantial subsequent literature has suggested that the problem is more complicated and, as it turns out, environmental policies may exacerbate the preexisting labor supply distortion due to income taxation.

It would seem, however, that in light of the previous analysis addressing these same two concerns in the contexts of differential commodity taxation (section 4) and public goods (subsection 7.2), one would expect, under similar simplifying assumptions, that first-best Pigouvian principles provide an appropriate benchmark for analysis – and that the qualifications to this conclusion (section 4.3) would be largely the same as in the previous settings. This indeed is the case, as developed in Kaplow (1996a, 2004, 2006c).<sup>103</sup>

One way to view the intuition is to return to the model of differential commodity taxation, wherein (with weak labor separability) uniformity was optimal. The intuition was that differential commodity taxation distorted consumption choices without reducing the distortion caused by redistributive taxation; hence, differential taxation is inefficient. Specifically, eliminating (or reducing) differentiation, with a distributively offsetting adjustment to the income tax schedule, results in a Pareto improvement. Extending that logic to the present case with externalities, the relative prices that result in no distortion are no longer ones with no differential commodity taxation but instead are consumer prices that reflect the full extent of any externalities, as in the definition of first-best Pigouvian taxes and subsidies in subsection 8.1. Hence, making this formulation of commodity taxes the benchmark rather than no differentiation, any deviation from the benchmark will, as before, be inefficient. Specifically, if one removes any deviations – that is, reforms commodity taxes to equal first-best Pigouvian taxes - and adjusts income taxes to offset distributive effects, a Pareto improvement will result. See Kaplow (2006c). The proof essentially tracks that presented in subsection 4.2 for commodity taxes. The main difference is that, as individuals adjust their consumption, this now changes the level of externalities and also changes the revenue from commodity taxes and subsidies (which are not moved to zero, but instead to first-best Pigouvian levels). Note, however, that the net revenue produced by the latter effect precisely equals the revenue necessary to compensate individuals for the former effect, through the income tax adjustment that holds everyone's utility constant. Therefore, just as in the case without externalities, optimal commodity taxes are those that otherwise would be efficient on first-best grounds.

As explored in subsection 8.2, the analysis of Pigouvian taxes and subsidies illuminates regulation much more broadly; hence, it would seem, as a benchmark, that regulations should be set with regard to the efficiency with which they mitigate externalities, independent of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup>See also Pirttilä and Tuomala (1997) and Cremer, Gahvari, and Ladoux (1998). The reconciliation between this conclusion and that in much of the literature that does find additional distortion associated with greater environmental regulation or particular environmental policies is, just as in the case of public goods (see note 93), due to the literature's employing combinations of regulation and income tax adjustments under which greater redistribution occurs. See Kaplow (2004, 2006c).

distributive effects and labor supply distortion.<sup>104</sup> One particular regulatory instrument is the use of legal rules, such as rules of tort liability. Indeed, as explored in subsection 8.2, a legal rule of strict liability is much like a Pigouvian tax (at least with regard to the injurer). In the analysis of legal rules, it has long been controversial whether adjustments should be made on account of distributive effects. Shavell (1981), in one of the first papers using the method of offsetting tax adjustments, shows that it is inefficient to deviate from otherwise efficient legal rules on account of distribution (which is held constant by the offsetting income tax adjustment). See also Kaplow and Shavell (1994).

## 9. Additional Dynamic Issues

Dynamic considerations were first introduced in extending the basic optimal income and commodity tax model to capital taxation in subsection 5.1. In this section, a number of further dimensions and complications that arise in a dynamic setting are examined.

## 9.1. Inflation<sup>105</sup>

Inflation complicates measurement of the tax base under a standard income tax because changes in wealth over time are subject to tax and the most readily available measures of such changes are denominated in nominal prices at different points in time. Note that an implication of the source of the inflation problem is that a labor income tax and, likewise, a cash-flow consumption tax do not require significant modifications to adjust for inflation because the tax bases are appropriately measured in terms of current prices. (In nonlinear systems, just as under a nonlinear standard income tax, one would still need to index the bracket levels to avoid "bracket creep," wherein the real level of unindexed bracket boundaries declines over time as a consequence of inflation.)

One sort of inflation adjustment necessary in a standard income tax is indexation of basis. For example, if an asset was purchased in period 1 for \$100 and is sold in period 2 for \$125, the nominal gain of \$25 will overstate the real gain if there is, say, 10% inflation. Basis adjustment involves restating the period-1 purchase price of \$100 as \$110 in period 2, so that the resulting taxable gain of \$15 properly measures the real gain. Similar (ongoing) basis adjustments are necessary to preserve the real value of depreciation and to properly measure changes in inventories.

Another type of adjustment involves interest and related returns (which can alternatively be accomplished in an accrual system through basis adjustments to debt and related instruments). Suppose, for example, that inflation is 10%, the real interest rate is 2%, and the nominal interest rate is 12%. A 50% income tax applied to nominal interest would produce an after-tax nominal return of 6%, which would be a real after-tax return of -4%. Failure to index, therefore, results in an effective tax rate of 300% on the real return of 2%. Relatedly, borrowers, who deduct

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup>The claim regarding distributive effects is first advanced by Zeckhauser (1981). Distribution and labor supply distortion are addressed more fully in Kaplow (1996a, 2004, 2006c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup>See generally Aaron (1976), Feldstein (1983), and Halperin and Steuerle (1988).

nominal interest payments, receive tax bonuses to a similar extent.<sup>106</sup>

Most standard income tax systems fail to index basis or account for the inflationary component of interest and related returns. They may do so indirectly, such as by providing a capital gains preference and more rapid depreciation, although such means often are not adjusted as inflation changes over time, they do not cover all pertinent dimensions, notably, the problem of interest, and they inevitably are more complete for some assets than for others.<sup>107</sup> As a consequence, when inflation is nontrivial, standard income taxes in practice deviate substantially from their idealized form and significant distortions can arise.

Indexing is more commonly employed by societies experiencing hyperinflation. In such settings, additional dimensions, in principle relevant even with low inflation, become significant, such as the difference in time between the withholding of taxes and payment to the tax authority and the fact that earnings and expenditures occur at different times within the standard accounting period, which is typically one year in length.

## 9.2. Risk-bearing<sup>108</sup>

## 9.2.1. Uncertain labor income

Uncertainty in labor income provides a supplemental, efficiency-based justification for some redistributive income taxation.<sup>109</sup> Even if everyone is identical ex ante, individuals would prefer to have income transferred from high- to low-earning states, which a redistributive income tax does.<sup>110</sup> Given that existing income taxes and optimal schemes examined in the literature involve high tax rates even without uncertainty, the optimal adjustment for uncertainty may not be that large, both because the preexisting distortion is significant and because quite substantial implicit insurance would already be made available.<sup>111</sup>

The general problem of optimal income taxation in the presence of uncertainty has not been the subject of extensive study. Mirrlees's (1990) preliminary analysis (examining a linear

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup>Symmetry in theory can lead to asymmetric effects in practice because of incentives for high marginal tax rate actors to borrow from tax-exempt entities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup>LIFO accounting approximates the result of inflation adjustment as long as firms' inventories are not declining. Observe further that, as outlined in note 46, much capital income is effectively exempt under the existing income tax, so the inflation problem is limited to the remainder. However, this suggests that there may be even greater differentials in the taxation of capital than seems apparent, with some capital exempt and some of the rest effectively taxed at higher than stated rates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup>Technically, one can analyze risk as resolved instantaneously, although as a practical matter the issues examined herein typically arise in a dynamic setting.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup>See, for example, Eaton and Rosen (1980a, 1980b, 1980c), Tuomala (1990), and Varian (1980). Subsequent work includes Strawczynski (1998) and Low and Maldoom (2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup>Varian's (1980) simulations suggest that, in light of moral hazard (i.e., the labor-leisure distortion), the optimal level of insurance may be only a few percent, whereas Strawczynski's (1998) and Low and Maldoom's (2004) simulations suggest that high marginal tax rates may be optimal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup>An important special case of income uncertainty involves the possibility that one will become disabled and thus unable to earn income in the future. See, for example, Diamond and Mirrlees (1986). Unemployment insurance is also pertinent.

income tax where the degree of variation in skill and the extent of uncertainty are assumed to be small) suggests that, taking as given the total variation in observed income, greater income uncertainty most plausibly favors a lower tax rate. For given aggregate variation, higher income uncertainty implies less variation in skill, and it turns out that skill variation is more powerful than income uncertainty in leading to a higher optimal tax rate.<sup>112</sup>

There are two caveats regarding the use of the income tax as insurance against uncertain labor income. First, to the extent that income uncertainty involves systematic risk, the government is not able to solve the problem: Its resulting budget uncertainty must be addressed, for example, by raising taxes or reducing spending if the resolution of uncertainty is adverse.<sup>113</sup> Second, the standard analysis ignores private insurance, the possibility of which renders government insurance through taxation not only unnecessary but also inefficient. Specifically, if the main inhibitor of private income insurance is moral hazard, as much of the literature asserts, the government cannot combat it either; indeed, that is why there is a labor-leisure distortion from income taxation. However, if adverse selection or other imperfections impede private insurance, then government insurance such as through taxation may be optimal. It should be kept in mind, however, that private and direct government insurance does exist for some important sources of uncertainty in labor income, notably for disability and temporary unemployment, and various other means allow individuals to mitigate income uncertainty to some extent.<sup>114</sup>

#### 9.2.2. Uncertain capital income<sup>115</sup>

Uncertainty is central to the understanding of capital income taxation because a substantial portion of the return to capital, notably regarding equity investments, consists of a risk premium. Domar and Musgrave's (1944) seminal paper offers a partial equilibrium analysis in a model with two assets, one riskless and the other risky. Their basic insight is that taxes on the risky component of returns have no effect on individuals, who will simply gross up their investments in the risky asset to offset the effect of the tax.

To verify this result, suppose that, in a world in which only the riskless return, r, is taxed at the rate  $t_r$ , an investor would invest X in a risky asset that pays  $R_i$  (possibly less than X) in state of the world i. (For simplicity, ignore the rest of the investor's portfolio, which is held constant and which is unaffected by the reform to be considered.) Then, after risk is realized and tax is paid, the investor will have  $R_i - t_r r X$ , the gross return minus the tax on the riskless return to the initial investment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup>Tuomala (1990, section 9.3) finds that uncertainty in wages at the time effort is chosen (capturing such decisions as investment in human capital and occupational choice) favors rising marginal tax rates, the intuition being that high realizations are substantially attributable to luck, so the disincentive effect of taxing them more heavily is modest. His results are surprising in that the extent to which this is true in his simulations actually increases as uncertainty falls, which seems to contradict both the given intuition and the results of his simulations elsewhere in his book, which generally display falling marginal rates when there is no uncertainty.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup>Compare Bulow and Summers (1984) and Gordon (1985).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup>See Cochrane (1991) and Mace (1991).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup>On taxation, risk, and household portfolio behavior more generally, see Poterba (2002).

Now assume instead that all investment returns, including the risky component, are to be taxed at the rate  $t_r$  (in a fully symmetrical manner, allowing for complete deductibility of losses). The investor can offset the effect of this supplemental tax on risk by increasing his investment in the risky asset from X to  $X/(1-t_r)$ , borrowing the additional funds,  $t_rX/(1-t_r)$ , at the riskless rate r. After risk is realized, the loan (with interest) is repaid, and tax is paid, the investor will have

$$(9.1) \frac{R_i}{1-t_r} - \frac{t_r X}{1-t_r} (1+r) - t_r \left[ \frac{R_i - X}{1-t_r} - \frac{t_r X}{1-t_r} r \right]$$
$$= (1-t_r) \frac{R_i}{1-t_r} - \frac{t_r X}{1-t_r} (1+r-1-t_r r)$$
$$= R_i - \frac{t_r X}{1-t_r} r (1-t_r) = R_i - t_r r X.$$

In the first line of expression (9.1), the first term is the gross return on the investment of  $X/(1-t_r)$ , the second term is the repayment of the loan,  $t_r X/(1-t_r)$ , with interest, and the third term is the tax owed, the tax at rate  $t_r$  being levied now on the gross return net of the investment, with a deduction allowed for the interest payment on the loan. As can be seen, in every state (for any *i*), the investor's net return under this regime – having adjusted the initial level of investment – is  $R_i - t_r r X$ , which is identical to the net return under the initial regime that taxes only the riskless return to investment.

This basic model has been extended in various ways that, among other things, take account of general equilibrium effects in asset markets and whether the government's budget is in balance in different states of the world. See Bulow and Summers (1984), Gordon (1985), and Kaplow (1994). An important implication of this model is that capital taxation (see subsection 5.1) is less important than it may appear to be because a tax on all returns is, accounting for portfolio adjustments, equivalent to a tax on only the riskless return, which is but a portion of the total return to capital. In addition, permutations of the foregoing analysis imply that various equivalences among taxes (for example, between a labor income tax and a consumption tax) that hold in a static model and in a dynamic world with certainty extend to the case of uncertain capital income. See Kaplow (1994).

#### 9.2.3. Other losses

Aside from uncertainty that may affect the return to labor effort and investment, individuals may suffer losses directly, notably in cases of illness, requiring possibly significant medical expenditures, and casualties, such as if one's home is destroyed by fire. A common view, reflected to an extent in some income tax systems through deductions, is that individuals' effective income is lower on account of such losses and hence their taxable income should be reduced accordingly.

There are two shortcomings in this logic. First, the point has not been developed properly in an optimal income tax model. Even if the marginal utility of consumption of an individual

who, say, earns \$50,000 and suffers a loss of \$10,000 is the same as that of someone who earns \$40,000 and suffers no loss, their ability level and thus various aspects of the optimization are different, so further analysis of the optimal treatment is required. Second, a complete analysis must take account of the possibility that individuals could insure or take various precautions ex ante. See Kaplow (1992). Providing a deduction for losses is tantamount to providing free insurance for a fraction of losses equal to an individual's marginal tax rate. Such implicit insurance produces moral hazard, which distorts private insurance decisions. If moral hazard is the only market imperfection (or, even more so, if private insurance can combat moral hazard, such as where some precautions are observable), insurance through the tax system is inefficient. Furthermore, if the tax deduction is limited to uninsured losses, as in the United States income tax, private insurance is inefficiently discouraged.

## 9.3. Transitions and capital levies<sup>116</sup>

Many contemplated fundamental tax reforms involve transitions that entail what is tantamount to a one-time capital levy (or grant). One-time capital levies are traditionally viewed as an ideal sort of tax. Such a levy is imposed only on preexisting capital and, being one-time (with a presumed credible commitment never to be repeated), is nondistortionary.

There are two major problems with arguments in favor of a capital levy. First is the familiar point that the future promise may not be credible. The prospect of capital levies is a serious fear in many developing economies, which discourages foreign investment and induces residents to send capital outside the country. Any government that actually imposes a capital levy would not expect to be trusted anytime soon. That most countries refrain from such policies reflects some mix of constitutional limitations, strong norms, and the fear that future capital flight would be more costly than any short-run, even if substantial, gain.<sup>117</sup>

Second, there is a conceptual problem with the purported idyllic nature of a capital levy in developed economies that have an income tax.<sup>118</sup> Specifically, one could in principle raise sums distortion-free by reducing the grant component g of the income tax, even making it negative – i.e., a uniform lump-sum levy. The primary deterrent to using this approach is not inefficiency but dislike of the distributive consequences. If a capital levy is a mere substitute for lowering g, and if g is already set optimally, then there is no benefit to a capital levy.

Further reflection suggests that a capital levy may nevertheless be welfare-increasing (if the one-time feature were realistic) because, at any given point in time, it is likely that ownership of the existing capital stock is distributed in a way that positively correlates with income and underlying earning ability, for it constitutes the result of prior accumulations that ultimately derive from labor income. (The correlation will be highly imperfect due to differences in lifecycle stage, preferences, and other factors.) Thus, a capital levy may be distributively

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup>See Kaplow (2003) on these and other transition issues; see also Shaviro (2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup>For the classic statement of the dynamic commitment problem, which mentions capital levies as an illustration, see Kydland and Prescott (1977).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup>Compare the discussion of Ramsey taxation in subsection 4.4.

appealing whereas reducing g would not be. Observe that this version of the argument is closely analogous to the notion that it would be ideal to impose future individualized lump-sum taxes based on ability as inferred from prior earnings or investments in human capital: The taxes would be nondistortionary in the future, and as long as this regime was not anticipated ex ante, society would not have suffered from prior distortions either.<sup>119</sup> If such a one-time imposition were possible, it would be optimal to fashion the redistributive tax as a function of revealed labor effort rather than imposing a uniform capital levy.

In sum, one-time capital levies may seem attractive, depending on the available alternatives, but are generally regarded as infeasible, if not dangerous even to contemplate actively. It is interesting, therefore, that many fundamental tax reforms can involve what is tantamount to a capital levy. Most analyzed is the transition from an income tax to a consumption tax (or simply the introduction of or raising the rates in a consumption tax): Unless there is transition relief for pre-enactment accumulations, the effect is to reduce the purchasing power of preexisting capital.<sup>120</sup> Thus, although a wage tax and a consumption tax may be equivalent in steady-state, simulations of the transition to a consumption tax show greater efficiency gains than result from transition to a wage tax because the former contains a significant capital levy whereas the latter does not.<sup>121</sup> Of course, if the transition were anticipated, say during years or decades of preceding debate, the implicit levy would not be unanticipated and distortion would result.

Similar questions arise in other settings. For example, analyses of the efficiency of capital taxation more generally often envision a world in which there is a preexisting capital stock without inquiring as to its origin – notably, as a consequence of prior earnings or of inheritance, which itself is the product of a donor's prior earnings, on which see subsection 5.2. In such a model, the intertemporal inefficiency of taxing capital in a simple setting (see subsection 5.1) will be counterbalanced by the advantage of the capital levy, and a dynamic analysis will accordingly suggest the seeming optimality of high capital taxes initially but no capital taxation in the long-run steady state.<sup>122</sup> All of this, of course, assumes that the enactment of the initially high capital tax is unanticipated and that the subsequent promise to eliminate capital taxation is credible.

Likewise, negative capital levies – windfalls – can arise if, for example, corporate taxation is reduced or eliminated. Thus, a key point concerning the desirability and appropriate form of integration of the corporate income tax (see subsection 5.1.3) concerns the fact that existing corporate equity would thereby be freed of future tax liability. This revenue loss is ordinarily seen as unaccompanied by any corresponding efficiency gain, although in a setting in which the possibility of integration may long be anticipated, an understanding that old equity

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup>For a theoretical exploration of taxation based upon prior economic choices, see Roberts (1984).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup>See, for example, Bradford (1996a, 1996b), Kaplow (2003), Sarkar and Zodrow (1993), and Shaviro (2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup>See, for example, Auerbach and Kotlikoff (1987) and Sarkar and Zodrow (1993).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup>See, for example, the results reported in note 41.

would benefit would tend to have the effect of reducing pre-enactment distortion.<sup>123</sup>

## 9.4. Capital gains

The attempt to employ an accrual income tax (taxing returns to both labor and capital) is plagued by the problem of capital gains. Proper taxation requires that gains be taxed as they accrue or, in the alternative, following Vickrey (1939), that interest be charged on taxes that are deferred until realization (ordinarily, the sale of the asset). Ongoing accrual taxation (referred to as "mark to market") is feasible for many publicly traded securities but not for some other assets, and selective application of accrual taxation would be distortionary.<sup>124</sup> As a consequence, most assets are taxed on a realization basis, resulting in mismeasurement of income (which may cause interasset distortion since the benefits of deferral vary across types of assets) and distortion of investors' portfolios on account of the lock-in effect, wherein taxpayers with accrued gains have an incentive to defer sale in order to further defer taxation.<sup>125</sup> Additionally, the realization requirement induces a variety of financial manipulations designed to take advantage of its benefits.<sup>126</sup>

An ingenious scheme, initially due to Auerbach (1991) and subsequently extended by Bradford (1995) and Auerbach and Bradford (2004), solves the problem using a sort of realization-based taxation that, in its most basic form, taxes investors as if the value of the asset at the time of sale was produced by a hypothetical investment at the time of purchase that grew at the riskless rate of interest. Two desirable features of this approach are that relative risk-adjusted asset returns are unaffected, just as under an idealized accrual tax, and lock-in is avoided. An apparent shortcoming is that actual tax payments diverge from what one would think should be due in particular states of the world. For example, if there is a huge gain, the investor's tax based on the imputed riskless return is far less than what would be due under an actual accrual tax, and if there is a loss, the investor still pays positive tax based on the imputed riskless return. However, the central virtues of the tax scheme are unaffected by these apparent anomalies. Moreover, when one takes into account individuals' portfolio adjustments (compare subsection 9.2.2), investors' actual net positions in each state of the world are the same as they would be under an ideal accrual tax. See Kaplow (1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup>Expansions and contractions of social security benefits can be analyzed in an analogous manner: If taxpayers perceive a significant tax-benefit linkage and if (but only if) benefit changes are anticipated, this prospect should affect pre-enactment labor supply.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup>Possible lack of liquidity is another reason sometimes given for disfavoring accrual taxation, although the problem is unlikely to be significant for publicly traded assets for which mark to market is feasible.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup>That the United States also provides a tax-free step-up of basis at death adds to the lock-in problem. Note that there is an important exception to the realization approach for business assets, namely, the provision of depreciation, amortization, and other deductions for business expenditures on capital assets that predictably decline in value over time. (In the absence of such provision, taxpayers would have ongoing incentives to sell used plant and equipment, to realize losses.) To the extent allowed deductions depart from economic depreciation (on which see Samuelson (1964)), interasset distortions result. One case involves intangibles, such as investments in advertising and R&D, which are permitted to be expensed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup>One of the simplest is the selective sale of assets with losses so that they can be deducted against other income, while continuing to hold assets with unrealized gains. See Stiglitz (1985a). Capital loss limitations are employed to counter this tactic.

## 9.5. Human capital

Human capital constitutes a substantial majority of all capital. See, for example, Davies and Whalley (1991) and Jorgenson and Fraumeni (1989). Furthermore, the returns to human capital – wages – are the direct or indirect source of most tax revenue. Accordingly, the relationship between human capital and taxation deserves significant study. Nevertheless, the subject has received far less attention than has the taxation of physical and financial capital. To illuminate the matter, it is useful to compare the tax treatment of human capital under an accrual income tax, which purports to tax capital income, with standard treatments of physical and financial capital, following Kaplow (1996c).<sup>127</sup>

An accrual income tax, which taxes both labor income and returns to capital, treats human capital essentially on a realization basis by taxing wages while ignoring changes in the value of an individual's stock of human capital. This is most apparent in an individual's last year of work: The year's wages are taxed, but the individual's stock of human capital will have fallen during the year by approximately the full amount of these wages (the present value at the outset equaling the year's wages with a slight time value discount) while no offsetting depreciation deduction is allowed, such as would be the case under pure accrual income taxation. Under an idealized accrual system, the receipt of human capital (at birth) would be subject to tax, and each year's earnings would be partially offset by depreciation deductions that would be growing over time. Further taxation (including negative taxation for falls in human capital) would arise as uncertainty was resolved, just as with a physical or financial asset that produced a similar (yet equally uncertain) pattern of future cash flows.

To highlight the difference between accrual taxation of human capital and the realizationbased approach implicit in taxing wages instead, with no adjustments for changes in the value of human capital, one can ask, just as in subsection 9.4's discussion of capital gains, what taxation at realization would serve as a proxy for accrual taxation. As a crude approximation, by analogy to Auerbach's (1991) scheme, any wage earnings would be subject to greater tax the longer the holding period, i.e., the older the individual earning the wages. Thus, pure accrual taxation would be similar to applying to wage earnings a multiplier that grew over individuals' lifetimes.

Given that actual taxation of human capital is realization based (with no multiplier) and thus closer to the treatment appropriate under a consumption tax, we can ask what are the efficiency implications of this attribute. First, to the extent that consumption taxation is more efficient by reducing intertemporal distortion (see subsection 5.1), this form of wage taxation may seem desirable. The discrepancy with the treatment of other capital suggests that individuals would prefer to fund future consumption by deferring labor supply to later years rather than by earning more now and engaging in conventional savings. Because later years' wages are not taxed at a higher rate reflecting the implicit deferral whereas conventional savings are subject to tax on appreciation under an accrual income tax (and to a lesser extent under existing, standard income tax systems), there does exist a preference for saving through deferral of labor supply.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup>For a complementary treatment of some of these issues, see Andrews and Bradford (1988, appendix).

This secondary distortion of labor supply, in the timing of earnings, serves to partially offset the distortion of intertemporal consumption choices under an accrual income tax.

Under standard forms of capital taxation, such as in an accrual income tax, investment in human capital would appear to be favored over investment in other capital because human capital is only taxed upon realization. As noted, however, there are no depreciation deductions for human capital and thus for incremental investments therein. Some investments in human capital, notably forgone earnings, are implicitly expensed since the forgone imputed income is never taxed, which is more favorable than depreciation. See Boskin (1977) and Heckman (1976). However, if such implicit deductions are taken in years in which marginal rates are low (due to rate graduation), the result could be less generous. See Nerlove, Razin, Sadka, and von Weizsäcker (1993). Many direct investment expenditures, such as on education, are never deductible (although there are also substantial public subsidies). Additionally, to the extent that the uncompensated labor supply elasticity is positive (negative), the reduction (increase) in labor effort due to labor income taxation will reduce (increase) the value of investments in human capital. Further influences on the return to human capital investment may arise on account of general equilibrium effects on wages of the sort noted in subsection 3.5.2. The net effect of these (and other) factors is not entirely clear. Nevertheless, Trostel (1993) estimates that income taxes do significantly discourage investment in human capital, the primary channels being a consequence of the taxation of labor income, implying that a consumption tax would have a similar effect. It does not follow, however, that all such effects involve inefficiencies: Taking as given that individuals, say, will work less on account of labor income taxation, it is efficient for them to invest less in their human capital to that extent.<sup>128</sup>

Human capital is also treated qualitatively differently from other capital under transfer tax systems. See Kaplow (2001). Many countries subject sizeable gifts and estates, usually transfers to the next generation, to high marginal tax rates. However, transfers of human capital are largely exempt. The primary constituents – genetic endowment, environment (parental involvement and schooling), opportunities, and contacts (see Taubman (1996)) – are not ordinarily considered as conceivable components of a transfer tax base. Direct expenditures, such as on private education or on more expensive housing that gives access to superior public schools, are typically exempt as well. As noted in subsection 5.2, however, the negative externality of gifts due to the income effect may be reversed in the case of gifts of human capital (and the standard positive externality to the donee remains), so preferential treatment of transfers that contribute to human capital may be optimal. Of course, there may be some inefficient discrimination against other transfers having similar effects, such as those that relax liquidity constraints and thereby facilitate entrepreneurship.

## 9.6. Lifetime horizon

An important simplification implicit in standard, static optimal income tax analysis is that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup>There may be externalities to investment in human capital, and general equilibrium effects also influence welfare, so such effects of taxation on human capital may still be of social consequence. See, for example, Hamilton (1987), Heckman, Lochner, and Taber (1999), and Jacobs (2005).

individuals' lives, both their labor effort and consumption, are collapsed into a single period. However, because individuals' earnings vary over the lifecycle both systematically and on account of uncertainty and because individuals borrow and save to allocate (generally, to smooth) consumption over the lifecycle, much of relevance is omitted as a consequence. In particular, with income taxes that are assessed on an annual basis, the mismatch between current and lifetime distributive effects is significant. Many of the current "poor" consist of young or old individuals with low current but high lifetime income or individuals of any age who may be having a bad year, whereas some of the "rich" may be moderate-lifetime-income individuals having a good year. With hump-shaped earnings profiles, even middle-lifetime-income individuals with a certain wage stream will have below-average incomes when young and when old and above-average incomes when in their peak earning years.<sup>129</sup> See generally Fullerton and Rogers (1993).

If individuals engaged in no borrowing and lending (and there were no consumer durables and no other sources of utility interdependence across periods), the optimal income tax problem would be largely unaffected: In each period, individuals would have a given wage and the social welfare optimization could proceed period by period. If, however, there is significant borrowing and lending (directly or indirectly), as clearly occurs, the problem changes. The optimum would involve age-dependent tax schedules, and the optimization would need to take into account individuals' consumption-smoothing behavior, including possible limits to theoretically ideal smoothing due to liquidity constraints and myopia.<sup>130</sup>

Short of a complete analysis, it is widely suggested, following Vickrey (1939), that some sort of averaging scheme would be appropriate. Lifetime averaging may seem ideal, and following Vickrey's proposal is less complex than it might seem, although changes in family unit membership over the lifecycle do make the problem significantly more challenging. See Liebman (2003) for estimates of the effects of averaging over various periods under the current United States tax and transfer system. Liebman also emphasizes the need to relate income averaging explicitly to social welfare, noting that averaging can produce not only distributive benefits but also efficiency gains, on account of equalizing marginal tax rates across individuals and over time.

Two caveats regarding the importance of averaging should be noted. First, if the redistributive tax is based on consumption rather than labor income or total income, the potential mischief caused by focusing on annual information is greatly mitigated on account of consumption smoothing. In the simplest case (including a world with complete earnings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup>For similar reasons, the incidence of many forms of taxation is more nearly proportional (rather than progressive or regressive) if the basis of comparison is lifetime rather than annual income (or if it is consumption, which over the lifetime is smoother than income). See Fullerton and Rogers (1993). There are also more subtle effects. For example, median-lifetime-income individuals have a later earnings peak than high- or low-income individuals and hence save less when smoothing their consumption. As a consequence, Fullerton and Rogers find that the lifetime incidence of taxes on capital tends to be U-shaped, falling more heavily on the rich and the poor than on the middle class.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup>The social security system (see subsection 5.3) is age-dependent, but primarily as a means of forced savings. It is unclear the extent to which its features, when combined with the annual income tax, are in accord with what would be optimal. On lifetime income, income taxation, and social security, see Diamond (2003).

certainty and perfect annuity markets), individuals would consume evenly over their lifetimes, so no adjustments would be required. Second, even under an income tax, variable earnings over the lifecycle would not have the ordinarily posited effects if the tax schedule were linear.<sup>131</sup> Only with graduated rates are tax burdens higher as a consequence of uneven earnings. As explored in section 3, however, it is not apparent the extent to which highly nonlinear marginal tax rates are optimal.

## 9.7. Budget deficits and intergenerational redistribution

Another common assumption in much analysis of taxation is that budget balance is required. In a dynamic setting, this requirement need not be met in any particular accounting period but must hold in the long run; deficits today must ultimately be financed, even if by paying interest in perpetuity. The time pattern of deficits is not, however, a matter of indifference, even abstracting from macroeconomic effects.

First, Barro (1979) shows that it is advantageous to adjust short-run deficits so as to maintain constant tax rates (in expectation). Because the marginal distortionary cost of taxation rises with marginal tax rates, it is better to raise revenue over time with tax rates that are as nearly constant as possible rather than with more highly variable tax rates, just as in certain basic static settings it is best to tax different activities uniformly. Accordingly, whether a deficit makes sense today depends on whether expenditures are temporarily high (for example, on account of a war), on projections for future growth of the tax base, and on other factors bearing on whether paying off the deficit will require higher tax rates in the future.

Second, different timing of deficits has distributive effects and, in particular, is one potential source of intergenerational redistribution. For this reason, Auerbach, Gokhale, and Kotlikoff (1991) and others have proposed to track such effects using generational accounting, wherein the aggregate effect of government tax and transfer policy (and, in some work, certain government expenditures, such as on education) over time is imputed to different generations, making the assumption that deficits or surpluses of the past and present will ultimately be borne by future generations. See Kotlikoff (2002). Social security (see subsection 5.3), when funded largely on a pay-as-you-go basis, obviously has important intergenerational effects. Furthermore, uncompensated transitions that may involve large capital levies (see subsection 9.3) can likewise have distributive effects, such as by heavily taxing existing capital, owned disproportionately by older living generations, which allows reduction of the national debt that otherwise would ultimately be paid off by younger or future generations. An important complication, related to debates about Ricardian equivalence, see Barro (1974), concerns the extent to which private intergenerational transfers (variations in the level of gifts and bequests) will adjust to offset changes in public intergenerational transfers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup>There still is an important effect in an income tax that includes both labor and capital income because, as noted in subsection 9.5, earnings in earlier years of equal present value are disfavored by the tax on the return to savings.

## **10. Unit of Taxation**

#### 10.1. Framework

Treatment under income taxes and transfer programs depends on the type of family unit, notably, whether there is a married couple or a single adult and whether and how many children are present. What treatment is proper has proved quite controversial, with actual practice varying substantially among programs, across jurisdictions, and over time. This section considers work that seeks to relate issues involving the unit of taxation to the explicit welfare-maximizing approach that serves as the basis for optimal income tax analysis when there is only one type of taxable unit.

The framework and analysis outlined here and developed in subsections 10.2 to 10.5 follows Kaplow (1996b). It simplifies the problem by holding labor supply and family composition fixed (on which see subsection 10.6), thereby focusing on the question of how the relative treatment of different types of family units affects social welfare on account of distributive effects.<sup>132</sup> It is helpful to consider a simple model with two family units, a single individual and a two-member family: For some applications, the two members may be thought of as two adults, and for others as a representative parent and a representative child. With labor supply and thus total income fixed, it is assumed that the sole policy choice is an allocation between the two units. Allocations within the two-person family are assumed to be determined in some internal fashion that the government is unable to observe or control.<sup>133</sup>

To complete the description of the model, it is necessary to state the pertinent utility functions, the mechanism by which sharing within the two-person unit is determined (see, for example, Becker (1991)), and the SWF.<sup>134</sup> For the latter, analysis will consider the utilitarian case; the implication of a strictly concave SWF will be apparent below because most results depend on the concavity of individuals' utility and a more concave SWF will usually have implications similar to those of more concave utility functions.

As a benchmark, consider the case in which all individuals – the single individual and both family members – have the same utility functions, there is equal sharing in the (two-person) family, there are no economies of scale, and there are no interdependencies in utility functions. As with Edgeworth's (1897) egalitarian result, the optimum here obviously involves giving the single individual half the consumption as the family because this allocation equalizes everyone's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup>A further aspect of non-fixed family composition is that individuals spend different parts of their lives in different types of family units, so optimization over the lifecycle raises additional complications in determining optimal taxation of different family units.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup>Allocations can be influenced by differential commodity taxation (assuming that spouses or children have different demands) and by providing transfers in-kind.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup>Two features are noteworthy. First, each individual is the unit of analysis in the SWF, rather than referring to a family utility function (though one could define the latter as the sum of the utilities of the family members). Second, this method does not involve defining an equivalence scale and considering, say, how to equalize equivalent income. See, for example, Deaton and Muellbauer (1986) and Gronau (1988). As will become clear, this alternative approach would not be tantamount to maximizing any standard SWF, except by coincidence. For criticism of the use of equivalence scales for welfare analysis, see, for example, Pollak and Wales (1979).

marginal utility of consumption. Note that everyone's total utility is the same as well.

## 10.2. Intrafamily sharing

The optimal treatment of different family units may well depend on how sharing operates within multi-person families.<sup>135</sup> Indeed, in debates about whether married couples should be taxed as a unit (as in the United States) or as if they were two single individuals (as in many other countries), it is often suggested that the former treatment is more appropriate to the extent that sharing is equal. (A primary reason the difference matters is due to graduated rates, which make separate treatment less advantageous;<sup>136</sup> note, however, that the analysis in subsection 3.4 hardly indicates that graduated rates are optimal.) Such commonly held views, however, consider neither how the resulting differences in tax burdens will actually be shared nor how the results relate to maximization of a standard SWF.

Insight into the issue can be gleaned by beginning with the above-described benchmark case and assuming now that the two-person family shares resources unequally in some stipulated ratio, with  $\phi$  being member 1's share and 1- $\phi$  being member 2's. Without loss of generality, consider the case in which  $\phi > \frac{1}{2}$ . Furthermore, because we are abstracting from labor supply and considering identical utility functions, we can let *u* denote each of the individual's utilities as a function of post-redistribution consumption. It is also convenient to let *c* denote the total consumption of the two-person family and  $\omega c$  that of the single individual.<sup>137</sup> This allows the simple interpretation that, when  $\omega$  equals (or is greater or less than)  $\frac{1}{2}$ , the single individual receives precisely (or more or less than) a pro rata share of total resources.

Social welfare is equal to  $u(\phi c) + u((1-\phi)c) + u(\omega c)$ . Differentiating with respect to *c* (keeping in mind that  $\omega$  is implicitly a function of *c*) yields the following condition for the utilitarian optimum:

# (10.1) $\phi u'(\phi c) + (1 - \phi)u'((1 - \phi)c) = u'(\omega c).$

This first-order condition, as one would expect, sets the sum of the two family members' marginal utilities from an additional dollar allocated to the two-member family (taking account of how much of the dollar each member actually will consume) equal to the marginal utility of an additional dollar allocated to the single individual. The first term on the left indicates the benefit from the fraction  $\phi$  of a dollar allocated to the family going to the first member, whose marginal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup>See Apps and Rees (1988). Note also that when family members' earnings differ from their consumption allocations, gifts or exchange are implicitly involved. Hence, the question of taxation of different family units must, in principle, be related to the question of transfer (gift and estate) taxation, see subsection 5.2, especially in light of the fact that a substantial portion of all voluntary transfers are to other family members. This relationship is illustrated in subsection 10.4 on altruism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup>To illustrate, suppose that for single individuals there is a 20% marginal tax rate on income below \$50,000 and a 40% rate above, and that married couples face the same rates with the upper tax bracket beginning at \$100,000. If one individual earns more than \$50,000 and another earns less than \$50,000, marriage will reduce their combined tax payments because part of the former's income that would have been taxed at 40% will now be taxed at 20%.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup>That is, letting C denote total resources,  $\omega = (C-c)/c$ .

utility reflects the consumption share  $\phi$ . The second term likewise indicates the benefit from  $1-\phi$  of a dollar going to the second member. The right side is the single individual's marginal utility of a dollar.

It is indeterminate whether  $\omega$  exceeds, equals, or is less than ½. The first term on the left side of (10.1) is the effect of allocating additional funds to the family through its effect on the individual who takes the greater share. Since that person receives more than a pro rata share  $(\phi > \frac{1}{2})$ , this term receives more weight; however, for the same reason, that person's marginal utility will be lower, on account of the diminishing marginal utility of consumption, giving the term less weight. For the second person, these effects reverse. Which effect is larger depends on the curvature of the utility function. Taking the constant-relative-risk-aversion case, if the coefficient of risk aversion exceeds (is less than) 1, it can be shown that the allocation should be more (less) favorable to the family –  $\omega$  should be less (greater) than ½. The intuition is that, when the curvature is greater, it matters more that some of the additional resources to the family are enjoyed by the less advantaged member because that member's higher marginal utility of consumption more than counterbalances the fact that a majority of the added resources go to the more advantaged member.

This result assumes that, whatever is each family member's share, it is constant rather than a function of consumption. If the share of the more-advantaged member rises (falls) with consumption, treatment of the (two-member) family should be less (more) generous than implied by expression (10.1). This is because the marginal dollar more (less) favors the advantaged member than does the average dollar, and the average dollar – really the total – determines individuals' marginal utilities of consumption. In sum, to determine what treatment is optimal on account of unequal sharing requires specifying (and justifying) a particular model of how intrafamily sharing operates. See, for example, subsection 10.4 and the surveys by Behrman (1997) and Bergstrom (1997).

## 10.3. Economies of scale

Economies of scale are thought to be the main justification for applying a higher tax schedule to married couples than to (two) single individuals, such as is done in the United States. To assess this conventional wisdom, return to the benchmark case (with equal sharing) and suppose that a dollar of consumption is worth more to the two-member family. Specifically, assume that each of the two family members' utility is given by  $u(\beta(c)/2)$ , where  $\beta(c) > c$ . For concreteness, consider the linear case:  $\beta(c) = \beta c$ , with  $\beta > 1$ .

The first-order condition for welfare maximization is now

(10.2) 
$$\beta u'(\beta c/2) = u'(\omega c)$$
.

Again, there are two competing effects. On the left side, the leading  $\beta$  indicates that the twomember family gets more per dollar than the single individual, which favors more generosity toward the family ( $\omega < \frac{1}{2}$ ). But the argument of u' on the left side is  $\beta c/2$  rather than c/2, a higher value, which reduces the marginal utility of consumption, favoring less generosity  $(\omega > \frac{1}{2})$ . (This latter effect corresponds to the conventional wisdom on the subject.) Which effect is greater depends again on the curvature of the utility functions, although the results are opposite to those with unequal sharing. With constant-relative-risk-aversion utility functions and a risk-aversion coefficient above (below) 1, the latter (former) effect dominates, making less (more) generous treatment of the family optimal. The intuition is that, when curvature is high, the higher standard of living due to scale economies greatly diminishes the marginal payoff to additional consumption relative to the multiplier accounting for the family's greater efficiency of converting tangible resources into effective consumption.

## 10.4. Altruism

One specific case of interest is that in which each family member is altruistic toward the other. Specifically, suppose that the utility of each member of the two-person family is given by  $u_i + \psi_i u_j$ . Then the total utility entering into the SWF from the two-member family will be  $(1+\psi_2)u(\phi c) + (1+\psi_1)u((1-\phi)c)$ . For preliminary insight into the effect of altruism, assume equal sharing ( $\phi = \frac{1}{2}$ ). Then, the first-order condition is

(10.3) 
$$\left(1 + \frac{\psi_1 + \psi_2}{2}\right) u'(c/2) = u'(\omega c).$$

Clearly, the allocation should be more favorable to the two-member family ( $\omega < \frac{1}{2}$ ) to an extent that increases with the level of altruism. Here, the two-member family, like in the case of scale economies, more efficiently converts tangible resources into utility. However, given the stipulated manner of the conversion, there is no offsetting effect from a diminished marginal utility of consumption.

One suspects that stipulated equal sharing may be inconsistent with altruism, especially when altruism is asymmetric. Another simple possibility is that the shares are chosen to maximize family welfare. Compare Samuelson (1956). Making use of the first-order condition for the family's optimization problem, one of the equivalent ways to express the first-order condition for welfare maximization is

(10.4) 
$$(1 + \psi_2)u'(\phi c) = u'(\omega c).$$

(The parameter  $\psi_1$  implicitly enters, symmetrically, through the determination of  $\phi$  in the family's first-order condition.) It can be shown, as one would expect, that greater altruism favors more generosity to the family.

Another interesting case is that in which only one member (member 1) is altruistic and that member chooses  $\phi$  to maximize personal welfare, as in Becker (1974). In this case, the optimal treatment will depend on the strength of altruism. For example, if  $\psi_1 = 1$ , which corresponds to giving equal weight to the other member's utility, equal sharing will result and the outcome of the preliminary case in this subsection, involving more generous treatment to the family, will govern. When  $\psi_1 < 1$  but is still sufficiently large that some sharing occurs, the
result is more complex. As in subsection 10.2, although few incremental resources may go to the less advantaged member, the marginal utility from those additional resources will be relatively high.

## 10.5. Children

If children were like adults (in terms of the model, meaning the same utility functions and so forth), then no additional analysis would be required. In the benchmark case of subsection 10.1, families' allotments would optimally involve each member getting the same resources as a single individual. Such treatment is substantially more generous than that provided by tax systems, which usually make relatively modest adjustments for children, especially for individuals above fairly moderate levels of income. (Indeed, in the United States, some adjustments are phased out at higher levels of income.) Existing treatment would be optimal if, for some reason, the welfare of children simply did not count as constituents of social welfare, a rather implausible view.

Suppose that children differ because they require fewer resources to achieve a given level of utility. Specifically, assume that member 2's utility is given by  $u((1-\phi)c/\zeta)$ , where  $\zeta < 1$ . Member 1, taken as a representative adult, continues to have the same utility function and thus to achieve the same level of utility for a given level of consumption as does the single individual. First, consider the case in which the family's sharing equalizes the utility levels of the two family members. This requirement implies that  $\phi = 1/(1+\zeta)$ . The first-order condition for welfare maximization is

(10.5) 
$$\frac{2}{1+\zeta}u'(\frac{c}{1+\zeta}) = u'(\omega c).$$

Because  $\zeta < 1$ , the leading component on the left side of expression (10.5) exceeds 1. Thus, it must be that  $1/(1+\zeta) > \omega$ . Furthermore, because  $\phi = 1/(1+\zeta)$ , we have  $\phi > \omega$ . This means that the optimal allocation is more generous to families than one that would equalize the total utility of each person – or, equivalently in this case, equalize the utility of member 1 and that of the single individual, each of whom has the same utility function. This result is due to the fact that member 2 is a more efficient generator of utility, and the only way to channel additional resources to member 2 (given the stipulated intrafamily sharing rule) is to benefit member 1 as well. (Again, the curvature of the utility function will also affect the optimum: The greater the curvature, the less is the efficiency effect relative to the diminishing marginal utility effect, so the less is the aforementioned preference for the family.)

Second, consider the case in which the family's allocation maximizes the sum of their utilities rather than equalizing the levels of their utilities. This allocation would be relatively more advantageous to member 2, the more efficient utility generator, and the share would be set at the level where the efficiency effect just equalled the diminishing marginal utility effect. The result is that the socially optimal allocation entails  $\phi = \omega$ , an allocation under which member 1 has the same resources and utility as the single individual. (The family equates the marginal

utility of resources between the two members, and the social authority equates the marginal utility of the family, which equals the marginal utility of either member – and we can take member 1 – to the marginal utility of the single individual. Since member 1 and the single individual have the same utility function, they receive the same allocation.) As in the prior case, however, the family's allocation is sufficient to allow member 2 to achieve a higher utility than that of the single individual (so average utility in the two-member family remains higher).

It would seem that optimal allocations to families with children are more generous than is typically provided. Whether and to what extent this is true would depend on the actual form of the utility function. For example, if children are such efficient utility generators that they achieve high utilities with virtually no resources and are subject to rapidly diminishing marginal utility at that point, little adjustment for family size may be required.<sup>138</sup>

Furthermore, the above results suggest that family size adjustments should not be limited to lower-income families. It is often thought that extending or expanding adjustments to higher-income individuals (perhaps making them proportional to income) would be highly regressive. Such reasoning, however, is misleading in two respects. First, it ignores that the overall tax schedule can be adjusted simultaneously to avoid such an effect; thus, the relevant questions is, as between families of a given level of income, what should be their relative tax payments (or transfer receipts) as a function of the number of children. Second, any characterization of this sort presumes that one has already determined who is rich and poor and to what extent, but in setting adjustments for different family units, the point of the enterprise can be understood (loosely) as an implicit process of defining how rich or poor various family units are in the first instance.

### 10.6. Incentives

The foregoing analysis of optimal taxation of different family units takes labor supply and family composition as given. However, there are likely to be interactions between how different family units are taxed and each of these incentive margins.

First, consider work incentives. One way to view the optimal income tax problem when there are different family units (taken to be exogenous for the moment) makes use of the analysis in subsection 3.5.1 in which a different T(wl) schedule is applied to each group ( $\theta$  would now index family composition). The analysis in the preceding subsections can be understood as bearing on the form of individuals' utility functions for each group. In other respects, analysis would proceed as before.<sup>139</sup>

One issue that has received special attention is the treatment of second earners, typically

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup>Another complication is that all government policy, including for example free public education, must be taken into account in determining the extent of generosity in an existing system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup>Cremer, Dellis, and Pestieau (2003) examine a model with exogenous differences in family size and find that marginal rates should be lower (or, for the highest type in a nonlinear scheme, the same) for families with more children. An explanation for this result can be found in the analysis of subsection 10.5, assuming that the absolute amount of adjustments required to equalize effective marginal utilities across family types is rising with income, as seems plausible.

women in two-parent families (often with children), who some suggest to have a higher elasticity of labor supply than primary earners or single individuals. It is argued that, accordingly, they should face lower marginal tax rates. See, for example, Boskin and Sheshinski (1983), Feldstein and Feenberg (1996), and Rosen (1976), and also Schroyen (2003) who considers intrahousehold behavior.

Second, incentives to marry are arguably affected by the tax system. In the United States, for example, married couples face a higher overall schedule than would be faced by two single individuals each earning half the income, which creates a marriage penalty. On the other hand, if two individuals with highly unequal income marry, they face lower taxes on account of rate graduation, and this effect may exceed the first, creating marriage subsidies. Other provisions, especially those in transfer programs, can create relatively significant tax differentials as a consequence of the decision to marry.<sup>140</sup> See, for example, Alm and Whittington (1996) on the extent of marriage taxes and subsidies in the United States. Interestingly, the penalty effect is caused by a higher schedule often motivated by a desire to account for economies of scale in a manner that the analysis of subsection 10.3 indicates may not be optimal, and the subsidy effect is due to rate graduation that the analysis in subsection 3.4 indicates may not be optimal.

A common view is that the tax system should be marriage neutral to avoid distortion of the marriage decision. However, there may be positive externalities to marriage, especially when children are involved, in which case a subsidy may be optimal. It is often feared that eliminating marriage penalties or increasing subsidies, such as by making the schedules for married couples more generous, would be expensive and regressive (since the highest absolute penalties are borne by higher-income individuals), but just as in the case of adjustments for family size (see subsection 10.5), this view is misleading: It is possible to adjust the level of other schedules (here, raising that on single individuals) and the shape of all schedules (preserving the average amount paid at any level of income), and, regarding regressivity, one cannot define distributive goals meaningfully without first specifying the relative positions of various family units.

Third, the treatment of children in tax and transfer programs may influence procreation decisions, a possibility that is usually raised with respect to transfer programs.<sup>141</sup> Nearly all systems (except in countries that specially penalize or forbid additional births) make the net treatment at least somewhat more generous as the number of children increases, and the analysis in subsection 10.5 suggests the possibility that significant adjustments may be optimal. Whether any effect of such treatment on child-bearing is desirable depends on the net external effects of having children. This problem is particularly vexing when one of the externalities (under at least some views) pertains to the births per se, i.e., the positive externality to the child thus created. See, for example, Mirrlees (1972b) and Nerlove, Razin, and Sadka (1986).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup>For a survey of evidence on the effects of welfare on family structure, see Moffitt (1992).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup>Regarding the effect of welfare on fertility, see Schultz (1994). Whittington, Alm, and Peters (1990) offer evidence that income tax exemptions affect the birth rate.

### 11. Tax Administration and Enforcement

Much analysis of taxation, as reflected in the foregoing sections, abstracts from concerns about administration and enforcement, implicitly assuming that tax liability is ascertained accurately and collected costlessly, without any resistance by taxpayers. This view, of course, is unrealistic. For example, in the United States, public and private collection costs for the income tax are approximately 10% of revenues, and it is estimated that over 15% of tax liability is unpaid.<sup>142</sup>

As outlined by Stiglitz (1985a), tax avoidance – generally understood as constituting reduction in tax obligations through manipulations permitted by law – comes in a number of basic forms: deferral (moving a nominal tax liability to a later date, thereby capturing the interest in the interim), tax arbitrage between individuals or entities with different marginal tax rates (including the case of the same taxpayer, facing different rates in different periods), and arbitrage across earnings flows facing different tax treatment (for example, dividends versus interest for firms, ordinary income versus capital gains for individuals). If unconstrained by capital market imperfections or legal limits (such as on the ability to deduct capital losses), Stiglitz suggests that individuals could eliminate their tax liability altogether without changing their underlying real behavior. Gordon and Slemrod (1988) calculated that the United States tax system in 1983 collected, roughly, no revenue from the taxation of capital income. As a result of subsequent events, Gordon, Kalambokidis, and Slemrod (2004) find that substantial revenue was raised from the taxation of capital in 1995, but Gordon, Kalambokidis, Rohaly, and Slemrod's (2004) update to account for 2003 legislation concludes that, closer to the previous situation, little such revenue is collected as of 2004.

Tax evasion – illegal nonpayment – is also significant, as reflected in the aforementioned estimate of unpaid income tax liability. Although nearly 100% voluntary compliance is achieved on wages and salaries (which are subject to information reporting requirements), voluntary reporting is barely over 40% for self-employment income, due in large part to the difficulty of identifying evasion in the cash sector. It is suspected that evasion in many countries, especially developing economies, is much worse than in the United States, in significant part because so much more economic activity is in the latter category. It is worth noting that, on average, evasion tends to be worse as a percentage of income at the bottom of the income distribution whereas avoidance tends to be more significant at the upper end, in both cases on account of differential opportunities for tax reduction. (There is some important overlap; notably, the self-employed tend to avoid and evade more than average.)

The substantial literatures that measure avoidance and evasion, examine the effects of different policies on the extent of revenue loss, and analyze what policies are optimal in light of these problems are largely beyond the scope of this chapter but are surveyed elsewhere.<sup>143</sup> This

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup>See, for example, Guyton, O'Hare, Stavrianos, and Toder (2003), Internal Revenue Service (1996, 2005), and Slemrod (1996b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup>See, for example, Andreoni, Erard, and Feinstein (1998), Cowell (1990), Roth, Scholz, and Witte (1989), and Slemrod and Yitzhaki (2002).

section will focus on conceptual and normative issues that pertain most directly to the topics addressed in previous sections.

## 11.1. Choice of tax systems

Most analyses simply assume that some tax instruments are available and others are not (just commodity taxes, commodity taxes and income taxes, only linear income taxes, no ability taxes).<sup>144</sup> However, as emphasized by Mirrlees (1971), Atkinson and Stiglitz (1980), and Slemrod (1990), among others, it is important that the presumed set of available instruments be motivated by administrative and enforcement concerns that indicate what actually is feasible. Ideally, these concerns would not be stipulated but rather would be made endogenous, which is the point of much of the literature examined in subsection 11.2. Often, feasibility is a matter of degree, and one must choose among various imperfect systems, the quality of each being determined by policy choices regarding administration and enforcement and also by how the instrument is used (e.g., the extent of evasion may depend on rates and on what other taxes are in place).

It is useful to consider a few examples of how administrative considerations may affect the choice among tax systems. As noted in subsection 3.5.1, Stern (1982) compared an imperfect ability tax (combined with a linear income tax) to a perfect (that is, error-free) nonlinear income tax. More broadly, the analysis in that section considered, for any signals that may correlate with ability, how one might optimally design a nonlinear income tax system that could be made a function of the signal. Further analysis would make endogenous both the government's categorization (how accurately to observe the signal, how to set burdens of proof) and private efforts to manipulate such signals.

In comparing a linear and a nonlinear income tax (subsections 3.2 and 3.4), it is obvious that the latter dominates the former in a world without administration costs and avoidance activity. However, when all income is taxed at the same rate, substitute taxation – notably, collection at the source – becomes feasible and may have compliance advantages. Furthermore, incentives to engage in transactions to shift income between taxpayers subject to different marginal rates are eliminated. Hence, if the welfare gain from nonlinear taxation is modest, linear income taxation may be preferable.

As a further illustration, consider the choice between income taxation and broad commodity taxes, like sales taxes or a VAT. Setting aside cases in which differential commodity taxation would be optimal, it would seem that commodity taxes are redundant and, if they have any additional administrative cost, undesirable. However, some propose that such taxes may be useful if there is significant income tax evasion in some sectors. Due to its method of collection, many believe that a VAT is overall harder to evade, so shifting significant collections away from the income tax may be advantageous. Moreover, even if commodity taxes are subject to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup>Similar assumptions are invoked concerning key elements of the tax base, such as whether nonpecuniary income (e.g., imputed rent from owner-occupied housing) may be taxed (see subsection 12.1.1) or whether capital gains can only be taxed on a realization basis (see subsection 9.4).

significant evasion (perhaps in the same areas as income taxation, such as those involving informal activity conducted largely in cash), it has been further suggested that a combination of the two systems may be optimal. The intuition is that individuals who evade the income tax would still pay taxes on their consumption (in most sectors). Yet as Kesselman (1993) shows, when general equilibrium effects on prices and wages are taken into account, this idea is incorrect in the case in which commodity taxes are fully evaded in the same sectors as those in which the income tax is evaded – an approximately plausible scenario since commodity tax evasion typically will be both possible in such cases and also necessary to avoid detection of the income tax evasion. The reason is that the ultimate incidence is the same regardless of whether a tax is levied on a producer's inputs (in particular, labor) or sales.<sup>145</sup>

These few examples and the limited research to date suggest that greater attention to the choice among tax systems is warranted. Whether or not to have a 20% VAT, relying far less on income taxes, is probably a more important decision than how to set commodity tax differentials in subtle ways in light of the qualifications to the uniformity result noted in subsection 4.3. Such system choices are likely to be particularly important for developing countries, where fewer options are feasible and the available instruments are changing over time (and in ways that are influenced by other government policies).<sup>146</sup>

### 11.2. Optimal administration and enforcement

The determination of optimal administration and enforcement of a given tax system is itself complex. First, there are many dimensions, ranging from the design of tax rules to the intensity of audits, extent of information reporting requirements, accuracy of adjudication of disputes, setting of penalties, and allocation of resources across types of taxes and taxpayers. Second, problems of avoidance and evasion and the responses thereto have important feedback effects, notably, on what tax rates are optimal (should the optimal rate on a commodity subject to evasion be higher or lower?) and on the initial choice of which forms of taxation to employ.<sup>147</sup>

The problem is also challenging because of the subtlety of the harm due to avoidance and evasion, which involves a transfer to taxpayers (or, one might say, a lack of a transfer to the government) rather than a destruction of resources.<sup>148</sup> To see this, suppose that there exists only a tax on a single commodity and that taxpayers are costlessly able to avoid taxation on half of their purchases. Here, it would not make sense to expend governmental resources to reduce avoidance, for instead the government could simply double the tax rate. Though this example is artificial, it illustrates that the costs of nonpayment are less obvious than they may first appear.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup>Kesselman does find some benefit to shifting toward commodity taxation when evasion of the latter (unlike evasion of the income tax) is incomplete, but he argues that for plausible parameter values this benefit is small. Boadway, Marchand, and Pestieau (1994) find supplementation with commodity taxation to be desirable in a model in which it, unlike income taxation, is not subject to evasion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup>See Gordon and Li (2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup>Although private compliance and avoidance activity is considered here, no attention will be given to the possibility that it may be optimal to regulate such activity directly, for example, by taxing professional tax advice because its use may be socially excessive. See Kaplow (1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup>Compare Shavell (1991) on theft.

To further complicate matters, consider the fact that, while raising rates tends to increase distortion, so does increased enforcement since, if it works, it raises effective rates, which are the source of distortion. In addition, increasing enforcement entails direct resource costs.

To appreciate the benefits of enforcement and to determine optimal policy, it is necessary to return explicitly to the SWF; indeed, the problem of administration was one of the motivations offered in subsection 2.3 for making direct use of the SWF. The central idea is that, whatever are the criteria used to determine whether one or another tax system or level of tax rates is optimal in the first instance, the same criteria should be employed to assess deviations and efforts to correct them.

This approach has been followed increasingly in recent work, including Kaplow (1990, 1998), Mayshar (1991), Slemrod (2001), and Slemrod and Yitzhaki (1987, 1996). The models employed vary in abstraction (whether they consider generally instruments available to the government or particular means of enforcement) and in the private behavior addressed. For example, Kaplow (1990) considers optimal government expenditure on enforcement that increases the fraction of taxpayers observed by the taxing authority and how the optimum depends on private evasion reactions; Mayshar (1991) examines a tax authority that chooses a range of policy instruments where taxpayers choose the amount of labor effort to devote to sheltering; and Slemrod (2001) models private avoidance when increasing labor income increases avoidance opportunity. In this literature, social costs and benefits depend on how avoidance, evasion, and enforcement affect the equitable allocation of tax burdens across individuals, the extent of distortion caused by taxes, the amount of resources devoted to private compliance and tax reduction activity, government expenditures on administration, and risk-bearing.<sup>149</sup> It is useful to elaborate on some of these effects.

Tax equity is implicated because the achievable level of social welfare depends on whether individuals pay the correct amount of tax. After all, were this not a concern, society could rely on uniform lump-sum taxes and not have to worry about distortion. In reality, imperfections in defining the tax base and in administering the law combined with taxpayers' efforts to minimize tax obligations result in a system where mismeasurement often occurs. The welfare effect can be determined directly from the SWF. Standard first-order conditions – see expressions (3.8) for the linear income tax and (3.9) for the nonlinear income tax – have a  $W'u_c$ term, indicating the marginal social value of a dollar to each taxpayer (the marginal utility to the taxpayer times the marginal social welfare weight). Holding constant the revenue to be raised from a particular group of taxpayers, greater error is associated with a greater dispersion in treatment.<sup>150</sup> Because  $u_c$  is strictly concave and, if the SWF is not utilitarian, W' is as well, mismeasurement, however produced, tends to be welfare-reducing. As developed in Kaplow (1998), the welfare cost is roughly given by a risk premium (determined, in the utilitarian case,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup>Earlier work on evasion and avoidance was largely positive. Allingham and Sandmo (1972) considered a setting like that in Becker's (1968) model of law enforcement; the taxpayer's only decision was the choice of how much to underreport income, and this choice depended on risk preferences. Optimal enforcement thus addressed risk-bearing concerns, as in Polinsky and Shavell (1979). Extensions to Allingham and Sandmo include Yitzhaki (1974, 1987). On models of law enforcement, see generally Polinsky and Shavell (2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup>Compare Kaplow's (1989) analysis of horizontal inequity.

by taxpayers' risk preferences, reflected by the curvature of their utility functions). One implication is that, for a given absolute error, mismeasurement is more costly to social welfare when it affects lower-income taxpayers on account of decreasing absolute risk aversion (and to a greater extent the more concave are their utility functions and the SWF).

A further point about potential inequity also bears on distortion. Specifically, as Bittker (1979) and Bradford (1980, 1986) argue, inequities often turn into inefficiencies. For example, if flight attendants are tax exempt on the value of free air travel or if sellers in the underground economy are effectively exempt from tax (see Kesselman (1989)), equilibrium wages and prices will adjust so that, for the marginal taxpayer, there is no gain, the benefit being passed on to consumers (or others). Accordingly, many imperfections in the tax system involve little inequity but do cause inefficiency. The same point holds regarding so-called tax shelters. For example, low-income housing tax shelters or tax-advantaged shopping center or office building developments are likely to result in greater investment and lower rents in the targeted areas of activity rather than windfalls to those who invest in the shelters.

As the foregoing point suggests, much avoidance and evasion can be analyzed by analogy to changes in marginal tax rates, such as for particular commodities. This approach is followed in Kaplow (1990, 1998). In some instances, one might be able to offset the distortion by changing explicit rates. But if the sector is underground or if evasion is selective, this will not be feasible. Instead, resources may need to be spent to reduce noncompliance, such as by expanding information-reporting, increasing auditing, and so forth. To the extent that such enforcement succeeds, effective tax rates will be driven higher. As noted previously, however, this may appear to increase distortion. There are two main reasons why such efforts may nevertheless be efficient. First, in some instances distortion may fall directly. For example, if most activity is taxed, exempting only some activity increases distortion through inefficient substitution. Second, one must make appropriate comparisons. Consider the prior hypothetical examples, in which the choice was between raising nominal rates or increasing enforcement. If, more realistically, some pay the full nominal rate and others pay less, then raising enforcement tends to be less distortionary. The reason relates to the familiar point that marginal distortion rises with the effective tax rate. Accordingly, subjecting some individuals to high effective tax rates and others to low (or zero) effective tax rates, as occurs when there is selective evasion, results in greater distortion than when everyone is subject to an intermediate tax rate, with which there is perfect compliance.

The analysis of the potential equity and efficiency effects of evasion indicates how the social costs can, in principle, properly be measured. Then it is possible to assess whether increased expenditures on one or another enforcement instrument are optimal. However, the analysis is further complicated by the fact that, in addition to the government's expenditures, private costs must also be considered. Note that, in general, it is possible for these costs – which unlike nonpayment of taxes are real resource costs – to fall or rise as enforcement increases. On one hand, some individuals may be induced to reduce avoidance and evasion activities because they are rendered unprofitable. On the other hand, some individuals may spend more, in order to continue to keep their income out of the government's hands.

Finally, it is useful to revisit briefly the question of how these issues bear on the setting of tax rates and the choice of tax systems. Regarding the former, the results are ambiguous. Higher nominal rates – such as in the extreme, initial example when evasion could be costlessly offset – may be optimal. However, if some individuals face the full nominal rate and others face, say, a zero rate, and little can be done to combat this, then lower rates may be optimal than otherwise (or a zero rate, when there are fixed costs and little tax can be collected), with greater reliance on taxes that have a more uniform effect on different taxpayers. Regarding tax systems, obviously those that are very costly to administer and highly imperfect even after enforcement is optimized are less attractive. Of course, all tax systems suffer in varying degrees, so the question is a comparative one.

#### 11.3. Elasticity of taxable income

Important recent work motivated by problems of administration and enforcement examines what has come to be referred to as the elasticity of taxable income. The first-order conditions for the optimal tax problem – such as expressions (3.8) and (3.9) – depend on the elasticity of labor supply. It has been emphasized, however, that taxpayers respond to income taxes in many ways: reducing labor supply, shifting compensation to tax-preferred fringe benefits, making use of tax shelters, and evading outright. Furthermore, these responses all have a qualitatively similar effect on distortion. See, for example, Feldstein (1999) and Slemrod (1998).<sup>151</sup> One implication of this literature has been an upward revision in assessments of the distortionary cost of labor income taxation because estimates of the elasticity of taxable income are greater than estimates of the elasticity of labor supply.<sup>152</sup> Interestingly, one reason labor supply responses to tax reforms may be low is that taxpayers are able to respond on these other margins.

Another implication of the literature is to reinforce the importance of examining the choice of tax systems, tax rates, and tax enforcement parameters as part of a unified optimization. As Slemrod and Kopczuk (2002) argue, the pertinent elasticity, of taxable income, unlike the elasticity of labor supply, is in significant part determined by policy rather than a manifestation of individuals' exogenous preferences. For example, greater problems of avoidance and evasion – implying a higher elasticity of taxable income – may favor lower tax rates. But it is also true that higher optimal tax rates warrant greater expenditures to reduce avoidance and evasion. Slemrod and Kopczuk examine a model in which administrative cost considerations are the impediment to a comprehensive income tax base, and they find that a social desire for a more redistributive tax should be accompanied by greater administrative expenditures to broaden the base; conversely, the more costly it is to expand the base, the less redistribution is optimal. Kopczuk (2005) analyzes the base broadening of the 1986 Tax Reform Act in this light.<sup>153</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup>There are qualifications, such as when taxpayers increase charitable contributions or invest in low-income housing tax shelters, activities that may be preferred because of the positive externalities that they produce.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup>See, for example, Auten and Carroll (1994, 1999), Feldstein (1995), Giertz (2004), Goolsbee (2000), Gruber and Saez (2002), Moffitt and Wilhelm (2000), and Slemrod (1996a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup>See also Wilson (1989) and Yitzhaki (1979) who consider the optimal base of a commodity tax where base broadening reduces distortion but adding more commodities to the base is costly, and Weisbach (2000) who considers, by analogy to the commodity tax base problem, where to draw lines between taxable and exempt activities or transactions,

### 12. Additional Features of Tax Systems

Numerous particular features of tax systems have been studied in varying degrees of depth – far too many to mention much less summarize in a single, conceptual survey on taxation. Some elements, however, are particularly significant and have a close relationship to themes pursued in previous sections (especially section 11 on administration and enforcement), so they will be examined briefly here.

### 12.1. Tax base

### 12.1.1. Exclusion of nonpecuniary income

Idealized income and consumption tax systems envision a comprehensive base because it is thought to provide a better measure for purposes of distributive equity and because omissions generally are distortionary. There are, however, certain systematic exclusions that are often justified on account of the infeasibility – or significant administrative difficulty – of measurement. One of the most important sets of exclusions involves nonpecuniary sources of income.

The most fundamental such exclusion is the value of leisure, sometimes referred to as imputed income due to household services.<sup>154</sup> Indeed, the central distortion caused by income taxation (and consumption taxation, where the pertinent exclusion pertains to the value of nonmarket time) – the labor-leisure distortion – is directly attributable to this exclusion. See subsection 3.5.1 on ability taxation.

Another important exclusion, related to the topic of the next subsection, involves nonpecuniary features of market employment. These include both positive features – airconditioning or artwork – and negative attributes – unpleasantness and danger associated, for example, with mining, harvesting, and work on assembly lines. Standard labor market theory suggests that nonpecuniary features of employment will, in equilibrium, be offset by compensating wage differentials. See Rosen (1986). However, the compensating differentials are subject to taxation – higher wages are taxed and wage reductions are implicitly excluded because never earned – whereas the offsetting amenities for which they compensate are not recognized by the tax system. Hence, omitting nonpecuniary job characteristics when measuring labor income or consumption distorts workplace attributes and the allocation of labor across jobs.

An additional significant exclusion, one particularly relevant to an income tax (that reaches capital as well as labor income), is of the imputed rent from consumer durables, most

recognizing that expanding the base may or may not be efficient depending on whether the newly included activity is a closer substitute for taxed or tax-exempt activities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup>This latter characterization is potentially misleading because one might mistakenly assume that only labor used in direct household production (meal preparation, cleaning, home repair, child care) is relevant whereas mismeasurement and distortion are involved on account of the omission of any non-market time from the tax base.

importantly, housing. Rental services, a form of consumption, are not deductible. But if one owns durables rather than renting them, there is no tax on the imputed rent. Put another way, the return to capital is, in principle, subject to tax, but if the return is in the form of services to oneself, for which no explicit rent is paid, the return is effectively exempt.<sup>155</sup> Because housing alone is such a large fraction of the capital stock, this exclusion is hardly innocuous.

### 12.1.2. Business versus personal expenditures

Related to the preceding subsection's discussion of nonpecuniary features of employment, there is a more general problem of distinguishing business (or, more broadly, income-producing) and personal expenditures. Pure costs of doing business (a sole proprietor's cost of goods sold, rent, utility bills, and so forth) must be deducted or otherwise excluded in properly measuring net income, whereas items of consumption, which may be heavily present in many fringe benefits, need to be kept within the tax base of an income or consumption tax.

Some measurement problems concern pure subterfuge, such as when an individual attempts to deduct a large fraction of housing costs as a "home office" though little work is performed in the home or when employers pay for what are tantamount to employee vacations. Others involve myriad situations of genuinely mixed use: Free meals for restaurant employees helps monitor quality and makes servers more informative to customers, entertainment may improve comradery or client relationships, and improved working conditions may simultaneously raise productivity and utility. One problem is distinguishing the former and latter cases. A second is determining optimal treatment in cases in which consumption and production are intermingled, on which see Katz and Mankiw (1985). Observe that, in either situation, to the extent that there are utility benefits to workers, we would expect wages to adjust, so ultimately the problem is one of distortion, here involving forms of expenditure at the workplace and the choice of occupations.

### 12.1.3. Retirement savings<sup>156</sup>

Under an accrual income tax (in contrast to a labor income tax or a consumption tax), the return to savings is included in the tax base. See subsection 5.1.1. A common feature of income tax systems, such as in the United States, is to provide tax preferences for retirement savings though employers (pension plans) and individual retirement accounts of various sorts. Such schemes typically provide consumption tax treatment by allowing an exclusion or deduction from current income for contributions, permitting tax-free build-up, and subjecting withdrawals to tax.

Retirement savings provisions are variously rationalized on the ground that they move in the direction of a consumption tax, deemed to be preferable; that they increase national savings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup>Observe that this exclusion is not directly attributable to the home mortgage interest deduction. Under an ideal income tax, all interest payments are in principle deductible. (They are negative interest receipts, which are taxable.) The benefit of untaxed imputed rent is fully available to an owner-occupier who has no debt. The primary relevance of the mortgage interest deduction is to make the benefit available to individuals with insufficient net worth to own outright.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup>See generally Bernheim (2002) on taxation and saving.

(which depends on the empirical question of whether the income or substitution effect dominates), believed by some to be desirable; or that they offset individuals' tendency to provide inadequately for their retirement (see subsection 5.3 on social security). The actual implementation of such schemes – particularly employer pension plans, which are heavily regulated – is complex. Furthermore, it is uncertain the extent to which the latter objectives are achieved. Notably, much of what is contributed to retirement savings plans may not be additional savings but shifts of funds that would have been saved in any event, and, regarding paternalism, myopic individuals may well be those least likely to respond to savings incentives.

### 12.1.4. Tax expenditures

Departures from a tax base that involve exclusions, deductions, or other preferences are sometimes generically referred to as tax expenditures, a view championed by Surrey (1973). The notion is that granting special tax treatment – e.g., for expenditures on energy conservation – is tantamount to a direct budget outlay for the activity. Surrey further proposed that an annual tax expenditure budget be compiled (as it now is), to provide accountability for such expenditures that, as a whole, constitute a sizeable fraction of government spending. Additionally, he generally opposed tax expenditures' existence on grounds of accountability and their "upside-down" effect, being worth more to taxpayers in higher brackets.

Although there clearly is some virtue to this viewpoint, there are some difficulties as well.<sup>157</sup> One concerns what constitutes a tax expenditure, the argument often going to the merits of the choice of tax base. For example, favorable treatment of retirement savings is a tax expenditure under an income tax, but not under a consumption tax, where subjecting ordinary savings to tax is seen as tax penalized. Concerns about regressivity can, in principle, be met by tax rate adjustments, as exemplified in the 1986 Tax Reform Act in the United States, where the repeal of many tax expenditures was accompanied by a purportedly distribution-neutral adjustment of tax rates. Whether it is efficient to deliver subsidies through the tax system or otherwise and other arguments going to the desirability of various tax expenditures depends on analysis of pertinent specifics. Nevertheless, the basic point that there is no clear distinction between spending and selective tax reduction is important both for tax policy and a broader range of fiscal matters.

### 12.2. Forms of consumption taxation

The discussion of commodity taxation in section 4 and the comparison of income and consumption taxation in subsection 5.1.1 provide some insight into the nature of consumption taxation. It is useful, however, to explore variations in the form of consumption taxation, some of which are equivalent to others in principle but may differ with regard to administrability and evasion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup>Much of the leading commentary on the tax expenditure concept is by legal academics. See, for example, Bittker (1969), Griffith (1989), Shaviro (2004), Surrey and McDaniel (1985), and Weisbach and Nussim (2004).

### 12.2.1. Cash-flow consumption taxation

If a uniform tax on all forms of consumption is desired – and possibility at different marginal rates depending on individuals' aggregate consumption – it is not necessary to measure each individual's expenditures on each and every commodity. Instead, one may employ cash-flow taxation, as developed by Andrews (1974). Because total consumption in an accounting period equals income minus net savings (i.e., minus deposits and plus withdrawals), a consumption tax base may be defined just as an income tax base (that includes labor and capital income), making an adjustment for net savings.

Indeed, implementing such a consumption tax is likely to be significantly easier than defining the income tax base, even though the former on its face requires an additional set of adjustments. The central reason is that many of the most difficult measurement problems in defining income involve capital income – especially accruals, such as with capital gains and depreciation (see subsection 9.4). But the consumption tax's adjustment for net savings makes many of these problems moot. For example, when an individual purchases an asset, a deduction would be allowed. Any intervening changes in value can be ignored under a consumption tax; all that is necessary is to include the proceeds upon ultimate disposition. Even that final step is unnecessary if there is reinvestment. Thus, for assets held in an account (say, a brokerage account or a closely-held firm), one need only track flows in and out; all changes in value within the account are irrelevant. For this reason, Andrews (1974), Bradford (1986), and others find a consumption tax superior to an income tax on administrative grounds. For further aspects of the comparison, see subsection 5.1.2.

As noted in subsections 4.2 and 5.1.1, a uniform consumption tax is equivalent to a labor income tax (in a basic setting with linear taxes), so another way to implement a consumption tax is to tax all labor income while exempting capital income. (Following the analysis of subsection 9.2.2, these systems are also equivalent in a world with uncertainty, taking into account individuals' portfolio adjustments.) In some respects, a labor income tax seems particularly easy to administer, for only wages need be taxed. However, disentangling income from wages and from capital is sometimes difficult, notably for the self-employed, whereas consumption taxation, which only needs to track the outflow of funds to the owner, may be easier to implement. Hybrid schemes have also been proposed, both regarding sources of labor income and the treatment of other issues, such as purchases of consumer durables. See Bradford and U.S. Department of Treasury (1984).

# 12.2.2. VAT and sales taxation

The other main forms of consumption taxation – which generally must be linear, unlike a cash-flow consumption tax – are value-added taxes (VATs) and sales taxes. These can be imposed uniformly, or subject to rate variations and exemptions (such as preferences for expenditures on food), thereby implementing the full range of commodity tax schemes analyzed in section 4.

A VAT is applied to the value added at each stage of production. By contrast, a sales tax

applies only to final sales to ultimate consumers. In either case, the same amount, in principle, is subject to tax, and the equilibrium incidence is the same.<sup>158</sup> The main differences are administrative.

A sales tax requires policing only the final stage, but this stage is often difficult to monitor where there are large numbers of small retailers. A VAT covers all stages, but production and wholesale distribution are often more concentrated, making enforcement easier for much of the tax base. Additionally, certain forms of the VAT have a self-enforcing feature: Under the credit-invoice method, a seller at any stage pays tax on gross receipts and, in order to receive an offset for taxes previously paid by others on purchased inputs, the seller must produce invoices that confirm payment of tax at the prior stages.

## **13. Tax Equity**

Sections 3 through 12 consider how to employ various tax instruments to maximize a standard SWF. This section considers issues bearing on whether social welfare, conventionally understood, should be the sole social objective and on the form of the SWF.

## 13.1. Welfarism

Welfarism is the principle that social decisions should be based exclusively on how they affect individuals' utilities (welfare or well-being). Put another way, data on the levels of utility achieved by each individual under a policy are deemed to be sufficient information to ground social choice. It is common in optimal income tax analysis to employ a function of the additive form, displayed in expression (2.1), but that is not essential to the concept.

The motivation for the welfarist approach is not only that each individual's well-being should matter, but that anything independent of anyone's well-being should not. The appeal of welfarism is bolstered by the fact that any nonwelfarist approach conflicts with the Pareto principle; that is, following any nonwelfarist approach will sometimes favor a regime under which everyone would be worse off. See Kaplow and Shavell (2001).

An important clarification is that much of relevance under welfarism may be important because of its indirect, ultimate effects on individuals' utilities, but this does not make something a social value in its own right. Some considerations may serve as proxies for well-being; for example, a simplified tax system may be desirable because it is less costly to administer, which in turn saves resources, allowing a higher level of welfare to be achieved. Furthermore, certain factors may be components of well-being for some individuals; in this spirit, subsection 3.5.2 noted the possibility that individuals may have preferences regarding redistribution itself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup>See generally Bradford (1996a). Employing a sales tax can be administratively problematic when some goods are intermediate for some purchases and final for others. Additionally, some sales tax schemes are not legally defined in terms of the underlying principle of ultimate sales to consumers but instead purport to cover a broad range of sales subject to numerous specific exemptions covering most intermediate uses; however, this latter approach sometimes results in multiple taxation (referred to as "cascading") when there are gaps in the exemptions.

Welfarism entails the view that once all such effects on well-being are taken into account, the relevance of any given consideration is exhausted.

Although welfarism has not been highly controversial among economists, the discussion in subsection 13.3 will indicate that a number of familiar normative criteria that have been used to assess tax policy do appear to be nonwelfarist, unless they are understood purely as proxies rather than as independent principles.<sup>159</sup> In more direct apparent confrontation, Sen (1985, 1997) has suggested that individuals' situations should be assessed based on their capabilities and functionings – a sort of list of means of fulfillment – rather than solely their well-being. Rawls (1971, 1982) notion of primary goods has been seen by many in a similar light. A number of issues have been raised concerning these nonwelfarist approaches. First, what is on the privileged list and how is this determined, if capabilities, functionings, and primary goods are to be viewed not purely instrumentally but rather as constituents of the good itself? Second and related is the problem of relative weightings, which are necessary if there is more than one item on the list. See, for example, Blair (1988) and Gibbard (1979). Indeed, it is straightforward to demonstrate that these alternative approaches conflict with the Pareto principle, unless by chance the lists and weightings correspond precisely to those implicit in all individuals' utility functions (in which case there is no disagreement with the dictates of welfarism).<sup>160</sup> Underlying these problems is the question of why society should deviate from welfarism. Perhaps the appeal of these theories lies not in a genuine rejection of welfarism but, to the contrary, in a concern that well-being is often assessed too narrowly. Indeed, the appendices to Sen (1985) and some of his other work on development emphasize that frequently used measures like per capita GDP do not adequately capture well-being, whereas supplementation with additional factors provides a more accurate indicator.

As a practical matter, this debate about welfarism has had little impact on the economic analysis of tax policy. Independent of the merits of the dispute, most tax instruments are based on income, consumption, and related observable flows. Different views on the proper social objective matter primarily when individual differences are observable, such as when some individuals are disabled. In this realm, actual policy seems to reflect a mixed position. On one hand, accommodation requirements may be prompted by a desire to equalize capability rather than utility. On the other hand, this approach may be motivated by concerns for welfare, and there seems to be little enthusiasm for policies that consciously seek to enhance capabilities at the expense of beneficiaries' well-being – although this may occur implicitly if non-cost-justified accommodations are required in lieu of alternative forms of assistance that recipients would, all things considered, value more highly.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup>Welfarism is highly controversial outside of economics. Notably, much of twentieth-century moral philosophy is critical of the approach. See, for example, Sen and Williams (1982), for competing views. For a survey, analysis, and response to nonwelfarist writings, see Kaplow and Shavell (2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup>Suppose, for example, that all individuals have the same utility function, there are two goods, production is centralized, the marginal rate of transformation between the goods is 1, and the nonwelfarist theory deems the two goods to be of equal importance. The planner (taken here to be egalitarian) would produce equal amounts of each good and distribute them pro rata. If, however, individuals' utility functions are optimized at any other combination of the two goods, everyone would be worse off than if the planner selected utility-maximizing proportions of the two goods instead.

### 13.2. Choice of social welfare function

As noted in subsection 2.3, when an explicit SWF is required, notably, in optimal income tax simulations, an additive, often iso-elastic form is used. See expression (2.2). As discussed, the inequality parameter, e, may range from 0 (corresponding to a utilitarian summation) to  $\infty$ , the limiting case that corresponds to maximization of the utility of the least-well-off individual, inspired by Rawls (1971).

Although most work is formally agnostic about the concavity of the SWF, important arguments have been offered. Harsanyi (1953), predating Rawls's use of a "veil of ignorance" or "original position," postulated that the *n* individuals in a society had to choose regimes not knowing their actual identity, with each believing that there was a 1/n chance that he or she would be any of the *n* individuals in society. Harsanyi showed how each individual's expected utility in this setting corresponded to the utilitarian maximand. See also Vickrey (1945). Independently, Harsanyi (1955) developed an argument that assumed that each individual's utility followed the rationality axioms of decision (and expected utility) theory, likewise for the SWF, and that the SWF depended solely on individuals' utilities in a positive and symmetric fashion. From this, he deduced that the SWF had to be utilitarian.<sup>161</sup>

Additional, related arguments for a utilitarian SWF have been offered. Hammond (1983) demonstrated that no other SWF was time consistent. One way to express the idea is to note that, from an initial point, a reform involving uncertainty may be favored because it raises expected social welfare; however, after enactment, with a nonlinear SWF it is possible that repeal would be deemed optimal. Kaplow (1995) showed that, for any strictly concave SWF, one can construct examples in which a reform would be unanimously preferred ex ante by all individuals but rejected under the SWF; that is, there is a conflict with the Pareto principle.

Sen (1997) and others view utilitarianism as insufficiently egalitarian. The meaning of such an objection is not entirely clear. A utilitarian SWF is formally egalitarian (everyone counts equally, that is symmetrically or anonymously), and in simple cases without incentive concerns it favors complete equalization. In realistic settings, none of the standard SWF's favor complete equality; then, more concave SWF's favor greater equality. However, the degree of equality favored by any given SWF is a matter of subtlety and controversy, for it depends on individuals' utility functions (both the degree of concavity, which itself affects the optimal extent of redistribution, and the labor supply elasticity), the distribution of abilities, and in more complex models on many additional factors. Hence, it seems difficult to have an a priori view on the extent of inequality that should be tolerated, from which one might deduce the appropriate concavity of the SWF.

Rawls's (1971) maximin claim, translated into the present framework, is one of the few other specific SWF's that has been advocated. However, it has not commanded wide acceptance because of its extreme implication – that social welfare is raised by making nearly everyone in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup>For a discussion of objections and responses, see, for example, Broome (1984), Diamond (1967), Harsanyi (1975), Myerson (1981), and Strotz (1958).

society miserable as long as there exists one slightly more miserable person who gains infinitesimally – and because it purports to be grounded in the original position and rationality assumptions that, per Harsanyi, imply utilitarianism. See, for example, Arrow (1973) and Hare (1973).

An additional set of issues surrounding the choice of SWF concerns whose welfare is to be included. Key dimensions include geographic scope (national versus international), the weighting of future generations, whether average or total welfare should be maximized (which is highly pertinent to issues bearing on population size), and whether the welfare of other sentient beings should count.

### 13.3. Other normative criteria

### 13.3.1. Traditional principles

Prior to the advent of modern welfare economics and its embodiment in optimal tax theory – and continuing to a lesser extent to the present – tax equity was judged by a range of criteria, including vertical and horizontal equity, ability to pay, the benefit principle, and principles of equal sacrifice. See Musgrave (1959, 1985). Additionally, certain definitions were sometimes treated as if they were normative criteria; notably, the Haig-Simons income definition was used as the foundation for articulating a comprehensive tax base that was portrayed as a normative ideal.<sup>162</sup>

Many of these principles can be understood as intuitive notions of distributive justice, or certain aspects thereof. Nevertheless, some appear to be limited to the funding of public goods – most obviously the benefit principle but also principles of equal sacrifice (with redistribution, it cannot be that everyone is sacrificing equally) and, under some interpretations, ability to pay. As noted in subsection 7.3 on benefit taxation, it is not apparent whether such notions have bite to the extent that redistributive taxation is also permitted. And if it is not, there is an arbitrariness (except under the benefit principle) due to the fact that the extent of permissible redistribution depends on the extent of public goods provision and on the distributive incidence of the public goods provided, which is a happenstance of technology and preferences. Likewise, the underlying basis for most of these principles is unclear.<sup>163</sup> (Exceptions are the benefit principle, which might be defended on libertarian, anti-redistributive grounds and the equal marginal sacrifice version of the sacrifice principle, advanced by Edgeworth (1897) and Pigou (1928) as a corollary of utilitarianism.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup>Debates about the comprehensive tax base ideal and about the tax expenditure concept, see subsection 12.1.4, overlap.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup>Blum and Kalven (1953) in a well-known essay employ a traditional approach and conclude that taxes should be proportional. As an indication of the difficulty of reasoning to particular conclusions in this fashion, Bankman and Griffith (1987) and Groves (1974), among others, have explained how Blum and Kalven rely largely on a presumption in favor of proportionality combined with broad skepticism toward many arguments concerning redistribution.

### 13.3.2. Horizontal equity

As stated by Musgrave (1959), horizontal equity is the principle that equals should be treated (specifically, taxed) equally. A number of approaches have been advanced for making this seemingly uncontroversial concept operational. See, for example, Aronson and Lambert (1994), Auerbach and Hassett (2002), Atkinson (1980), Feldstein (1976), King (1983), Musgrave (1990), and Plotnick (1981).

Two sets of difficulties have been identified. The first – recognized in much of the aforementioned literature developing indexes of horizontal inequity – concerns definitional problems. What if no two individuals are precisely equal? Relatedly, does it make a qualitative difference if individuals begin exactly equal or slightly unequal? Once measures are extended to unequals, as they have been, are they still measures of horizontal equity?

Second and more fundamental, just why is horizontal equity valued and why should society be willing to sacrifice social welfare, conventionally measured, in pursuit of horizontal equity? The measurement literature has said little on this question, which seems logically prior to deriving indexes since it is difficult to assess measurement instruments when the purpose of measurement is unclear. See Kaplow (1989). Kaplow (1995) shows that if any weight is given to horizontal equity, policies that make everyone better off may be rejected. This result is a special case of the more general subsequent demonstration of Kaplow and Shavell (2001), previously noted, that all nonwelfarist principles conflict with the Pareto principle. A plausible explanation for the strong concern about horizontal equity is that, although not itself a constituent of social welfare, violations serves as a proxy for factors associated with welfare reductions, such as greater inequality, risk-bearing, mistaken regulations, and abuse of power. See Kaplow (1989). After all, if individuals are truly equal in relevant respects, welfare maximization usually requires that they be treated equally.<sup>164</sup>

### 13.3.3. Inequality, poverty, progressivity, and redistribution

Related to the redistributive function of taxation, there have been developed various indexes of the extent of inequality and poverty existing in a society (whether before or after taking into account the effects of taxation) and of the degree of progressivity and redistribution attributed to all or part of the fiscal system.<sup>165</sup> These measures are sometimes employed to offer a normative assessment of taxation, the standard implication being that systems resulting in less inequality and poverty and, correspondingly, involving more progressivity and redistribution are superior.<sup>166</sup>

There are two related difficulties with this approach. See Kaplow (2005). First, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup>Not always because, for example, there may be nonconvexities, as Stiglitz (1982b) demonstrates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup>On inequality, see Atkinson and Bourguignon (2000), Cowell (1995), Lambert (2001), and Silber (1999). On poverty, see Atkinson (1987b), Clark, Hemming, and Ulph (1981), Lambert (2001), Ravallion (1994), Ruggles (1990), Sen (1976), and Silber (1999). On progressivity and redistribution, see Jakobsson (1976), Kakwani (1977), Lambert (2001), Musgrave and Thin (1948), and Suits (1977).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup>The indexes also have descriptive uses, which raise different issues. See Kaplow (2005).

implicit assumption that more is better is incorrect, for – as with much in economic policy – it is the optimal extent of redistribution rather than the maximal extent that is desired. Second, for a normative measure to be well-grounded, it must be derived from an SWF, as originally suggested by Dalton (1920) and undertaken by Atkinson (1970) with regard to the measurement of inequality. However, in thus deriving a measure, it is necessary as a prerequisite both to choose an SWF and to employ it to measure the level of social welfare under the regime in question. Because it is possible to derive the indexes in question only after a complete welfare assessment has already been obtained, it is difficult to see how the measure – of inequality, poverty, progressivity, or redistribution – can be of further normative use. In sum, indexes of inequality and poverty seem aimed at a component of social welfare; hence, all are best seen, as many of the other normative criteria surveyed here, as proxies for welfare rather than as ultimate bases for social evaluation.

# 14. Conclusion

This essay has offered a conceptual survey of taxation. It illustrates how many forms of taxation and widely varied issues of tax policy are illuminated by relating the analysis to a central, unifying framework. Specifically, the model of optimal income taxation, extended to incorporate commodity taxes, serves as the foundation for understanding most of the subjects considered, including government expenditures on transfers and public goods and the use of taxes and other instruments to control externalities. Furthermore, grounding normative assessment explicitly in the welfare economic framework – where necessary making reference to a social welfare function or, by holding distribution constant, judging comparisons through use of the Pareto principle – renders policy evaluation more consistent and cogent.

Future research could advance the mission of providing a more integrated view of various elements of taxation. Specifically, the existing body of tax research, far too vast to examine here, could be better appreciated and its development more precisely guided if its relationship to core principles and structures was more often made explicit. In addition, the central building blocks, including the income tax itself, would benefit from further study because, despite the difficulty of optimal income tax analysis and what may appear to be the near-exhaustion of basic extensions, even slight advances have potentially great payoffs. Empirical research on taxation, which is beyond the scope of this survey, also could profit from the sharper definition of pertinent issues that would flow from the foregoing research program.

### References

- Aaron, Henry J. 1975. Who Pays the Property Tax? Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.
- Aaron, Henry J., ed. 1976. *Inflation and the Income Tax.* Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.
- Aaron, Henry J., and Martin McGuire. 1970. Public Goods and Income Distribution. *Econometrica*, 38, no. 6:907-920.
- Aaron, Henry J., and Martin McGuire. 1976. Reply to Geoffrey Brennan, "The Distributional Implications of Public Goods." *Econometrica* 44, no. 2:401-407.
- Aaron, Henry J., and Alicia H. Munnell. 1992. Reassessing the Role for Wealth Transfer Taxes. *National Tax Journal* 45:119-143.
- Acs, Gregory, Norma Coe, Keith Watson, and Robert I. Lerman. 1998. Does Work Pay? An Analysis of the Work Incentives Under TANF. Occasional Paper No. 9. Washington, D.C.: The Urban Institute.
- Akerlof, George A. 1978. The Economics of "Tagging" as Applied to the Optimal Income Tax, Welfare Programs, and Manpower Planning. *American Economic Review* 68, no. 1:8-19.
- Allen, Franklin. 1982. Optimal Linear Income Taxation with General Equilibrium Effects on Wages. *Journal of Public Economics* 17:135-143.
- Allgood, Sam, and Arthur Snow. 1998. The Marginal Cost of Raising Tax Revenue and Redistributing Income. *Journal of Political Economy* 106, no. 6:1246-1273.
- Allingham, Michael G., and Agnar Sandmo. 1972. Income Tax Evasion: A Theoretical Analysis. *Journal of Public Economics* 1, no. 3-4:323-338.
- Alm, James, and Sally Wallace. 2000. Are the Rich Different? In *Does Atlas Shrug?: The Economic Consequences of Taxing the Rich*, edited by Joel B. Slemrod. New York: Russell Sage Foundation. 165-187.
- Alm, James and Leslie A. Whittington. 1996. The Rise and Fall and Rise . . . of the Marriage Tax. *National Tax Journal* 49, no. 4:571-589.
- American Law Institute. 1989. *Federal Income Tax Project, Subchapter C (Supplemental Study)*. Philadelphia: American Law Institute. (Reporter's Study Draft by William D. Andrews.)
- American Law Institute. 1993. *Federal Income Tax Project, Integration of the Individual and Corporate Income Taxes*. Philadelphia: American Law Institute. (Reporter's Study of Corporate Tax Integration by Alvin C. Warren.)

- Andreoni, James. 1990. Impure Altruism and Donations to Public Goods: A Theory of Warm-Glow Giving? *Economic Journal* 100:464-477.
- Andreoni, James. 2005. Philanthropy. In *Handbook of Giving, Reciprocity, and Altruism*, edited by L.-A. Gerard-Varet, Serge-Christophe Kolm, and Jean Mercier Ythier. Amsterdam: North-Holland. (Forthcoming.)
- Andreoni, James, Brian Erard, and Jonathan Feldstein. 1998. Tax Compliance. *Journal of Economic Literature* 36, no. 2:818-860.
- Andrews, William D. 1974. A Consumption-Type or Cash Flow Personal Income Tax. *Harvard Law Review* 87:1113-1188.
- Andrews, William B., and David F. Bradford. 1988. Savings Incentives in a Hybrid Income Tax. In Uneasy Compromise: Problems of a Hybrid Income-Consumption Tax, edited by Henry J. Aaron, Harvey Galper, and Joseph A. Pechman. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution. 269-300.
- Apps, Patricia F., and Ray Rees. 1988. Taxation and the Household. *Journal of Public Economics* 35:355-369.
- Aronson, J. Richard, and Peter J. Lambert. 1994. Decomposing the Gini Coefficient to Reveal the Vertical, Horizontal, and Reranking Effects of Income Taxation. *National Tax Journal* 47, no. 2:273-294.
- Arrow, Kenneth J. 1973. Some Ordinalist-Utilitarian Notes on Rawls's Theory of Justice. *Journal of Philosophy* 70, no. 3:245-263.
- Atkinson, Anthony B. 1970. On the Measurement of Inequality. *Journal of Economic Theory* 2:244-263.
- Atkinson, Anthony B. 1980. Horizontal Equity and the Distribution of the Tax Burden. In *The Economics of Taxation*, edited by Henry Aaron and Michael J. Boskin. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution. 13-18.
- Atkinson, Anthony B. 1987a. Income Maintenance and Social Insurance. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 2, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 779-908.

Atkinson, Anthony B. 1987b. On the Measurement of Poverty. Econometrica 55:749-764.

Atkinson, Anthony B., and Francois Bourguignon, eds. 2000. *Handbook of Income Distribution*, vol. 1. Amsterdam: North-Holland.

Atkinson, Anthony B., and Nicholas H. Stern. 1974. Pigou, Taxation, and Public Goods. Review

of Economic Studies 41, no. 1:119-128.

- Atkinson, Anthony B., and Agnar Sandmo. 1980. Welfare Implications of the Taxation of Savings. *Economic Journal* 90, no. 359:529-549.
- Atkinson, Anthony B., and Joseph E. Stiglitz. 1972. The Structure of Indirect Taxation and Economic Efficiency. *Journal of Public Economics* 1:97-119.
- Atkinson, Anthony B., and Joseph E. Stiglitz. 1976. The Design of Tax Structure: Direct Versus Indirect Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 6:55-75.
- Atkinson, Anthony B., and Joseph E. Stiglitz. 1980. *Lectures on Public Economics*. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company.
- Auerbach, Alan J. 1979. Share Valuation and Corporate Equity Policy. *Journal of Public Economics* 11:291-305.
- Auerbach, Alan J. 1985. The Theory of Excess Burden and Optimal Taxation. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 1, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 61-127.
- Auerbach, Alan J. 1991. Retrospective Capital Gains Taxation. *American Economic Review* 81:167-178.
- Auerbach, Alan J. 2002. Taxation and Corporate Financial Policy. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 3, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1251-1292.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and David F. Bradford. 2004. Generalized Cash-Flow Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 88:957-980.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and Martin S. Feldstein, eds. 1985. *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 1. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and Martin S. Feldstein, eds. 1987. *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 2. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and Martin S. Feldstein, eds. 2002a. *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 3. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and Martin S. Feldstein, eds. 2002b. *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 4. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Auerbach, Alan J., Jagadeesh Gokhale, and Lawrence J. Kotlikoff. 1991. Generational Accounts: A Meaningful Alternative to Deficit Accounting. In *Tax Policy and The Economy*, vol. 5,

edited by David Bradford. Cambridge: MIT Press. 55-110.

- Auerbach, Alan J., and Kevin A. Hassett. 2002. A New Measure of Horizontal Equity. *American Economic Review* 92, no. 4:1116-1125.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and James R. Hines, Jr. 2002. Taxation and Economic Efficiency. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 3, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1347-1421.
- Auerbach, Alan J., and Laurence J. Kotlikoff. 1987. *Dynamic Fiscal Policy*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Auten, Gerald, and Robert Carroll. 1994. Behavior of the Affluent and the 1986 Tax Reform Act. National Tax Association Proceedings, Eighty-Seventh Annual Conference:70-76.
- Auten, Gerald, and Robert Carroll. 1999. The Effect of Income Taxes on Household Behavior. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 81:681-693.
- Ballard, Charles L., and Don Fullerton. 1992. Distortionary Taxes and the Provision of Public Goods. *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 6, no. 3:117-131.
- Bankman, Joseph, and Thomas Griffith. 1987. Social Welfare and the Rate Structure: A New Look at Progressive Taxation. *California Law Review* 75, no. 6:1905-1967.
- Barnett, William A. 1979. The Joint Allocation of Leisure and Goods Expenditure. *Econometrica* 47, no. 3:539-563.
- Barro, Robert J. 1974. Are Government Bonds Net Wealth? *Journal of Political Economy* 82, no. 6:1095-1117.
- Barro, Robert J. 1979. On the Determination of the Public Debt. *Journal of Political Economy* 87, no. 5:940-971.
- Becker, Gary S. 1968. Crime and Punishment: An Economic Approach. *Journal of Political Economy* 76, no. 2:169-217.
- Becker, Gary S. 1974. A Theory of Social Interactions. *Journal of Political Economy* 82:1063-1093.
- Becker, Gary S. 1991. A Treatise on the Family. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Behrman, Jere R. 1997. Intrahousehold Distribution and the Family. In *Handbook of Population and Family Economics*, edited by Mark R. Rosenzweig and Oded Stark. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 125-187.

- Bergstrom, Theodore C. 1997. A Survey of Theories of the Family. In *Handbook of Population and Family Economics*, edited by Mark R. Rosenzweig and Oded Stark. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 21-79.
- Bernheim, B. Douglas. 2002. Taxation and Saving. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 3, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1173-1249.
- Bernheim, B. Douglas, Andrei Shleifer, and Lawrence H. Summers. 1985. The Strategic Bequest Motive. *Journal of Political Economy* 93:1045-1076.
- Besley, Timothy, and Stephen Coate. 1995. The Design of Income Maintenance Programmes. *Review of Economic Studies* 62, no. 2:187-221.
- Bittker, Boris I. 1969. Accounting for Federal 'Tax Subsidies' in the National Budget. *National Tax Journal* 22:244-61.
- Bittker, Boris I. 1979. Equity, Efficiency, and Income Tax Theory: Do Misallocations Drive Out Inequities? *San Diego Law Review* 16:735-748.
- Blackorby, Charles, and David Donaldson. 1988. Cash Versus Kind, Self-Selection, and Efficient Transfers. *American Economic Review* 78, no. 4:691-700.

Blair, Douglas H. 1988. The Primary-Goods Indexation Problem in Rawls's 'Theory of Justice'. *Theory and Decision* 24:239-252.

- Blanchflower, David G., and Andrew J. Oswald. 1998. What Makes an Entrepreneur? *Journal of Labor Economics* 16:26-60.
- Blinder, Alan S., Roger H. Gordon, and Donald E. Wise. 1980. Reconsidering the Work Disincentive Effects of Social Security. *National Tax Journal* 33:431-442.
- Blum, Walter J., and Henry Kalven, Jr. 1953. *The Uneasy Case for Progressive Taxation*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Boadway, Robin, and Michael Keen. 1993. Public Goods, Self-Selection and Optimal Income Taxation. *International Economic Review* 34, no. 3:463-478.
- Boadway, Robin, Maurice Marchand, and Pierre Pestieau. 1994. Towards a Theory of the Direct-Indirect Tax Mix. *Journal of Public Economics* 55:71-88.
- Boskin, Michael J. 1977. Notes on the Tax Treatment of Human Capital. In *Conference on Tax Research 1975*, U.S. Department of Treasury Office of Tax Analysis. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office. 185-195.

Boskin, Michael J., and Eytan Sheshinski. 1978. Optimal Redistributive Taxation When

Individual Welfare Depends Upon Relative Income. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 92:589-601.

- Boskin, Michael J., and Eytan Sheshinski. 1983. Optimal Tax Treatment of the Family: Married Couples. *Journal of Public Economics* 20:281-297.
- Bovenberg, A. Lans, and Lawrence H. Goulder. 2002. Environmental Taxation and Regulation. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 3, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1471-1545.
- Bradford, David F. 1980. The Economics of a Tax Policy Toward Savings. In *The Government and Capital Formation*, edited by George M. von Furstenberg. Cambridge, Mass.: Ballinger.
- Bradford, David F. 1981. The Incidence and Allocation Effects of a Tax on Corporate Distributions. *Journal of Public Economics* 15:1-22.
- Bradford, David F. 1986. *Untangling the Income Tax*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Bradford, David F. 1995. Fixing Realization Accounting: Symmetry, Consistency and Correctness in the Taxation of Financial Instruments. *Tax Law Review* 50:731-785.
- Bradford, David F. 1996a. *Fundamental Issues in Consumption Taxation*. Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute.
- Bradford, David F. 1996b. Consumption Taxes: Some Fundamental Transition Issues. In *Frontiers of Tax Reform*, edited by Michael J. Boskin. Stanford: Hoover Institution Press.
- Bradford, David F. & U.S. Treasury Tax Policy Staff. 1984. *Blueprints for Basic Tax Reform, 2d ed.* Arlington, Va.: Tax Analysts.
- Brennan, Geoffrey. 1976a. The Distributional Implications of Public Goods. *Econometrica* 44, no. 2:391-399.
- Brennan, Geoffrey. 1976b. Public Goods and Income Distribution: A Rejoinder to the Aaron-McGuire Reply. *Econometrica* 44, no. 2:405-407.
- Brett, Craig. 1998. Who Should Be on Welfare? The Use of Work Requirements as Part of an Optimal Tax Mix. *Oxford Economic Papers* 50:607-622.
- Brito, Dagobert L., and William H. Oakland. 1977. Some Properties of the Optimal Income Tax. *International Economic Review* 18, no. 2:407-423.
- Brito, Dagobert L., Eytan Sheshinski, and Michael D. Intriligator. 1991. Externalities and Compulsory Vaccinations. *Journal of Public Economics* 45, no. 1:69-90.

Broome, John. 1984. Uncertainty and Fairness. Economic Journal 94:624-632.

- Brown, Jeffrey R., Olivia S. Mitchell, and James M. Poterba. 2002. Mortality Risk, Inflation Risk, and Annuity Products. In *Innovations in Retirement Financing*, edited by Olivia S. Mitchell, et al. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press. 175-197.
- Bruce, Neil, and Michael Waldman. 1991. Transfers in Kind: Why They Can Be Efficient and Nonpaternalistic. *American Economic Review* 81, no. 5:1345-1351.
- Buchanan, James M. 1975. The Samaritan's Dilemma. In *Altruism, Morality, and Economic Theory*, edited by Edmund Phelps. New York: Sage Foundation. 71-85.
- Bulow, Jeremy I., and Lawrence H. Summers. 1984. The Taxation of Risky Assets. *Journal of Political Economy* 99:957-976.
- Carruth, Alan A. 1982. On the Role of the Production and Consumption Assumptions for Optimum Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 17:145-155.
- Casler, Stephen D., and Aisha Rafiqui. 1993. Evaluating Fuel Tax Equity: Direct and Indirect Distributional Effects. *National Tax Journal* 46, no. 2:197-205.
- Chamley, Christophe. 1986. Optimal Taxation of Capital Income in General Equilibrium with Infinite Lives. *Econometrica* 54:607-622.
- Christiansen, Vidar. 1981. Evaluation of Public Projects Under Optimal Taxation. *Review of Economic Studies* 48, no. 3:447-457.
- Clark, Stephen, Richard Hemming, and David Ulph. 1981. On Indices for the Measurement of Poverty. *Economic Journal* 91:515-526.
- Coase, Ronald H. 1960. The Problem of Social Cost. Journal of Law and Economics 3:1-44.
- Coate, Stephen. 1995. Altruism, the Samaritan's Dilemma and Government Transfer Policy. *American Economic Review* 85, no. 1:46-57.
- Cochrane, John H. 1991. A Simple Test of Consumption Insurance. *Journal of Political Economy* 92:20-39.
- Corlett, W. J., and D. C. Hague. 1953. Complementarity and the Excess Burden of Taxation. *Review of Economic Studies* 10:295-336.
- Coronado, Julia Lynn, Don Fullerton, and Thomas Glass. 1999. Distributional Impacts of Proposed Changes to the Social Security System. In *Tax Policy and the Economy 13*, edited by James M. Poterba. Cambridge: MIT Press. 149-186.

- Cowell, Frank A. 1990. *Cheating the Government: The Economics of Evasion*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- Cowell, Frank A. 1995. Measuring Inequality. 2nd ed. London: Prentice Hall.
- Cox, Donald. 1987. Motives for Private Income Transfers. *Journal of Political Economy* 95, no. 3:508-546.
- Cox, Donald. 1990. Intergenerational Transfers and Liquidity Constraints. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 105:187-217.
- Cremer, Helmuth, Arnaud Dellis, and Pierre Pestieau. 2003. Family Size and Optimal Income Taxation. *Journal of Population Economics* 16:37-54.
- Cremer, Helmuth, Firouz Gahvari, and Norbert Ladoux. 1998. Externalities and Optimal Taxation, *Journal of Public Economics* 70:343-364.
- Dahan, Momi, and Michel Strawczynski. 2000. Optimal Income Taxation: An Example with a U-Shaped Pattern of Optimal Marginal Tax Rates: Comment. *American Economic Review* 90, no. 3:681-686.
- Dahan, Momi, and Michel Strawczynski. 2004. The Optimal Asymptotic Income Tax Rate. Discussion Paper No. 2004.15, Bank of Israel Discussion Paper Series. Jerusalem: Research Department, Bank of Israel.
- Dalton, Hugh. 1920. The Measurement of the Inequality of Incomes. *Economic Journal* 30:348-361.
- Dasgupta, Partha, and Peter Hammond. 1980. Fully Progressive Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 13: 141-154.
- Dasgupta, Partha, and Joseph Stiglitz. 1972. On Optimal Taxation and Public Production. *Review* of Economic Studies 39, no. 1:87-103.
- Davies, James B., and John Whalley. 1991. Taxes and Capital Formation: How Important is Human Capital? In *National Saving and Economic Performance*, edited by B. Douglas Bernheim and John B. Shoven. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. 163-200.

Deaton, Angus S. 1979. Optimally Uniform Commodity Taxes. Economics Letters 2:357-361.

- Deaton, Angus S., and John Muellbauer. 1986. On Measuring Child Costs: With Applications to Poor Countries. *Journal of Political Economy* 94:720-744.
- Desai, Mihir A., and James R. Hines, Jr. 2003. Evaluating International Tax Reform. *National Tax Journal* 56, no. 3:487-502.

- Diamond, Peter A. 1967. Cardinal Welfare, Individualistic Ethics, and Interpersonal Comparison of Utility: Comment. *Journal of Political Economy* 75:765-766.
- Diamond, Peter A. 1968. Negative Taxes and the Poverty Problem—A Review Article. *National Tax Journal* 21, no. 3:288-303.
- Diamond, Peter A. 1975. A Many-Person Ramsey Tax Rule. *Journal of Public Economics* 4:283-299.
- Diamond, Peter A. 1980. Income Taxation with Fixed Hours of Work. *Journal of Public Economics* 13: 101-110.
- Diamond, Peter A. 1998. Optimal Income Taxation: An Example with a U-Shaped Pattern of Optimal Marginal Tax Rates. *American Economic Review* 88, no. 1:83-95.

Diamond, Peter A. 2002. Social Security Reform. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- Diamond, Peter A. 2003. *Taxation, Incomplete Markets, and Social Security: The 2000 Munich Lectures*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- Diamond, Peter A. 2004. Social Security. American Economic Review 94, no. 1:1-24.
- Diamond, Peter A., and James A. Mirrlees. 1971. Optimal Taxation and Public Production II: Tax Rules. *American Economic Review* 61, no. 3:261-278.
- Diamond, Peter A., and James A. Mirrlees. 1986. Payroll-Tax Financed Social Insurance with Variable Retirement. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 88, no. 1:25-50.
- Dickert, Stacy, Scott Houser, and John Karl Scholz. 1994. Taxes and the Poor: A Microsimulation Study of Implicit and Explicit Taxes. *National Tax Journal* 47:621-638.
- Dixit, Avinash K. 1975. Welfare Effects of Tax and Price Changes. *Journal of Public Economics* 4, no. 2:103-123.
- Dixit, Avinash K. 1985. Tax Policy in Open Economies. In Handbook of Public Economics, vol. 1, edited by Martin S. Feldstein and Alan J. Auerbach. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 313-374.
- Domar, Evsey D., and Richard A. Musgrave. 1944. Proportional Income Taxation and Risk-Taking. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 58:388-423.
- Dominitz, Jeff, Charles F. Manski, and Jordan Heinz. 2003. "Will Social Security Be There For You?": How Americans Perceive Their Benefits. Working Paper No. 9798. Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research.

Drèze, Jean, and Nicholas H. Stern. 1987. The Theory of Cost-Benefit Analysis. In Handbook of

*Public Economics*, vol. 2, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 909-89.

Duesenberry, James S. 1949. *Income, Saving and the Theory of Consumer Behavior*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.

Easterlin, Richard A. 1973. Does Money Buy Happiness? Public Interest 30:3-10.

- Easterlin, Richard A. 1974. Does Economic Growth Improve the Human Lot? Some Empirical Evidence. In *Nations and Households in Economic Growth: Essays in Honor of Moses Abramovitz*, edited by Paul A. David and Melvin W. Reder. New York: Academic Press. 89-125.
- Easterlin, Richard A. 2001. Income and Happiness: Towards a Unified Theory. *Economic Journal* 111:465-484.
- Eaton, Jonathan, and Harvey S. Rosen. 1980a. Labor Supply, Uncertainty, and Efficient Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 14:365-374.
- Eaton, Jonathan, and Harvey S. Rosen. 1980b. Taxation, Human Capital, and Uncertainty. *American Economic Review* 70:705-715.
- Eaton, Jonathan, and Harvey S. Rosen. 1980c. Optimal Redistributive Taxation and Uncertainty. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 95:357-364.
- Ebert, Udo. 1992. A Reexamination of the Optimal Nonlinear Income Tax. *Journal of Public Economics* 49:47-73.
- Edgeworth, Francis Y. 1897. The Pure Theory of Taxation. *Economic Journal* 7:46-70, 226-238, 550-571.
- Feldstein, Martin S. 1972. Equity and Efficiency in Public Sector Pricing: The Optimal Two-Part Tariff. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 86, no. 2:175-187.
- Feldstein, Martin S. 1973. On the Optimal Progressivity of the Income Tax. *Journal of Public Economics* 2:357-376.
- Feldstein, Martin S. 1974. Distributional Preferences in Public Expenditure Analysis. In *Redistribution Through Public Choice*, edited by Harold M. Hochman and George E. Peterson. New York: Columbia University Press. 136-161.

Feldstein, Martin S. 1976. On the Theory of Tax Reform. Journal of Public Economics 6:77-104.

Feldstein, Martin S. 1978. The Welfare Cost of Capital Income Taxation. *Journal of Political Economy* 86, no.2, pt. 2:S29-S51.

- Feldstein, Martin S. 1983. *Inflation, Tax Rules, and Capital Formation*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Feldstein, Martin S. 1995. The Effect of Marginal Tax Rates on Taxable Income: A Panel Study of the 1986 Tax Reform Act. *Journal of Political Economy* 103, no. 3:551-572.
- Feldstein, Martin S. 1999. Tax Avoidance and the Deadweight Loss of the Income Tax. *Review* of *Economics and Statistics*, 81, no. 4:674-680.
- Feldstein, Martin S. 2005. Rethinking Social Insurance. *American Economic Review* 95, no. 1:1-24.
- Feldstein, Martin S., and Daniel Feenberg. 1996. The Effect of Increased Tax Rates on Taxable Income and Economic Efficiency: A Preliminary Analysis of the 1993 Tax Rate Increases. In *Tax Policy and the Economy 10*, edited by James M. Poterba. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- Feldstein, Martin S., and Jeffrey B. Liebman. 2002a. Social Security. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 4, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 2245-2324.
- Feldstein, Martin S., and Jeffrey B. Liebman, eds.. 2002b. *The Distributional Aspects of Social Security and Social Security Reform.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Feldstein, Martin S., and Andrew Samwick. 1992. Social Security Rules and Marginal Tax Rates. *National Tax Journal* 45:1-22.
- Frank, Robert H. 1984a. Are Workers Paid their Marginal Products? *American Economic Review* 74, no. 4:549-571.
- Frank, Robert H. 1984b. Interdependent Preferences and the Competitive Wage Structure. *Rand Journal of Economics* 15, no. 4:510-520.
- Frank, Robert H. 1985. *Choosing the Right Pond: Human Behavior and the Quest for Status*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Frank, Robert H. 1999. *Luxury Fever: Money and Happiness in an Era of Excess*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Fullerton, Don. 1991. Reconciling Recent Estimates of the Marginal Welfare Cost of Taxation. *American Economic Review* 81, no. 1:302-308.
- Fullerton, Don, and Diane L. Rogers. 1993. *Who Bears the Lifetime Tax Burden?* Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.

Giannarelli, Linda, and Eugene Steuerle. 1995. The Twice-Poverty Trap: Tax Rates Faced by

AFDC Recipients. Working Paper. Washington, D.C.: The Urban Institute.

- Gibbard, Allan F. 1979. Disparate Goods and Rawls' Difference Principle: A Social Choice Theoretic Treatment. *Theory and Decision* 11:267-288.
- Giertz, Seth. 2004. Recent Literature on Taxable-Income Elasticities. Technical Paper Series No. 2004-16. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Budget Office.
- Gokhale, Jagadeesh, Laurence J. Kotlikoff, and Alexi Sluchynsky. 2002. Does It Pay to Work? Working Paper No. 9096. Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Goolsbee, Austan. 1998. Taxes, Organizational Form, and the Deadweight Loss of the Corporate Income Tax. *Journal of Public Economics* 69:143-152.
- Goolsbee, Austan. 2000. It's Not About the Money: Why Natural Experiments Don't Work on the Rich. In *Does Atlas Shrug?: The Economic Consequences of Taxing the Rich*, edited by Joel B. Slemrod. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.
- Goolsbee, Austan. 2004. The Impact of the Corporate Income Tax: Evidence from State Organizational Form Data. *Journal of Public Economics* 88:2283-2299.
- Gordon, Roger H. 1985. Taxation of Corporate Capital Income: Tax Revenues Versus Tax Distortions. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 100:1-27.
- Gordon, Roger H., and James R. Hines, Jr. 2002. International Taxation. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 4, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1935-1995.
- Gordon, Roger H., Laura Kalambokidis, and Joel Slemrod. 2004. Do We Now Collect Any Revenue from Taxing Capital Income? *Journal of Public Economics* 88, no. 5:981-1109.
- Gordon, Roger H., Laura Kalambokidis, Jeffrey Rohaly, and Joel Slemrod. 2004. Toward a Consumption Tax, and Beyond. *American Economic Association Papers and Proceedings* 94, no. 2: 161-165.
- Gordon, Roger H. And Wei Li. 2005. Puzzling Tax Structures in Developing Countries: A Comparison of Two Alternative Explanations. Working Paper No. 11661. Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Gordon, Roger H. And Jeffrey K. MacKie-Mason. 1994. Tax Distortions to the Choice of Organizational Form. *Journal of Public Economics* 55: 279-306.
- Gordon, Roger H., and Joel Slemrod. 1988. Do We Collect Any Revenue from Taxing Capital Income? In *Tax Policy and the Economy*, edited by Laurence H. Summers. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press. 89-130.

- Goulder, Lawrence H. 2002. *Environmental Policy Making in Economies with Prior Tax Distortions*. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.
- Graham, John R. 2003. Taxes and Corporate Finance: A Review. *Review of Financial Studies* 16, no. 4:1075-1129.
- Gravelle, Jane G. 1989. Differential Taxation of Capital Income: Another Look at the 1986 Tax Reform Act. *National Tax Journal* 47:441-463.
- Gravelle, Jane G. 1994. *The Economic Effects of Taxing Capital Income*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- Gravelle, Jane G., and Laurence J. Kotlikoff. 1989. The Incidence and Efficiency Costs of Corporate Taxation When Corporate and Non-Corporate Firms Produce the Same Good. *Journal of Political Economy* 97:749-780.
- Griffith, Thomas D. 1989. Theories of Personal Deductions in the Income Tax. *Hastings Law Journal* 40:343-395.
- Gronau, Reuben. 1988. Consumption Technology and the Intrafamily Distribution of Resources: Adult Equivalence Scales Reexamined. *Journal of Political Economy* 96, no. 6:1183-1205.
- Groves, Harold M. 1974. *Tax Philosophers: Two Hundred Years of Thought in Great Britain and the United States.* Madison: University of Wisconsin Press. Published posthumously, edited by Donald J. Curran.
- Gruber, Jon, and Emmanuel Saez. 2002. The Elasticity of Taxable Income: Evidence and Implications. *Journal of Public Economics* 84:1-32.
- Gruber, Jonathan, and Sendhil Mullainathan. 2005. Do Cigarette Taxes Make Smokers Happier. *Advances in Economic Analysis & Policy* 5(1): article 4.
- Gruber, Jonathan, and Aaron Yelowitz. 1999. Public Health Insurance and Private Savings. *Journal of Political Economy* 107, no. 6:1249-1274.
- Guyton, John L., John F. O'Hare, Michael P. Stavrianos, and Eric J. Toder. 2003. Estimating the Compliance Cost of the U.S. Individual Income Tax. *National Tax Journal* 54, no. 3:673-688.
- Halperin, Daniel, and Eugene Steuerle. 1988. Indexing the Tax System for Inflation. In *Uneasy Compromise: Problems of a Hybrid Income-Consumption Tax*, edited by Henry J. Aaron, Harvey Galper and Joseph A. Pechman. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution. 347-380.
- Hamilton, Bruce W. 1976. Capitalization of Intrajurisdictional Differences in Local Tax Prices. *American Economic Review* 66:743-753.

- Hamilton, Jonathan H. 1987. Optimal Wage and Income Taxation with Wage Uncertainty. *International Economic Review* 28, no. 2:373-388.
- Hammond, Peter J. 1983. Ex-post Optimality as a Dynamically Consistent Objective for Collective Choice Under Uncertainty. In *Social Choice and Welfare*, edited by Prasanta K. Pattanaik and Maurice Salles. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 175-205.
- Harberger, Arnold C. 1962. The Incidence of the Corporation Income Tax. *Journal of Political Economy* 70, no. 3:215-240.
- Harberger, Arnold C. 1966. Efficiency Effects of Taxes on Income from Capital. In *Effects of the Corporation Income Tax*, edited by Marian Krzyzaniak. Detroit: Wayne State University Press. 107-117.
- Hare, Richard M. 1973. Rawls' Theory of Justice. Philosophy Quarterly 23:144-155.
- Harsanyi, John C. 1953. Cardinal Utility in Welfare Economics and in the Theory of Risk-Taking. *Journal of Political Economy* 61:434-435.
- Harsanyi, John C. 1955. Cardinal Welfare, Individualistic Ethics, and Interpersonal Comparisons of Utility. *Journal of Political Economy* 63:309-321.
- Harsanyi, John C. 1975. Nonlinear Social Welfare Functions: Do Welfare Economics Have a Special Exemption from Bayesian Rationality? *Theory and Decision* 6:311-332.
- Heckman, James J. 1976. A Life-Cycle Model of Earnings, Learning, and Consumption. *Journal* of Political Economy 84, no. 4, part 2:S11-S44.
- Heckman, James J., Lance Lochner, and Christopher Taber. 1999. Human Capital Formation and General Equilibrium Treatment Effects: A Study of Tax and Tuition Policy. *Fiscal Studies* 20, no.1:25-40.
- Hines, James R., Jr. 2000. What is Benefit Taxation? Journal of Public Economics 75:483-492.
- Hochman, Harold M., and James D. Rodgers. 1969. Pareto Optimal Redistribution. *American Economic Review* 59:542-557.
- Hoff, Karla, and Andrew B. Lyon. 1995. Non-Leaky Buckets: Optimal Redistributive Taxation and Agency Costs. *Journal of Public Economics* 58:365-390.
- Holtz-Eakin, Douglas, David Joulfaian, and Harvey S. Rosen. 1993. The Carnegie Conjecture: Some Empirical Evidence. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 108:413-435.
- Holtz-Eakin, Douglas, David Joulfaian, and Harvey S. Rosen. 1994a. Entrepreneurial Decision and Liquidity Constraints. *Rand Journal of Economics* 25:334-347.

- Holtz-Eakin, Douglas, David Joulfaian, and Harvey S. Rosen. 1994b. Sticking It Out: Entrepreneurial Survival and Liquidity Constraints. *Journal of Political Economy* 102:53-75.
- Hubbard, R. Glenn, and Kenneth L. Judd. 1986. Liquidity Constraints, Fiscal Policy, and Consumption. *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity* 1:1-50 (with comments by Robert E. Hall, 51-53, and Lawrence Summers, 53-57).
- Hurst, Erik, and James P. Ziliak. 2004. Do Welfare Asset Limits Affect Household Saving? Evidence from Welfare Reform. Working Paper 10487. Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Hylland, Aanund, and Richard Zeckhauser. 1979. Distributional Objectives Should Affect Taxes But Not Program Choice or Design. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 81, no. 2:264-284.
- Imbens, Guido W., Donald B. Rubin, and Bruce Sacerdote. 2001. Estimating the Effect of Unearned Income on Labor Earnings, Savings, and Consumption: Evidence from a Survey of Lottery Players. *American Economic Review* 91, no. 4:778-794.
- Inman, Robert P, and Daniel L. Rubinfeld. 1996. Designing Tax Policy in Federalist Economies: An Overview. *Journal of Public Economics* 60, no. 3:307-334.
- Internal Revenue Service. 1996. Federal Tax Compliance Research: Individual Income Tax Gap Estimates for 1985, 1988, and 1992. Publication 1415. Washington, D.C.: Internal Revenue Service.
- Internal Revenue Service. 2005. Tax Gap Facts and Figures. Washington, D.C.: Internal Revenue Service. http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-utl/tax\_gap\_facts-figures.pdf.
- Iorwerth, Aled Ab, and John Whalley. 2002. Efficiency Considerations and the Exemption of Food from Sales and Value Added Taxes. *Canadian Journal of Economics* 35, no. 1:166-182.
- Jacobs, Bas. 2005. Optimal Income Taxation with Endogenous Human Capital. *Journal of Public Economic Theory* 7(2):295-315.
- Jakobsson, U. 1976. On the Measurement of the Degree of Progression. *Journal of Public Economics* 5:161-168.
- Joint Economic Committee. 1999. *The Economics of the Estate Tax.* Government Printing Office.
- Jorgenson, Dale W., and Barbara M. Fraumeni. 1989. The Accumulation of Human and Nonhuman Capital, 1948-84. In *The Measurement of Saving, Investment, and Wealth*, edited by Robert E. Lipsey and Helen Stone Tice. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. 227-282.

Joulfaian, David, and Mark O. Wilhelm. 1994. Inheritance and Labor Supply. Journal of Human

Resources 29:1205-1234.

- Judd, Kenneth L. 1985. Redistributive Taxation in a Simple Perfect Foresight Model. *Journal of Public Economics* 28:59-83.
- Kakwani, Nanak. 1977. Applications of Lorenz Curves in Economic Analysis. *Econometrica* 45:719-727.
- Kanbur, Ravi, and Matti Tuomala. 1994. Inherent Inequality and the Optimal Graduation of Marginal Tax Rates. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 96, no. 2:275-282. [With attached notes.]
- Kaplow, Louis. 1989. Horizontal Equity: Measures in Search of a Principle. *National Tax Journal* 42, no. 2:139-154.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1990. Optimal Taxation with Costly Enforcement and Evasion. *Journal of Public Economics* 43:221-236.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1992. Income Tax Deductions for Losses as Insurance. *American Economic Review* 82:1013-1017.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1994. Taxation and Risk Taking: A General Equilibrium Perspective. *National Tax Journal* 47:789-798.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1995. A Fundamental Objection to Tax Equity Norms: A Call for Utilitarianism. *National Tax Journal* 48, no. 4:497-514.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1996a. The Optimal Supply of Public Goods and the Distortionary Cost of Taxation. *National Tax Journal* 49, no. 4:513-533.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1996b. Optimal Distribution and the Family. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 98, no. 1:75-92.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1996c. On the Divergence Between "Ideal" and Conventional Income Tax Treatment of Human Capital. *AEA Papers and Proceedings* 86, no. 2:347-352.
- Kaplow, Louis. 1998. Accuracy, Complexity, and the Income Tax. *Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization* 14:61-83.
- Kaplow, Louis. 2001. A Framework for Assessing Estate and Gift Taxation. In *Rethinking Estate and Gift Taxation*, edited by William G. Gale, James R. Hines Jr., and Joel Slemrod. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution. 164-215.
- Kaplow, Louis. 2003. Transition Policy: A Conceptual Framework. *Journal of Contemporary Legal Issues* 13, no. 1:161-209.

Kaplow, Louis. 2004. On the (Ir)relevance of Distribution and Labor Supply Distortion to Government Policy. *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 18(4):159-175.

Kaplow, Louis. 2005. Why Measure Inequality? Journal of Economic Inequality 3(1): 65-79.

- Kaplow, Louis. 2006a. On the Undesirability of Commodity Taxation Even When Income Taxation is Not Optimal. *Journal of Public Economics* 90 (forthcoming).
- Kaplow, Louis. 2006b. Public Goods and the Distribution of Income. *European Economic Review* 50 (forthcoming).
- Kaplow, Louis. 2006c. Optimal Control of Externalities in the Presence of Income Taxation.
- Kaplow, Louis. 2006d. Myopia, Social Security, Capital Taxation, and Labor Supply.

Kaplow, Louis. 2006e. Optimal Income Transfers.

- Kaplow, Louis, and Steven Shavell. 1994. Why the Legal System is Less Efficient Than the Income Tax in Redistributing Income. *Journal of Legal Studies* 23:667-681.
- Kaplow, Louis, and Steven Shavell. 2001. Any Non-Welfarist Method of Policy Assessment Violates the Pareto Principle. *Journal of Political Economy* 109:281-286.
- Kaplow, Louis, and Steven Shavell. 2002. *Fairness Versus Welfare*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Katz, Avery, and Gregory Mankiw. 1985. How Should Fringe Benefits Be Taxed? *National Tax Journal* 38, no. 1:37-46.
- Kesselman, Jonathan R. 1989. Income Tax Evasion: An Intersectoral Analysis. *Journal of Public Economics* 38, no. 2:137-182.
- Kesselman, Jonathan R. 1993. Evasion Effects of Changing the Tax Mix. *Economic Record* 69, no. 205:131-148.

King, Mervyn A. 1974. Taxation and the Cost of Capital. Review of Economic Studies 41:21-35.

- King, Mervyn A. 1977. Public Policy and the Corporation. London: Chapman and Hall.
- King, Mervyn A. 1983. An Index of Inequality: With Applications to Horizontal Equity and Social Mobility. *Econometrica* 51:99-115.
- Konishi, Hideo. 1995. A Pareto-Improving Commodity Tax Reform Under a Smooth Nonlinear Income Tax. *Journal of Public Economics* 56: 413-446.
- Kopczuk, Wojciech. 2005. Tax Bases, Tax Rates and the Elasticity of Reported Income. *Journal* of Public Economics 89:2093-2119.
- Kotlikoff, Laurence J. 2002. Generational Policy. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 4, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1873-1932.
- Kydland, Finn E., and Edward C. Prescott. 1977. Rules Rather than Discretion: The Inconsistency of Optimal Plans. *Journal of Political Economy* 85, no. 3:473-492.
- Laibson, David. 1998. Life-cycle Consumption and Hyperbolic Discount Functions. *European Economic Review* 42:861-871.
- Lambert, Peter J. 2001. *The Distribution and Redistribution of Income*, 3rd ed. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Laroque, Guy. 2005. Indirect Taxation Is Harmful under Separability and Taste Homogeneity: A Simple Proof. *Economics Letters* 87:141-144.
- Liebman, Jeffrey B. 2002. Redistribution in the Current U.S. Social Security System. In *The Distributional Aspects of Social Security and Social Security Reform*, edited by Martin Feldstein and Jeffrey B. Liebman. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. 11-48.
- Liebman, Jeffrey B. 2003. Should Taxes Be Based on Lifetime Income? Vickrey Taxation Revisited.
- Leimer, Dean R. 1994. Cohort Specific Measures of Lifetime Net Social Security Transfers. Working Paper 59. Washington, D.C.: Office of Research and Statistics, Social Security Administration.
- Lindahl, E. 1919. Die Gerechtigkeit der Besteuerung: Eine Analyse der Steuerprinzipien auf der Grundlage der Grenznutzentheorie (Lund: Gleerup and H. Ohlsson); ch. 4 ("Positive Lösung"), translated as "Just Taxation – A Positive Solution" in Musgrave and Peacock (1958). pp. 168-176.

Little, Ian M. D. 1957. A Critique of Welfare Economics. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- Low, Hamish, and Daniel Maldoom. 2004. Optimal Taxation, Prudence and Risk-Sharing. *Journal of Public Economics* 88:443-464.
- Mace, Barbara J. 1991. Full Insurance in the Presence of Aggregate Uncertainty. *Journal of Political Economy* 99:928-956.
- MacKie-Mason, Jeffrey K., and Roger H. Gordon. 1997. How Much Do Taxes Discourage Incorporation? *Journal of Finance* 52:477-505.

- Mayshar, Joram. 1990. On Measures of Excess Burden and Their Application. *Journal of Public Economics* 43, no. 3:263-289.
- Mayshar, Joram. 1991. Taxation with Costly Administration. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 93, no. 1:75-88.
- McLure, Charles E., Jr. 1979. *Must Corporate Income Be Taxed Twice?* Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.
- Messere, Ken, Flip de Kam, and Christopher Heady. 2003. *Tax Policy: Theory and Practice in OECD Countries*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Michalopoulos, Charles, Philip K. Robins, and David Card. 2005. When Financial Work Incentives Pay for Themselves: Evidence from a Randomized Social Experiment for Welfare Recipients. *Journal of Public Economics* 89, no. 1:5-29.
- Mieszkowski, Peter. 1972. The Property Tax: An Excise Tax or a Profits Tax? *Journal of Public Economics* 1:73-96.
- Mieszkowski, Peter, and George R. Zodrow. 1989. Taxation and the Tiebout Model: The Differential Effects of Head Taxes, Taxes on Land Rents, and Property Taxes. *Journal of Economic Literature* 27:1098-1146.
- Mirrlees, James A. 1971. An Exploration in the Theory of Optimum Income Taxation. *Review of Economic Studies* 38:175-208.
- Mirrlees, James A. 1972a. On Producer Taxation. *Review of Economic Studies* 39. no. 1:105-111.
- Mirrlees, James A. 1972b. Population Policy and the Taxation of Family Size. *Journal of Public Economics* 1, no. 2:169-198.
- Mirrlees, James A. 1976. Optimal Tax Theory: A Synthesis. *Journal of Public Economics* 6, no. 4:327-358.

Mirrlees, James A. 1990. Taxing Uncertain Incomes. Oxford Economic Papers 42:34-45.

- Mirrlees, James A. 1994. Optimal Taxation and Government Finance. In *Modern Public Finance*, edited by John M. Quigley and Eugene Smolensky. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Moffitt, Robert A. 1992. Incentive Effects of the U.S. Welfare System: A Review. *Journal of Economic Literature* 30:1-61.
- Moffitt, Robert A. 2002. Welfare Programs and Labor Supply. In Handbook of Public

*Economics*, vol. 4, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 2393-2430.

- Moffitt, Robert A., and Mark O. Wilhelm. 2000. Taxation and the Labor Supply Decisions of the Affluent. In *Does Atlas Shrug?: The Economic Consequences of Taxing the Rich*, edited by Joel B. Slemrod. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.
- Munro, Alistair. 1989. In-Kind Transfers, Cash Grants and the Supply of Labour. *European Economic Review* 33, no. 8:1597-1604.

Musgrave, Richard A. 1959. The Theory of Public Finance. New York: McGraw-Hill.

- Musgrave, Richard A. 1985. A Brief History of Fiscal Doctrine. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 1, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1-59.
- Musgrave, Richard A. 1990. Horizontal Equity, Once More. National Tax Journal 43:113-122.
- Musgrave, Richard A., and Tun Thin. 1948. Income Tax Progression. *Journal of Political Economy* 56:498-514.
- Musgrave, Richard A., and Peggy B. Musgrave. 1973. *Public Finance in Theory and Practice*. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company.
- Musgrave, Richard A., Karl E. Case, and Herman Leonard. 1974. The Distribution of Fiscal Burdens and Benefits. *Public Finance Quarterly* 2, no. 3:259-311.
- Musgrave, Richard A., and Peggy B. Musgrave. 1989. *Public Finance in Theory and Practice*. 5th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company.
- Myerson, Roger B. 1981. Utilitarianism, Egalitarianism, and the Timing Effect in Social Choice Problems. *Econometrica* 49:883-897.
- Nerlove, Marc, Assaf Razin, and Efraim Sadka. 1986. Some Welfare Theoretic Implications of Endogenous Fertility. *International Economic Review* 27:3-31.
- Nerlove, Marc, Assaf Razin, Efriam Sadka, and Robert K. von Weizsäcker. 1993. Comprehensive Income Taxation, Investments in Human and Physical Capital, and Productivity. *Journal of Public Economics* 50, no. 3:397-406.
- Ng, Yew-Kwang. 2000. The Optimal Size of Public Spending and the Distortionary Cost of Taxation. *National Tax Journal* 53, no. 2:253-272.
- Nichols, Albert L., and Richard J. Zeckhauser. 1982. Targeting Transfers Through Restrictions on Recipients. *American Economic Review* 72, no. 2:372-377.

Oates, Wallace E. 1972. Fiscal Federalism. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.

- Oates, Wallace E. 1999. An Essay on Fiscal Federalism. *Journal of Economic Literature* 37, no. 3:1120-1149.
- Ordover, Janusz A., and Edmund S. Phelps. 1979. The Concept of Optimal Taxation in the Overlapping-Generations Model of Capital and Wealth. *Journal of Public Economics* 12:1-26.
- Pauly, Mark V. 1973. Income Redistribution as a Local Public Good. *Journal of Public Economics* 2, no. 1:35-58.
- Phelps, Edmund S. 1973. The Taxation of Wage Income for Economic Justice. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 87:331-354.
- Pigou, Arthur C. 1920. The Economics of Welfare, 1st ed. London: Macmillan and Co. Ltd.
- Pigou, Arthur C. 1928. A Study in Public Finance. London: Macmillan.
- Plotnick, Robert. 1981. A Measure of Horizontal Inequity. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 63:283-288.
- Polinsky, A. Mitchell. 1974. Imperfect Capital Markets, Intertemporal Redistribution, and Progressive Taxation. In *Redistribution through Public Choice*, edited by Harold M. Hochman and George E. Peterson. New York: Columbia University Press. 229-258.
- Polinsky, A. Mitchell, and Steven Shavell. 1979. The Optimal Tradeoff Between the Probability and Magnitude of Fines. *American Economic Review* 69:880-891.
- Polinsky, A. Mitchell, and Steven Shavell. 2006. The Theory of Public Enforcement of Law. In *Handbook of Law and Economics*, edited by A. Mitchell Polinsky and Steven Shavell. Amsterdam: North-Holland. (Forthcoming.)
- Pollak, Robert A., and Terence J. Wales. 1979. Welfare Comparisons and Equivalence Scales. *American Economic Review* 69:216-221.
- Poterba, James M. 2002. Taxation, Risk-Taking, and Household Portfolio Behavior. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 3, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1109-1171.
- Poterba, James M., and Laurence H. Summers. 1985. The Economic Effects of Dividend Taxation. In *Recent Advances in Corporate Finance*, edited by Edward Altman and Marti Subrahmanyam. Homewood, Illinois: Richard D. Irwin. 227-284.
- Powers, Elizabeth. 1998. Does Means-Testing Welfare Discourage Saving? Evidence from a Change in AFDC Policy in the United States. *Journal of Public Economics* 68:33-53.

- Pirttilä, Jukka, and Matti Tuomala. 1997. Income Tax, Commodity Tax and Environmental Policy, *International Tax and Public Finance* 4:379-393.
- Ramsey, Frank P. 1927. A Contribution to the Theory of Taxation. *Economic Journal* 37:41-61.
- Ravallion, Martin. 1994. Poverty Comparisons. Harwood Academic Publishers, Chur.
- Rawls, John. 1971. A Theory of Justice. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Rawls, John. 1982. Social Unity and Primary Goods. In *Utilitarianism and Beyond*, edited by Amartya Sen and Bernard Williams. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 159-185.
- Reed, W. Robert, and Mickey Hepner. 2004. The Effect of Welfare on Work and Marriage: A View from the States. *Cato Journal* 24, no. 3:349-370.
- Revesz, Richard L., and Robert N. Stavins. 2006. Environmental Law and Policy. In *The Handbook of Law and Economics*, edited by A. Mitchell Polinsky and Steven Shavell. Amsterdam: North-Holland. (Forthcoming.)
- Reynolds, Morgan, and Eugene Smolensky. 1977. Public Expenditures, Taxes, and the Distribution of Income: The United States, 1950, 1964, 1970. New York: Academic Press.
- Richman, P. B. 1963. *Taxation of Foreign Investment Income: An Economic Analysis*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins Press.
- Roberts, Kevin. 1984. The Theoretical Limits to Redistribution. *Review of Economic Studies* 51, no. 2: 177-195.
- Rosen, Harvey S. 1976. A Methodology for Evaluating Tax Reform Proposals. *Journal of Public Economics* 6:105-121.
- Rosen, Sherwin. 1986. The Theory of Equalizing Differences. In *Handbook of Labor Economics*, vol. 1, edited by Orley Ashenfelter and Richard Layard. Amsterdam: North Holland. 641-692.
- Roth, Jeffrey A., John T. Scholz, and Ann D. Witte, eds. 1989. *Taxpayer Compliance, Vol. 1, An Agenda for Research; Vol. 2, Social Science Perspectives*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Rubinfeld, Daniel L. 1987. The Economics of the Local Public Sector. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 2, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 571-645.
- Ruggles, Patricia. 1990. Drawing the Line: Alternative Poverty Measures and Their Implications for Public Policy. Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute Press.

- Ruggles, Patricia, and Michael O'Higgins. 1981. The Distribution of Public Expenditure Among Households in the United States. *Review of Income and Wealth* 27:137-164.
- Sadka, Efraim. 1976. On Income Distribution, Incentive Effects and Optimal Income Taxation. *Review of Economic Studies* 43:261-268.
- Saez, Emmanuel. 2001. Using Elasticities to Derive Optimal Income Tax Rates. *Review of Economic Studies* 68: 205-229.
- Saez, Emmanuel. 2002. Optimal Income Transfer Programs: Intensive versus Extensive Labor Supply Responses. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 117:1039-1073.
- Salanié, Bernard. 2003. The Economics of Taxation. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- Sammartino, Frank, Eric Toder, and Elaine Maag. 2002. Providing Federal Assistance for Low-Income Families Through the Tax System: A Primer. Discussion Paper No. 4. Washington, D.C.: Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center.
- Samuelson, Paul A. 1954. The Pure Theory of Public Expenditure. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 36, no. 4:387-389.
- Samuelson, Paul A. 1956. Social Indifference Curves. Quarterly Journal of Economics 70:1-22.
- Samuelson, Paul A. 1964. Tax Deductibility of Economic Depreciation to Insure Invariant Valuations. *Journal of Political Economy* 72, no. 6:604-606.
- Sandmo, Agnar. 1976. Optimal Taxation: An Introduction to the Literature. *Journal of Public Economics* 6:37-54.
- Sarkar, Shounak, and Zodrow, George R. 1993. Transitional Issues in Moving to a Direct Consumption Tax. *National Tax Journal* 46:359-376.
- Schroyen, Fred. 2003. Redistributive Taxation and the Household: The Case of Individual Filings. *Journal of Public Economics* 87, no. 11:2527-2547.
- Schultz, T. Paul. 1994. Marital Status and Fertility in the United States: Welfare and Labor Market Effects. *Journal of Human Resources* 29, no. 2:637-669.
- Scotchmer, Suzanne. 2002. Local Public Goods and Clubs. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 4, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1997-2042.
- Seade, Jesus K. 1977. On the Shape of Optimal Tax Schedules. *Journal of Public Economics* 7:203-236.

- Sen, Amartya K. 1976. Poverty: An Ordinal Approach to Measurement. *Econometrica* 44:219-231.
- Sen, Amartya. 1985. Commodities and Capabilities. Amsterdam: North-Holland.
- Sen, Amartya. 1997. On Economic Inequality (expanded ed.). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sen, Amartya, and Bernard Williams, eds. 1982. *Utilitarianism and Beyond*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Shavell, Steven. 1981. A Note on Efficiency vs. Distributional Equity in Legal Rulemaking: Should Distributional Equity Matter Given Optimal Income Taxation? *American Economic Review* 71, no. 2:414-418.
- Shavell, Steven. 1991. Individual Precautions to Prevent Theft: Private Versus Socially Optimal Behavior. *International Review of Law and Economics* 11:123-132.
- Shavell, Steven. 2006. Accident Law. In *Handbook of Law and Economics*, edited by A. Mitchell Polinsky and Steven Shavell. Amsterdam: North-Holland. (Forthcoming.)
- Shaviro, David. 2000. When Rules Change: An Economic and Political Analysis of Transition Relief and Retroactivity. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Shaviro, Daniel N. 2004. Rethinking Tax Expenditures and Fiscal Language. *Tax Law Review* 57:187-231.
- Silber, Jacques, ed. 1999. *Handbook of Income Inequality Measurement*. Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Simons, Henry C. 1938. Personal Income Taxation. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Slemrod, Joel. 1988. Effect of Taxation with International Capital Mobility. In Uneasy Compromise: Problems of a Hybrid Income-Consumption Tax, edited by Henry J. Aaron, Harvey Galper, and Joseph A. Pechman. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution. 115-148.
- Slemrod, Joel. 1990. Optimal Taxation and Optimal Tax Systems. *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 4, no. 1:157-178.
- Slemrod, Joel. 1996a. High-Income Families and the Tax Changes of the 1980s: The Anatomy of Behavioral Response. In *Empirical Foundations of Household Taxation*, edited by Martin Feldstein and James M. Poterba. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. 169-189.
- Slemrod, Joel. 1996b. Which is the Simplest Tax System of Them All? In *Economic Effects of Fundamental Tax Reform*, edited by Henry J. Aaron and William G. Gale. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution. 355-391.

- Slemrod, Joel. 1998. Methodological Issues in Measuring and Interpreting Taxable Income Elasticities. *National Tax Journal* 51, no. 4:773-788.
- Slemrod, Joel. 2001. A General Model of the Behavioral Response to Taxation. *International Tax and Public Finance* 8:119-128.
- Slemrod, Joel, and Wojciech Kopczuk. 2002. The Optimal Elasticity of Taxable Income. *Journal* of Public Economics 84:91-112.
- Slemrod, Joel, and Shlomo Yitzhaki. 1987. The Optimal Size of a Tax Collection Agency. *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 89:183-192.
- Slemrod, Joel, and Shlomo Yitzhaki. 1996. The Cost of Taxation and the Marginal Efficiency Cost of Funds. *International Monetary Fund Staff Papers* 43, no. 1:172-198.
- Slemrod, Joel, and Shlomo Yitzhaki. 2001. Integrating Expenditure and Tax Decisions: The Marginal Costs of Funds and the Marginal Benefit of Projects. *National Tax Journal* 54, no. 2:189-201.
- Slemrod, Joel, and Shlomo Yitzhaki. 2002. Tax Avoidance, Evasion, and Administration. In Handbook of Public Economics, vol. 3, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 1423-1470.
- Slemrod, Joel, Schlomo Yitzhaki, Joram Mayshar, and Michael Lundholm. 1994. The Optimal Two-Bracket Linear Income Tax. *Journal of Public Economics* 53:269-290.
- Snow, Arthur, and Ronald S. Warren, Jr. 1983. Tax Progression in Lindahl Equilibrium. *Economics Letters* 12:319-326.
- Stern, Nicholas H. 1976. On the Specification of Models of Optimum Income Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 6:123-162.
- Stern, Nicholas H. 1982. Optimum Taxation with Errors in Administration. *Journal of Public Economics* 17:181-211.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 1973. Taxation, Corporate Financial Policy, and the Cost of Capital. *Journal* of Public Economics 2:1-34.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 1982a. Self-Selection and Pareto Efficient Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 17, no. 2:213-240.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 1982b. Utilitarianism and Horizontal Equity: The Case for Random Taxation. *Journal of Public Economics* 18, no. 1:1-33.

Stiglitz, Joseph E. 1985a. The General Theory of Tax Avoidance. National Tax Journal 38, no.

3:325-337.

- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 1985b. Inequality and Capital Taxation. IMSSS Technical Report No. 457, Stanford University.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 1987. Pareto Efficient and Optimal Taxation and the New Welfare Economics. In *Handbook of Public Economics*, vol. 2, edited by Alan J. Auerbach and Martin S. Feldstein. Amsterdam: North-Holland. 991-1041.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 2000. *Economics of the Public Sector, Third Edition*. New York: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Stiglitz, Joseph E., and Partha Dasgupta. 1971. Differential Taxation, Public Goods, and Economic Efficiency. *Review of Economic Studies* 38, no. 114:151-174.
- Strawczynski, Michel. 1998. Social Insurance and the Optimum Piecewise Linear Income Tax. *Journal of Public Economics* 69:371-388.
- Strotz, Robert H. 1958. How Income Ought to Be Distributed: A Paradox in Distributive Ethics. *Journal of Political Economy* 66:189-205.
- Suits, Daniel B. 1977. Measurement of Tax Progressivity. *American Economic Review* 67:747-752.
- Surrey, Stanley S. 1973. *Pathways to Tax Reform: The Concept of Tax Expenditures*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Surrey, Stanley S., and Paul R. McDaniel. 1985. *Tax Expenditures*. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- Taubman, Paul. 1996. The Role of the Family in the Formation of Offsprings' Earnings and Income Capacity. In *Household and Family Economics*, edited by Paul L. Menchik. Boston: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Thompson, Procter. 1965. The Property Tax and the Rate of Interest. In *The American Property Tax*, edited by George C.S. Benson, Harold McClelland, and Procter Thompson. Claremont, CA: Lincoln School of Public Finance. 111-198.
- Tiebout, Charles M. 1956. A Pure Theory of Local Expenditures. *Journal of Political Economy* 64:416-424.
- Trostel, Philip A. 1993. The Effect of Taxation on Human Capital. *Journal of Political Economy* 101, no. 2:327-350.
- Tuomala, Matti. 1990. Optimal Income Tax and Redistribution. Oxford: Clarendon Press.

- U.S. Department of Treasury. 1992. Integration of the Individual and Corporate Tax Systems: Taxing Business Income Once. Washington, D.C.:U.S. G.P.O.
- Varian, Hal R. 1980. Redistributive Taxation as Social Insurance. *Journal of Public Economics* 14:49-68.

Veblen, Thorstein. 1899. The Theory of the Leisure Class. New York: Macmillan.

Veenhoven, Ruut. 1991. Is Happiness Relative? Social Indicators Research 24:1-34.

- Vickrey, William. 1939. Averaging of Income for Income Tax Purposes. *Journal of Political Economy* 72:604-606.
- Vickrey, William. 1945. Measuring Marginal Utility by Reductions to Risk. *Econometrica* 13:319-333.
- Weisbach, David A. 2000. An Efficiency Analysis of Line Drawing in the Tax Law. *Journal of Legal Studies* 29, no. 1, part 1:71-95.
- Weisbach, David A., and Jacob Nussim. 2004. The Integration of Tax and Spending Programs. *Yale Law Journal* 113, no. 5:955-1028.
- Weisbrod, Burton A. 1968. Income Redistribution Effects and Benefit-Cost Analysis. In *Problems in Public Expenditure Analysis*, edited by Samuel B. Chase, Jr. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.

Weitzman, Martin L. 1974. Prices vs. Quantities. Review of Economic Studies 41, no. 4:477-491.

- West, Sarah E. 2004. Distributional Effects of Alternative Vehicle Pollution Control Policies. *Journal of Public Economics* 88, no. 3-4:735-757.
- West, Sarah E., and Robertson C. Williams III. 2004. Empirical Estimates for Environmental Policy Making in a Second-Best Setting. Working Paper No. 10330. Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Whittington, Leslie A., James Alm, and H. Elizabeth Peters. 1990. Fertility and the Personal Exemption: Implicit Pronatalist Policy in the United States. *American Economic Review* 80:545-556.

Wildasin, David E. 1986. Urban Public Finance. London: Harwood Academic Publishers.

- Wilson, John D. 1989. On the Optimal Tax Base for Commodity Taxation. *American Economic Review* 79, no. 5:1196-1206.
- Wilson, John D. 1999. Theories of Tax Competition. National Tax Journal 52:269-304.

- Wilson, Paul, and Robert Cline. 1994. State Welfare Reform: Integrating Tax Credits and Income Transfers. *National Tax Journal* 47:655-676.
- Yitzhaki, Shlomo. 1974. A Note on Income Tax Evasion: A Theoretical Analysis. *Journal of Public Economics* 3:201-202.
- Yitzhaki, Shlomo. 1979. A Note on Optimal Taxation and Administrative Costs. *American Economic Review* 69:475-480.
- Yitzhaki, Shlomo. 1987. On the Excess Burden of Tax Evasion. *Public Finance Quarterly* 15:123-127.
- Zeckhauser, Richard J. 1981. Using the Wrong Tool: The Pursuit of Redistribution Through Regulation. Washington, D.C.: Chamber of Commerce of the United States.
- Zodrow, George R. 1991. On the "Traditional" and "New" Views of Dividend Taxation. *National Tax Journal* 44, no. 4:497-509.